S. Hrg. 112-899

## THE LOOMING STUDENT DEBT CRISIS: PROVIDING FAIRNESS FOR STRUGGLING STUDENTS

## HEARING

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE OVERSIGHT AND THE COURTS OF THE

# COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY UNITED STATES SENATE

ONE HUNDRED TWELFTH CONGRESS

SECOND SESSION

MARCH 20, 2012

Serial No. J-112-64

Printed for the use of the Committee on the Judiciary



U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

89–723 PDF

WASHINGTON : 2012

For sale by the Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office Internet: bookstore.gpo.gov Phone: toll free (866) 512–1800; DC area (202) 512–1800 Fax: (202) 512–2104 Mail: Stop IDCC, Washington, DC 20402–0001

### COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

PATRICK J. LEAHY, Vermont, Chairman

HERB KOHL, Wisconsin **DIANNE FEINSTEIN**, California CHUCK SCHUMER, New York DICK DURBIN, Illinois SHELDON WHITEHOUSE, Rhode Island AMY KLOBUCHAR, Minnesota AL FRANKEN, Minnesota CHRISTOPHER A. COONS, Delaware RICHARD BLUMENTHAL, Connecticut

CHUCK GRASSLEY, Iowa ORRIN G. HATCH, Utah JON KYL, Arizona JEFF SESSIONS, Alabama LINDSEY GRAHAM, South Carolina JOHN CORNYN, Texas MICHAEL S. LEE, Utah TOM COBURN, Oklahoma

BRUCE A. COHEN, Chief Counsel and Staff Director KOLAN DAVIS, Republican Chief Counsel and Staff Director

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE OVERSIGHT AND THE COURTS

AMY KLOBUCHAR, Minnesota, Chairman

PATRICK J. LEAHY, Vermont HERB KOHL, Wisconsin SHELDON WHITEHOUSE, Rhode Island CHRISTOPHER A. COONS, Delaware

JEFF SESSIONS, Alabama CHUCK GRASSLEY, Iowa MICHAEL S. LEE, Utah TOM COBURN, Oklahoma CRAIG KALCUT, Democratic Chief Counsel/Staff Director DANIELLE CUTRONA, Republican Acting Chief Counsel

(II)

### CONTENTS

### STATEMENTS OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS

	Page
Durbin, Hon. Dick, a U.S. Senator from the State of Ilinois Grassley, Hon. Chuck, a U.S. Senator from the State of Iowa, prepared	1
statement	34
WITNESSES	
Witness List	33
Madigan, Lisa, Attorney General for the State of Illinois, Chicago, Illinois	4
prepared statement Conway, Jack, Attorney General for the Commonwealth of Kentucky, Frank-	44
fort. Kentucky	6
fort, Kentuckyprepared statement	36
Jokela, Danielle, Chicago, Illinois	_8
prepared statement	$57 \\ 10$
prepared statement	50
McCluskey, Neal, Associate Director, Center for Educational Freedom, Cato	00
Institute, Washington, DC	12
prepared statement Loonin, Deanne, National Consumer Law Center, Boston, Massachusetts	76 14
prepared statement	59

### QUESTIONS

Questions submitted by Senator Durbin for G. Marcus Cole	82
Questions submitted by Senator Durbin for Deanne Loonin	83
Questions submitted by Senator Sessions for G. Marcus Cole	84
Questions submitted by Senator Sessions for Neal McCluskey	85

### ANSWERS

Responses of Deanne Loonin to questions submitted by Senator Durbin	86
Responses of Neal McCluskey to questions submitted by Senator Sessions	93
NOTE: At the time of printing, after several attempts to obtain responses	
to the written questions, the Committee had not received any communica-	
tion from G. Marcus Cole.	94

### MISCELLANEOUS SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD

American Association of University Women (AAUW), Lisa M. Maatz, Director,	
Public Policy and Government Relations, Washington, DC, March 19, 2012,	
letter	95
Consumer Bankers Association, Washington, DC, statement	97
Institute for College Access & Success, Pauline Abernathy, Vice President,	
Oakland, California, March 19, 2012, letter	108

American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers; Amer-ican Association of Community Colleges; American Association of State Colleges and Universities; American Association of University Women; American Council on Education; American Federation of Teachers; Ameri-cans for Financial Reform; Association of Public and Land-Grant Univer-sitias; Campus Programs Action; Consumer Action; Consumer Production; Campus Programs Action; Consumer Action; Campus Programs cans for Financial Reform; Association of Public and Land-Grant Univer-sities; Campus Progress Action; Consumer Action; Consumer Federation of America; Consumer Federation of California; Consumer Watchdog; Con-sumers Union; Demos: A Network for Ideas & Action; The Education Trust; Empire Justice Center; The Greenlining Institute; The Institute for College Access & Success and Its Project on Student Debt; National Association for College Admission Counseling; National Association for Equal Oppor-tunity; Higher Education; National Association of Concentration Education; Consumer Advantee tunity in Higher Education; National Association of Consumer Advocates; National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys; National Associa-tion of Student Financial Aid Administrators; National Center for Public Policy and Higher Education; National Community Reinvestment Coalition; National Consumer Law Center (on behalf of its low income clients); Na-tional Consumers League; National Council of La Raza; National Education Association; Public Citizen; UNCF; U.S. PIRG; United States Student Asso-ciation, and Young Invincibles, May 25, 2011, joint letter 109

charlon, and roung invincibles, may 20, 2011, joint letter	100
Consumer Action, Linda Sherry, Director, Washington, DC, March 16, 2012,	
letter	111
American Bankers Association, American Financial Services Association, Con-	
sumer Bankers Association, and The Financial Services Roundtable, March	
20, 2012, joint letter	112
Draeger, Justin, President, National Association of Student Financial Aid	
Administrators, Washington, DC, statement	114
National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs, Inc., Shelly Repp,	
	118
"How Much Ivory Does This Tower Need?" October 27, 2011, report by Neal	
McCluskey	120
"Unbearable Burden? Living and Paying Student Loans as a First-Year	
Teacher," December 15, 2008, report by Neal McCluskey	144
"Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits," June	
	168
	184

Page

### THE LOOMING STUDENT DEBT CRISIS: PRO-VIDING FAIRNESS FOR STRUGGLING STU-DENTS

### TUESDAY, MARCH 20, 2012

U.S. SENATE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE OVERSIGHT AND THE COURTS,

Committee on the Judiciary,

Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in Room SD-226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Richard J. Durbin, presiding.

Present: Senators Durbin, Whitehouse, Franken, and Blumenthal.

### OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD J. DURBIN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ILLINOIS

Senator DURBIN. Good morning. This hearing of the Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts will come to order. The title of today's hearing is "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students." I want to thank Chairman Leahy of the Judiciary Committee and Senator Klobuchar, Chair of this Subcommittee, for allowing me to convene this hearing where we will address the important issue of student loan debt and a bill which I have introduced, the *Fairness for Struggling Students Act*, which falls within the jurisdiction of this Subcommittee because it addresses the Bankruptcy Code. I am going to provide a few opening remarks, recognize the Ranking Member, Senator Sessions, who we hope will be returning from a press conference shortly, and then turn to our witnesses.

Our Nation faces a serious problem with student loan debt. Last month, the National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys issued an eye-opening report entitled, "The Student Loan Debt Bomb." The report pointed out that American student borrowing exceeded \$100 billion in 2010, and total outstanding student loans exceeded \$1 trillion last year. There is now more student loan debt in this country than credit card debt.

Of course, when used prudently, student loans can be valuable. In many instances, student loans help Americans get a quality education and job skills that they need to repay their loans and have a rewarding life. Unfortunately, it is clear that too many students have been steered into loan arrangements that they will not be able to repay and never be able to escape. According to an analysis by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, 37 million Americans held outstanding student loan debt as of last year, the average balance \$23,300. However, only 39 percent of those student loan borrowers were paying down their balances last year. The New York Fed study found that 14 percent of student loan borrowers—that would be 5.4 million Americans—were delinquent on paying their student loans while the remaining 47 percent of borrowers were either in forbearance or were still in school and adding to their debt.

Last month, Standard & Poor's issued a report saying that "Student loan debt has ballooned and may turn into a bubble." And Moody's Analytics recently said, "The long-run outlook for student lending and borrowers remains worrisome."

While the overall growth in student indebtedness is troubling, the most pressing concern are private student loans. According to the Project on Student Debt, the most recent national data shows that one-third of bachelor degree recipients graduated with private loans at an average loan amount of \$12,550. These private student loans are a far riskier way to pay for an education than federal loans. Federal student loans have fixed, affordable interest rates. They have a variety of consumer protections built into them, such as forbearance in times of economic hardship. They offer manageable repayment options such as income-based payment plans.

On the other hand, private student loans have high variable interest rates, often two or three times the interest rate that a student pays on the federal loan, hefty origination fees, and a lack of repayment options. And private lenders have targeted low-income borrowers with some of the riskiest, highest-cost loans. Once a student takes out a private loan, the student is at the mercy of the lender. Every week my office hears from students who say private lenders will not work with them to consolidate loans or work out any manageable repayment plan. And if the student falls behind on payments, private lenders are aggressive with collection efforts.

In many respects, private student loans are just like credit cards, except unlike credit card debt, private student loan debt cannot be discharged in bankruptcy. In 2005, Congress changed the bankruptcy law and included a provision making private student loan debts non-dischargeable in bankruptcy except under very rare circumstances.

I ask myself: How in the world did that provision get in the law, giving to these private loans the same status as a federal student loan or payments that are owed for taxes, alimony, and child support? It turns out it was a mystery amendment. We cannot find out who offered it. We certainly know who benefited from it.

While the volume of private student loans is down from its peak in 2007 when it accounted for 26 percent of all originated student loans, we know that private lending is still being aggressively promoted by the for-profit college industry, and you will hear from the witnesses about that industry, particularly the Attorneys General who are here.

The Project on Student Debt reports that 42 percent of for-profit college students had private loans in 2008, up from 12 percent in 2003. For-profit college students also graduate with more debt than other students who graduate from public and private nonprofit colleges. For-profit colleges have a business model of steering students into private student loans, even when they still have eligibility left under the federal student loan, which has a fraction of the interest payment. And as a result, many students are pushed into taking out private loans when they are still eligible for federal loans, even when the lenders know the students are likely to default.

We need to take steps now to address this looming student problem. It is necessary to help struggling students and help our economy. We are going to have an opportunity come July. The interest rate on federal student loans will double without Congressional action. We cannot allow that to happen, but we need to not only use that as an opportunity to do the right thing for students in terms of interest rates, but also to address this looming crisis of student debt.

I have introduced legislation, the *Fairness for Struggling Students Act*, to restore the pre-2005 bankruptcy treatment of private student loans. There is no reason why private student loans should get treated any differently than other private debts in bankruptcy. And it is especially egregious that these private loans are non-dischargeable in cases where the student was steered into a loan while they were still eligible for safer, lower-cost federal loans.

I believe we should also require full private student loan certification to ensure that students take advantage of their federal student aid options before turning to private loans. We should push for meaningful accreditation for for-profit institutions. Wait until you hear the testimony, which I have read, about some of these forprofit schools, even in my State of Illinois, and what they are doing to these students. And we should encourage the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, currently collecting data and complaints about private student loans, to use its authority to take corrective steps.

Today we have a distinguished panel of witnesses who will discuss the problems that we face and ways to address them, and I look forward to their testimony.

Senator Sessions has not arrived. We will give him a chance to make an opening statement when he does. But I am going to turn to our panel of witnesses for opening statements. Each will have five minutes for their opening statements, and their complete written statements will be included in the record.

The tradition of the Judiciary Committee is to swear in the witnesses, and I would like to ask you all to please stand and raise your right hand. Do you affirm the testimony you are about to give before the Committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Ms. MADIGAN. I do.

Mr. CONWAY. I do.

Ms. JOKELA. I do.

Mr. COLE. I do.

Mr. McCluskey. I do.

Ms. LOONIN. I do.

Senator DURBIN. Let the record reflect that all the witnesses have answered in the affirmative.

Our first witness is a great friend and colleague from Illinois, Lisa Madigan, Attorney General of my State. In 2010, Attorney General Madigan was elected to her third term as Attorney General. Initially elected in 2002, she was the first woman elected to serve in this position and is now the seniormost female Attorney General in the country. Congratulations. Before her service as Attorney General, she served in the Illinois Senate and worked as a private attorney, a teacher, and community advocate. She earned her bachelor's degree from the highly regarded Georgetown University and her J.D. from Loyola University Chicago School of Law.

Attorney General Madigan, thank you for coming here today. The floor is yours.

### STATEMENT OF HON. LISA MADIGAN, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Ms. MADIGAN. Thank you very much, Senator Durbin, and let me thank the Committee for allowing me to testify on this very important issue of growing student loan debt.

As the Senator mentioned, I am currently serving my third term as Illinois Attorney General, and since the beginning, my focus has had to be fighting predatory lending in all sectors of the market mortgage lending, auto lending, payday, and now student loans.

I have a wealth of experience with unfair and deceptive mortgage lending practices, having sued Ameriquest, Countrywide, and Wells Fargo. And recently I filed a lawsuit against Westwood College, a for-profit school operating in Illinois, for deceptive marketing and lending practices in its criminal justice program.

At the same time mortgage lenders were making unaffordable loans to homeowners, other private lenders were making unaffordable loans to students. After the financial crisis of 2008, third-party lenders stopped offering subprime loans to students, but another troubling trend emerged. For-profit schools expanded their high interest rate institutional loans. These loans pose a new threat to students, young and old, who are looking to gain skills and degrees to get ahead in this economy.

One reason for-profit schools offer private loans is that they have to comply with the federal 90/10 rule, which requires 10 percent of education funding to come from sources other than Title IV Government funds. These private institutional lending programs are either self-funded by the schools or funded by investors with a guarantee to repurchase by the schools.

To give you an idea of how exorbitant for-profit tuition costs can be, the criminal justice program at Westwood costs a student over \$70,000. However, criminal justice programs at any number of Illinois community colleges cost a tenth as much. Prairie State costs \$6,344; Joliet Junior College, \$6,901; College of DuPage, \$8,448.

I know we are not here to discuss why a student would enroll in a private, for-profit program that costs 10 times as much as a public one, but it will come as no surprise that we learned during our investigation of Westwood that in order for a student to pay for such an expensive program, students receive not only Government grants and loans, but Westwood signs students up for private institutional loans called "APEX loans," which the student piled on top of loans from Sallie Mae and government sources.

APEX loans carry whopping interest rates of up to 18 percent and require students to make monthly payments while still in school. Compare that with a Government loan with a rate of up to 6.8 percent or a bank loan with rates between 9 and 11 percent.

Our investigations also found that students were completely confused about the purpose and the amount of these loans. Most had no idea what the interest rate was. Some thought the APEX loan was paying off their Sallie Mae loan. And some had no idea that they had even taken out an APEX loan.

In the end, Westwood graduates are left with tremendous debt for a virtually worthless criminal justice degree because Westwood did not and still does not have regional accreditation for its criminal justice program.

A regionally accredited degree is what most law enforcement agencies require for job eligibility. Yet Westwood graduates who had dreamed of becoming police officers learned from police departments that they could not apply because Westwood did not have the proper accreditation. So instead of starting the careers of their dreams, most Westwood graduates are saddled with over \$70,000 of debt, and over 1,000 such people have contacted my office since we filed our lawsuit two months ago.

To top it off, because Westwood is not regionally accredited, almost none of the students' Westwood credits will transfer to another school. These abuses have convinced me that ongoing investigations of for-profit schools' unfair and deceptive practices is absolutely necessary, and I continue to pursue investigations in Illinois.

If the abuses we have uncovered continue, students should not be forced to pay for worthless degrees they cannot afford because of expensive tuitions, high interest rates, and inability to obtain jobs in their fields.

In addition, I support Senator Durbin's bill to allow private student loans to be discharged in bankruptcy primarily because private loans carry none of the protections afforded to students who take out federal loans, such as interest rate caps, loan limits, income-based repayment plans, deferment plans, and cancellation rights.

Again, I thank the Committee, in particular the Senator, for your interest in this issue, and I appreciate the opportunity to testify today.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Madigan appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Attorney General Madigan.

Our next witness is Jack Conway, Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Kentucky. He was re-elected last November to serve a second term as the 49th Attorney General of the Commonwealth. Prior to his service as Attorney General, he worked as a private attorney and in senior-level Cabinet positions in the administration of former Kentucky Governor Paul Patton. He is a graduate of Duke University, the National Law Center at George Washington University, and he has been actively involved in looking at for-profit schools in the Commonwealth of Kentucky.

We are glad you are here today, and please proceed.

### STATEMENT OF HON. JACK CONWAY, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY, FRANKFORT, KENTUCKY

Mr. CONWAY. Well, thank you, Senator Durbin. I want to go ahead and thank Ranking Member Sessions. Thank you for being here, Senator Franken. And, General Blumenthal, good to see you again. I hope you do not mind I still call you "General." I appreciate the opportunity to testify before you here at the hearing.

As you mentioned, Senator Durbin, we now have student loans outnumbering credit card debt in this country. The amount of loans taken out by parents for the education of their children has tripled in the last 20 years. Private student loan volume has tripled in the last six years. And you talked a little bit about the 2005 amendment making it so that private loans could not be discharged in bankruptcy. You called it "a mystery amendment." What I say is that it was actually a solution in search of a problem since we know from the data that far less than one percent of student loans are ever discharged in bankruptcy to begin with. The rationale has always been maybe the students will take out the loans and then default. But I can assure you the young people or anyone just finishing an education that I have talked to do not want to hurry into a bankruptcy court for some sanctions that could really damage them in the future.

As Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Kentucky, this issue of discharging private loans is linked to our investigation of the for-profit colleges.

I first became aware of the tremendous debt burden carried by some students at some proprietary colleges through an investigation of Decker College and the American Justice School of Law, a for-profit law school in Paducah, Kentucky.

Decker College was closed and forced into bankruptcy in 2005 following its loss of accreditation and its eligibility to receive Title IV funds. The students were left in a horrible, horrible situation. They had incurred thousands of dollars in debt to pay for certifications as heating and air conditioning technicians, electricians, and plumbers. This was an education promised to secure a higherpaying job, but the school closed before the training was complete. And to add insult to injury, the credits they had earned and paid for did not transfer to another school.

The American Justice School of Law and its successor, the Barkley School of Law, also closed and filed for bankruptcy. Most students in that institution had not completed their education when the school closed.

Students with federal student loans who are unable to complete their degree because a school closes are entitled to have those federal loans discharged. However, the same protection is not available for private institutional loans or loans from other private lenders. Both Decker and Barkley students had millions of dollars in those institutional and private student loans that were not dischargeable in bankruptcy under the closed school discharge rule.

The trustees in the Decker and Barkley bankruptcies began efforts to collect on those private loans that the schools had extended to their students. Ironically, these were students who were living on the financial edge, saddled with tens of thousands of dollars in student loans that they likely could not discharge in personal bankruptcy.

In both instances, my office stepped in and was able to complete some successful work with the trustees to discharge loans that were owed directly to the schools. In the case of Decker College, we got about \$4.5 million in relief for 2,200 students. Likewise, in Barkley, after being contacted by our office, the trustee released the student debts to the school. In that particular institution, we found that the predecessor to Barkley School of Law had a preferred lending arrangement and a questionable relationship with a company called SLX. We were able to put pressure on that particular company and get about \$3.5 million in debt reduction on loan obligations. The average loan reduction in that case was about \$25,000 per student.

But we continue to this day to get calls from students from Decker and from the Barkley school of law to help deal with their struggles to pay those student loans. And I ask this Committee: Do we understand, do we really understand how close to the line some of these borrowers are living? That working car means the difference between being able to get to work and keeping a job or losing a job. And that apartment that they may have to give up means safety and security for a family.

There are material differences between private loans and federal loans. Attorney General Madigan has pointed out the protections that are in federal loans, and certainly those protections do not extend to the private student loans.

After studying the cases of Decker College and the Barkley School of Law, I launched an investigation into seven other forprofit colleges in the Commonwealth of Kentucky. The students enrolled in most of these career schools are some of our most financially vulnerable students. They get Pell Grants, and they rely heavily on student loans.

According to most recent data available from the Project on Student Debt, an estimated 96 percent of graduates from proprietary schools have loans. That compares to 14 percent—excuse me, 42 percent of those students also have private loans. That compares to 14 percent at four-year public institutions and just four percent at public two-year institutions.

More troubling is that the Senate HELP Committee recently found that the for-profit schools account for 10 percent of the higher education body, but they account for about half of all defaults.

I would like to say that I have been working on this issue also with Holly Petraeus from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau. We have found some troubling instances regarding recruitment at some of our bases, particularly Fort Campbell and Fort Knox in the Commonwealth of Kentucky. General Madigan mentioned the 90/10 rule. Because the 90/10 rule only applies to Title IV funds, we are seeing extraordinary pressure put on post on some of the veterans coming back from Iraq and Afghanistan. And, in fact, the Army Times reports that for-profit schools last year received about 37 percent of the cost for the GI bill—37 percent—and almost 50 percent of the \$563 million spent last year by the Defense Department on tuition assistance for active-duty troops went to the for-profit schools. This is an issue that needs to be examined to do right by the people who are coming back from these two wars abroad.

As I see, I am out of time, and I am actually over by about 50 seconds. I have two more pages of testimony that has already been entered into the record, but I will be happy to take any questions later on.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Conway appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thanks. Thank you, Attorney General Conway. The next witness, Danielle Jokela—did I pronounce that correctly?

Ms. Jokela. Yes.

Senator DURBIN. Ms. Jokela was raised in a working family in Minnesota, then relocated to Chicago, where she lives today with her husband. In 2007, she received a BFA in interior design from Harrington College of Design, which is a Career Education Corporation for-profit college located in Chicago. Throughout her life, Ms. Jokela has worked tirelessly to establish a productive and fulfilling career. However, like so many other American students, she has been burdened with tremendous student loan debt. Ms. Jokela reached out to me through my official Web site, where I have invited students and their families from across the United States to share their student loan stories.

Ms. Jokela, thank you for coming today to tell this painful story, but it is important that the people who are here and all who follow the business of Congress understand what you are going through. Please proceed.

#### STATEMENT OF DANIELLE JOKELA, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Ms. JOKELA. First, I would like to thank Senator Durbin for inviting me to speak today and thank the Members of the Committee for your time and patience while I tell you my story. It is my hope that through coming here today, I can serve as a voice for the countless students that find themselves in a situation similar to my own.

Both of my parents were high school dropouts. Of the five children that I grew up with, I am the only one who graduated from high school on a somewhat traditional path. I say "somewhat" because although I did graduate from a traditional public high school, when I was a junior, my mom told me that she could not afford to support me and I was out on my own. I finished my last year of high school living on my own, working a fast-food job that paid my rent and virtually nothing else. The odds were against me, but because of the personal value I have for education and my strong work ethic, I pushed through and managed to graduate in the top third of my class.

In 2004, I relocated from Minnesota to Chicago to attend Harrington College of Design, a Career Education Corporation school. With my background, I could not rely on my family for financial support or guidance. As a result, I fully trusted the staff at Harrington to give me the guidance I needed and to work in my best interests. They helped fill out the financial aid paperwork for my loans, made phone calls on my behalf, and worked diligently to ensure I had the funds I needed to pay for school. There was no discussion about what my interest rates were or what my actual debt load looked like. We never talked about what my monthly payments would be once I graduated. Compound interest was a concept I had never heard of, and of course, it was never explained to me. I had no clue what sort of salary I could expect to earn upon graduation, and while my school claimed a very high job placement rate, nobody told me what percentage of graduates actually were working in their chosen field or what their starting wages were.

In 2007, I graduated with highest honors and received my BFA in interior design. I could not have been more proud of my achievements. My pride soon became dismay when I struggled to find work as a designer and accepted a position doing admin work for a flooring contractor.

Six months after graduation, all pride was gone when I began repayment on my student loans. I realized then that I had graduated with \$37,625 in federal loans and \$40,925 in private loans for a combined total of nearly \$79,000 that had ballooned to more than \$100,000 after interest and fees. My minimum monthly payment was more than half of my income. I took a six-month forbearance and stretched the payback period from 15 to 30 years to make the payments more manageable. After the forbearance, I resumed paying my loans until 2009, when I found myself looking for work. When I did find work, it was as an independent contractor doing admin work, making far less than my previous salary. At that time I took a second six-month forbearance until I could get things stabilized. When I resumed payments, all progress I had made in the two years prior had been erased. Fees were assessed and added to my balance so that I could take the forbearance, and compound interest kept accumulating, despite my financial hardship. This pushed my balance back up to \$100,000.

Today, five years after graduation, I have still not found work as a designer, and I still owe more than \$98,000 in student loans. I have 16 separate private and federal loans with Sallie Mae. Sallie Mae will not allow me to consolidate my private loans. I make one combined payment each month of approximately \$830. Nearly 28 percent of my current income goes toward student loan debt. Almost all of my loans have variable interest rates. The low interest on my federal loans makes them manageable, but my private student loans have interest rates ranging from 8 percent to 11 percent. If interest rates rise, so does my monthly payment and the total amount that I will have paid back over the lifetime of the loans. Twenty-five years from now, if interest rates hold, when I am finally done paying for my student loans, I will have paid nearly \$56,000 for my federal loans and nearly \$155,000 for my private loans. That is approximately \$211,000 toward a \$79,000 debt, a staggering 264 percent.

I am out of options. I cannot file bankruptcy because the vast majority of my debt is student loan and mortgage debt. I cannot negotiate a settlement with Sallie Mae, and I cannot stop paying my student loans. I do not want to destroy my credit. I do not want to have my wages garnished. Even more, I do not want to add more fees, interest, and other costs to a debt that is already a burden I cannot bear. My only option is to give up my home. I am literally losing my home so that I can continue to pay my student loans and other monthly bills. It is the only option I have.

I am here today to advocate on behalf of myself and the rest of the students who are trapped in the same situation, carrying an unreasonable debt load for the opportunity to try to improve our lives. I am asking you to create legislation that will empower us to overcome this burden and prevent future students from falling into the same trap. I ask that private student loans once again be dischargeable in bankruptcy and that all schools be required to provide clear and full disclosure to students regarding the amount of their loans, interest rates, and expected payments.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Jokela appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thank you so much for your testimony.

Our next witness is Professor Marcus Cole, William Benjamin Scott and Luna M. Scott Professor of Law at Stanford Law School. Professor Cole is a scholar of the law of bankruptcy, corporate reorganization, and venture capital. He has been a national fellow at the Hoover Institution. Before joining Stanford Law faculty, Professor Cole worked at the law firm of Mayer, Brown & Platt, and clerked for Judge Morris Sheppard Arnold of the Eighth Circuit Court of Appeals. He graduated from Cornell University and the Northwestern University School of Law.

Professor Cole, thanks for being here today, and please proceed.

### STATEMENT OF G. MARCUS COLE, PROFESSOR OF LAW, STANFORD UNIVERSITY, STANFORD, CALIFORNIA

Mr. COLE. Thank you, Senator Durbin, for inviting me. Thank you, Senators, ladies and gentlemen.

As Senator Durbin said, I teach bankruptcy law at Stanford University, and I have been asked to comment on the proposed changes to the Bankruptcy Code with respect to the dischargeability of student loans.

While I, like most other Americans, am sympathetic to the heartwrenching stories of student borrowers who are in a situation now that seems hopeless, I am very concerned with the effects of the amendment that is proposed. And I think that what I would like to do is raise for your consideration what I think are the likely and undesirable consequences of the removal of the exemption from discharge for student loans because I think it is a blunt instrument, and I also think it is an unnecessary instrument to get at the problem that you are trying to address.

So to do this, I want to do three things. First, I want to explain why student loans are fundamentally different than any other kind of borrowing that takes place in our society. Second, I want to explain why I think the changes to the Bankruptcy Code making student loans dischargeable in bankruptcy would, in effect, raise the cost of student borrowing for all student loans and in the end would essentially dry up the entire student loan market and the availability of higher education for those who cannot afford it without student loans. And then if we have time or in the question-andanswer session, I would be happy to talk about more narrowly tailored alternatives to this amendment that might get at the problem. So, first, let me explain why student loans are fundamentally different.

In our society, we have essentially two types of borrowing: We have unsecured borrowing—credit card debt is an example of that—and we also have secured borrowing. A car note that someone takes out or a mortgage on a home is a secured obligation.

Now, these are two very different things in the sense that creditors who lend on an unsecured basis are lending against a borrower's ability to repay currently from their income, but also based on their current assets. A secured creditor does not want to take the chance that there are not going to be assets there or income coming in, so they want an asset that they can look to as collateral for their loan.

Student loans are fundamentally different than these other two because unsecured loans, credit cards included, look to the existence of a borrower's current assets and their current income to repay the loan. Secured credit looks to a particular asset. But student loans are a situation where the person is borrowing against their future income, and that future income is based on the human capital that the student loan makes possible.

Now, if you take away the exemption from discharge for student loans, you are essentially saying to the lender that they cannot look to that future income for sure because there is the possibility that this obligation could be discharged. In essence, you are saying to someone who has no assets and no current income because they are a student that they cannot credibly commit to a lender that they are going to repay this loan in the future. And because of that, that increases the risk premium that has to be charged by the lender across all loans, and that is going to increase the cost of student loans for everyone.

Now, a private market for student loans exists because the federal programs simply do not cover all of the demand that is out there for student borrowing.

Now, there are other ways to look at this. If the problem is private colleges taking advantage of people when they are not really building up human capital, well, that is a lot like a doctor writing a prescription and then selling the prescription drugs, and they are essentially profiting from the prescription that they are writing. Well, we do not ban prescription drugs because we do not like doctors benefiting from writing prescriptions. Instead what we do is we separate the doctor who is making the diagnosis from the pharmacist who is selling the drugs. And so if there is a problem with for-profit colleges benefiting from the system, there are ways in which we can internalize the costs that they are imposing on student borrowers without having to take the broad brush of eliminating the ability of people like me—I grew up in the Terrace Village housing projects of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I would not have been able to go to school without student loans. My father worked in a steel mill. But student loans provided me an opportunity to get an education, and I am sitting here today because I was able to credibly commit to lenders that I would repay from my future income.

Thank you, Senator, for this opportunity.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cole appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Professor Cole.

Our next witness is Neal McCluskey. He is the associate director of the Center for Educational Freedom at the Cato Institute, author of the book "Feds in the Classroom: How Big Government Corrupts, Cripples, and Compromises American Education." His writings have appeared in numerous publications such as the *Wall Street Journal*. Prior to working at Cato, he served in the United States Army, taught in high school, and was a freelance reporter. He received an undergraduate degree from Georgetown, a master's from Rutgers, and a Ph.D. candidate at George Mason.

Mr. McCluskey, thanks for joining us. Please proceed.

### STATEMENT OF NEAL MCCLUSKEY, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR EDUCATIONAL FREEDOM, CATO INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. McCluskey. Chairman Durbin, Members of the Committee, thank you for inviting me to speak with you today. My name is Neal McCluskey, and I am the associate director of the Center for Educational Freedom at the Cato Institute, a nonprofit, non-partisan public policy research organization. My comments are my own and do not represent any position of the institute.

As a result of decades of skyrocketing college prices, the Nation has begun to focus on the extraordinary cost of postsecondary education. And the Federal Government, as the primary supplier of aid to students, has a critical role to play in restoring sanity to college pricing: It must greatly reduce student aid. Unfortunately, what this Committee is contemplating—changing bankruptcy law concerning private student loans—will do almost nothing in this regard.

Now, the logic behind seeing federal aid as a primary cause of inflation is straightforward. First, subsidies drive increased demand, which increases prices. Second, colleges raise their prices if they know students will be able to pay them.

The facts support this. Between the 1981–82 and 2010–11 school years, inflation-adjusted aid per student rose 215 percent. Meanwhile, tuition and fee costs grew 268 percent at four-year public institutions and 181 percent at four-year nonprofit private schools. In addition to this evidence, a growing body of empirical research, which I itemize in my written testimony, supports this conclusion.

Perhaps, though, price increases are necessitated by State and local funding cuts to public colleges, and there is certainly some truth to this. But it is an inadequate explanation for rampant tuition inflation.

For one thing, of course, it does not explain inflation at private colleges. More directly, inflation-adjusted State and local outlays to colleges for general operations rose from \$57.7 billion in 1986 to \$74.2 billion in 2011.

Now, where it does appear that taxpayers have become less generous is expenditures on a per pupil basis, with real appropriations declining 22 percent between 1986 and 2011. That said, State and local appropriations rise and fall with the business cycle, and the overall trend is pretty flat. And over the past quarter-century, public institutions have raised tuition revenue by about \$2 for every dollar in cuts.

Which brings us to the root problem. Far too many people who do not benefit from it are enrolled in college. As much as we want to help all people by giving them money to go to college, it is doing few any real favors. That is, other than the colleges, which research shows are profiting mightily whether they are officially forprofit or not-for-profit institutions.

Let us look at completion rates. Only 57 percent of first-time, full-time bachelor's degree seekers finish their degree within six years. That is 150 percent of the expected time. At two-year institutions, the three-year completion rate is a puny 28 percent. Many enter colleges of all types. Few complete.

What about those who do finish? Does a degree confer major new earning ability?

That is the case on average, though how much is a matter of great dispute, with some estimates as low as \$100,000 over a lifetime. And many graduates will not gain even that \$100,000, depending on their field.

It also appears that the value of a bachelor's degree is shrinking, with weekly earnings for people whose maximum educational attainment is a B.A. having dropped about four percent over the last decade.

Now, is this a function of credential inflation or the economy increasingly demanding advanced skills?

Well, we have no comprehensive measure of what students are learning in college, but one of the few longitudinal studies we have suggests that the problem is credential inflation. The National Assessment of Adult Literacy shows that the literacy of people with at least a bachelor's degree dropped precipitously between 1992 and 2003, with generally only a third of those people—these are with at least a bachelor's degree—now considered proficient.

Finally, it is assumed that almost everyone will need some sort of postsecondary training to get a job in the new economy. But according to BLS projections, the large majority of the 30 occupations expected to see the greatest employment growth this decade will require no more than a high school diploma and on-the-job training. So the Federal Government should get out of the student aid business. The aid drives self-defeating inflation and massive overconsumption, and Washington has no constitutional authority to be involved.

Unfortunately, making private loans dischargeable in bankruptcy misses this gigantic root problem—federal aid—and would at best nibble around its edges. In 2010–11, only about \$6 billion was originated in private student loans. In that same year, total federal loans were almost \$104 billion, an amount almost 17 times larger. You throw in grants, tax benefits, and work study, and federal aid exceeded \$169 billion.

What would changing bankruptcy laws for private loans do for affordability? If lenders know that borrowers can escape repayment through bankruptcy, they would likely raise interest rates to account for that risk, discouraging use of such loans. However, students might be more apt to take such loans—and pay still higher college prices—if they think that they will be able to unload their debt without repaying it.

Both possible outcomes are concerning, but the change would still have a negligible effect on affordability because private loans are such a small piece of the pie. Ultimately the problem is too much aid, and most of that comes from Washington.

Thank you, and I look forward to your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McCluskey appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Mr. McCluskey.

Our final witness is Deanne Loonin, staff attorney with the National Consumer Law Center and director of the NCLC Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project, author of NCLC publication "Student Loan Law: A Guide to Surviving Debt." And she also provides direct representation to low-income student loan borrowers, served as legal aid representative at numerous Department of Education negotiated rulemaking sessions, graduated from Harvard-Radcliffe, and the University of California-Berkeley School of Law.

Ms. Loonin, the floor is yours.

#### STATEMENT OF DEANNE LOONIN, NATIONAL CONSUMER LAW CENTER, BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS

Ms. LOONIN. Thank you, Senator, and thank you, all of you, for inviting me here to testify today. I am here today on behalf of NCLC's low-income clients. We provide direct representation to low-income borrowers in Massachusetts, as Senator Durbin mentioned. We also have a Web site where we hear from thousands of borrowers every day, and we work with advocates across the country, so we are very familiar with how widespread the problem of student debt burdens are across the country.

Our clients and the people we hear from are a very diverse group. I think it is important that we focus on not just the traditional students that we hear a lot about, and they are a very important population of young people who are graduating from college having trouble finding jobs in this economy. But our clients are in their 20s, 30s, all the way up into their 80s and 90s, all races, and all class levels, all of whom share one thing in common, and that is that they were all trying to better their lives through education. And they also share that they are mired in debt when they come to see us.

When they come in to see us, the focus is on the future at this point. We are trying to figure out prospectively what we can do to either provide relief and in many cases to help people go back to school because it did not work out for them the first time around.

The first thing we do is look at non-bankruptcy alternatives, whether it is a federal loan or private loan. This makes sense both because in many cases, particularly for federal loans, those options are more accessible, but also because that is what our clients tell us they want. I have never had a client tell me that their first choice is to file for bankruptcy. They see it as a failure. They see it as something that is very humiliating. There is a stigma associated with it, and there are consequences, credit report consequences and other things, that students borrowers are very aware of. So we look at the non-bankruptcy alternatives which are available in many cases on the federal student loan side—not for everyone, but there are good options for a lot of people. We try on the private loan side, and we find that it is virtually impossible to get relief outside of the bankruptcy system.

So bankruptcy is not the first option, not necessarily the best option for everybody, but in many cases it is actually the only option that people can consider to get relief. But, again, because of the changes in the law, this, too, is not an option for many borrowers.

So I am here to support the bill, S. 1102, for these borrowers, but also because, as I want to go through quickly, the rationales that have been mentioned for not restoring bankruptcy relief do not stand up.

The first rationale that we generally hear is that there was a lot of abuse of the system and student borrowers were filing bankruptcy more than other debtors. There is simply no evidence that that is true, and I can tell you again from my clients, as I mentioned, who are not seeking out bankruptcy, certainly not thinking about that when they enter school and optimistically are hoping that it is going to improve their situations. And there are safeguards in the bankruptcy system to address these exact problems if we think that people with too many assets are trying to file for bankruptcy.

The other rationale that private loans would disappear—again, no evidence. And, in fact, if you actually look at the actual experience, the private student loan industry grew the most during a time before 2005 when bankruptcy was available for most private student loan borrowers. The industry has contracted significantly since 2005 when the loans were actually much harder to discharge. So the experience in many ways has been the opposite. Fluctuations are due to market forces, not to bankruptcy policy.

The rationale that the products would be worse if we restore bankruptcy relief to borrowers—again, no evidence. The terms have essentially been the same over time or fluctuated over time without regard to what the bankruptcy policy is. And, further, it is really hard to imagine a product much worse than some of those that some of the Attorneys General have mentioned, all of which have sprung up during a time when, in fact, bankruptcy—private student loans are difficult to discharge in bankruptcy.

The point that student loans are unique, which is what Professor Cole in particular focused on, is, in fact—on the private loan side is a little bit of an outdated view of what private student loans are. Almost all, nearly 80, 90 percent of private student loans now require co-signers. These are generally parents or older adults, and in that case, they are actually the private creditors assessing current ability to pay, not just speculating on future ability to pay.

There is no evidence that in any way bankruptcy policy has affected access to higher education. And, again, private student loans in any case are not financial aid. They are private credit products. If we have time in the question-and-answer, I can answer more

If we have time in the question-and-answer, I can answer more questions about the undue hardship issue and why that test has also not worked well. But I just want to say finally that we have a system that is set up to encourage access to education, and, fortunately, we have done that, but we slam those who fail based on really speculation of what might happen as opposed to looking at the real experience. It is time to provide relief for student borrowers.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Loonin appears as a submission for the record.]

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Ms. Loonin.

Let me ask a few questions of the panel. Ms. Jokela, I do not know if you are familiar with this, but as of November first last year, Career Education Corporation, which owned Harrington College of Design, was found to have falsely claimed that too many of its students were getting jobs after they graduated. Like you, many of them were not. Because of this fraudulence and falsification, they forced the CEO of Career Education Corporation to resign last November. The parting gift for this fraudulent misrepresentation to the Department of Education was a \$4 million parachute that he was given as he left, an indication, I am afraid, at the time of some inherent problems within that industry, that you would be saddled with the debt, with a degree that has not led to the job you thought you would get, and he would be getting a parting gift of \$4 million to leave.

I would like to ask the Attorneys General who are here, both of whom have been engaged, at least through their predecessors and perhaps personally, in multi-State efforts to deal with issues initially on tobacco—before your time probably—and then later on foreclosure. Is there any effort underway to convene Attorneys General in States across the Nation to discuss addressing this on a national basis? And let me add parenthetically, the reason this is being done by Attorneys General is because we do not have the political will to do it here. Please proceed.

Mr. CONWAY. Well, Senator Durbin, thank you for the question. First of all, thanks for your leadership on the issue. The answer to your question is yes, there is a move afoot. Each Attorney General typically has at his or her disposal a consumer protection act or an unfair trade practices act. In the Commonwealth of Kentucky, it empowers the Attorney General to go after false and misleading and deceptive representations and marketing. We are using that as a vehicle in our investigations of seven schools, two lawsuits that have been announced, and additional work that we are doing.

As I got into this issue, after Decker and after the American School of Law, I found out we have 141 of these institutions now in the Commonwealth of Kentucky. In talking to my colleagues like General Madigan, I found out a lot of—you know, Colorado and other States had investigations or actions ongoing.

So we have put together a multi-State effort. I am currently the Chair of it. It is bipartisan. There are 23 States that have signed on to the multi-State effort. We have executed information-sharing agreements that allow us to share law enforcement information amongst the States, particularly where we have common targets.

This effort is very distinct and different than tobacco or the recent mortgage settlement. In the recent mortgage settlement, we are looking at the five largest banks. In tobacco, we were looking at the four largest producers who turned out to be the participating manufacturers.

Here we have such a diffuse group of schools, some operating only in particular States, others being large corporations that are traded on Wall Street or owned in part by hedge funds, for example. We are sharing information, but we are having some difficulty finding the common targets.

I can share with you that we in the leadership of the multi-State effort have been talking to the new CFPB and to Director Cordray—

Senator DURBIN. Consumer Financial Protection Bureau.

Mr. CONWAY. Right, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and Director Cordray, because we are finding more of this institutional lending on the part of some of the for-profit schools. The 90/10 rule drives everything. So many of these schools are up against that 90percent barrier that you see the extraordinary recruiting of veterans or current people in the military in order to get to the 10 percent to leverage to recruit another nine. We are also seeing these schools get into institutional lending, and it is essentially a loss leader. They are willing to write off in documents that they share with Wall Street that they are going to lose 50 percent of these loans just to get to that 10 percent.

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Attorney General.

Mr. McCluskey, I understand the Cato Institute—and I understand you are not speaking for them but probably share their philosophy or you would not be working there. And I understand your notion about the role of the Federal Government and where you may see it excessive. You stated the Federal Government should get out of the student aid business and there are too many students going to college.

So let me ask you about another aspect of federal subsidy beyond student aid, and the Attorney General has just referred to it. We had to pass a law to say that these for-profit schools could receive no more than 90 percent of their revenue from the Federal Government. They found a way around it when it came to the GI bill. Now they are up to 95 percent. They are within 5 percent of being federal agencies, except for one thing: the federal pass-through of money to these schools results in these multimillion-dollar giveaways and profit taking by the owners.

So do you have the same level of outrage about the federal subsidy to for-profit schools as you do to federal student aid?

Mr. McCLUSKEY. Yes, the important thing is that we put this all in context. The focus has been on for-profit schools, and, of course, there are for-profit schools making huge amounts of money through taxpayer funding. What we are missing in focusing on for-profit schools is that not-for-profit schools—both private not-for-profit and public schools—are also making tremendous amounts of money through federal student aid as well as, if we are talking about public colleges, through State subsidies. And so we have looked at how much profit, meaning how much more money are you bringing in than it costs to educate an undergraduate? How much profit are all schools making? And what our research has shown is that, depending on whether you include State subsidies on a per pupil basis, whether you include endowment funds on a per pupil basis, but you will find the normal profit, depending on the type of school, for nonprofit schools runs between \$2,000 and \$12,000 per pupil.

So this is the point. Yes, for-profit schools are making a huge amount of money through federal aid, but so are other schools, and most importantly, this is what enables all colleges to raise their prices at rates far in excess of inflation. We are giving people money to pay for that.

Senator DURBIN. You may be surprised to know I agree with you, and I have said to those who run public universities as well as private universities that they are out of control. Georgetown Law School is now \$50,000 a year, and to me that is just over the moon. And there are many that are very, very close in my home State of Illinois. The difference is this: I do not know that anyone at Georgetown is going to walk out with a \$4 million parachute when it is all over, as they did at these for-profit schools.

So I would agree with you. I would say ratchet down to at least the level of private and public schools the federal subsidy to forprofit schools, and let us see if they can survive in that world as the private and public schools do.

My time is up at this point. You will get a chance, I am sure, again.

Senator Franken.

Senator FRANKEN. Thank you. There is really so much here to talk about. It is good to see you again, Attorney General Conway. You brought up the 90/10 rule, and, again, on these for-profit schools, they have to make sure that at least 10 percent of the loans fall into the non-federal loans. But our troops coming back who are benefiting from the GI bill are counted in the 10 percent, and you said you are working with Holly Petraeus at the CFPB. Can you tell about this recruitment even at hospitals? And did she tell you about the gentleman with TBI who was recruited?

Mr. CONWAY. No, she did not.

Senator FRANKEN. I am sorry. She testified about it, that there was these for-profit—one of these for-profit schools went to, I think it was San Antonio, where there was a unit for guys and women who had TBI, and they recruited there. And one of the students at one of these for-profit schools was asked, you know, "Do you go to school here?" And he said, "Yeah." "What are you majoring in?" He said, "I do not know."

Mr. CONWAY. To react to that, we have had instances of people with brain injuries signed up in the Commonwealth of Kentucky as part of our investigation. We have seen instances where people who do not have access to a computer have been signed up for online classes.

Ms. Petraeus wrote a piece for the *New York Times* recently about the for-profit colleges and targeting the military. She and I spent a day together with the Attorney General of Tennessee at Fort Campbell, which is a large military reservation in Tennessee and Kentucky. And the commanding general literally pulled us aside as we were talking about consumer protection issues and said, "I need to get my arms around this for-profit college recruitment issue because every Thursday night we have an on-post recruiting seminar where local vendors are able to come in and talk about services that they can provide to our military servicemembers, and we are being overrun by for-profit college recruiters." And the No. 1 complaint we heard on post that day was from students who had been signed up, were not certain they got a good deal, and we heard quite a few horror studies. I did not hear the TBI story from Ms. Petraeus that day, but it does not surprise me.

Senator FRANKEN. Well, I think that maybe we should consider not including those veterans on the GI bill in the 10 but, rather, in the 90. I think that might be a good idea.

Ms. Loonin, or Professor Loonin, Dr. Loonin—Deanne. I am a little confused here. Did the interest rates for non-federal loans or private loans go down when they became non-dischargeable in 2005?

Ms. LOONIN. No. On average, we did not see any evidence of them—

Senator DURBIN. Turn your microphone on.

Senator FRANKEN. Put your microphone on.

Ms. LOONIN. I am sorry. We did not see any evidence that they went down, and, in fact, you know, there are some loan products now where the interest rates have gone down, so they fluctuated. But there is no pattern that we have seen that is connected to the bankruptcy—

Senator FRANKEN. So I do not know why both Professor Cole and Mr. McCluskey assumed they would go up if they became dischargeable. It does not seem backed up by empirical evidence. I know that Mr. McCluskey talked about the inflation at colleges being tied to the amount of aid that students got, but he does acknowledge in his written testimony that this creates a major endogeneity problem. And I think it really does. I think it is very hard to say that the loans are driving the costs of the school. I think very often the costs of the school are driving the loans. And I think that endogeneity problem includes more than even what Mr. McCluskey wrote in his testimony. I think it includes what people perceive, anyway, as the importance of college for future income and future progress.

I see my time has run out. I look forward to another round of questioning. Thank you.

Senator DURBIN. Thank you.

Senator Blumenthal.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. Thank you, Senator Durbin. And I want to thank Senator Durbin for having this hearing on a topic that I consider as important as any we are addressing in the Congress today. And I thank Attorneys General who are here for the excellent work they and their colleagues are doing on this issue.

Senator Durbin made reference to the tobacco initiative and to the lack of political will now to address this topic. In fact, the reason that the Attorneys General played a leading role in starting the tobacco investigation, as I can tell you from firsthand experience was, in fact, the lack of political will on the part of Washington, D.C., and the Department of Justice at the time, whom we requested and, indeed, implored to become involved. So thank you for the great work that you are doing in this area really leading the way to the Federal Government. You know, Senator Durbin used the word "outrage," and I think the present system is an outrage not only because of its impact on individual students and consumers, but in the larger sense that Professor Cole described very well, its impact on human capital. And you described well, Professor Cole, how student loans are different insofar as the incentives of the lender are different and the assets of the borrower are different.

But it is also different from the standpoint of our Nation and society because we are investing in our human capital, our human infrastructure, our human resources for the future. And so that is a reason why I think this area is so critically important to our society and why we need to do better. And it is an outrage that we are failing to do better.

We have begun in the Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee an investigation of the for-profit college marketing techniques to our veterans and our military service people. But that is just a part of the problem, and so I am going to ask you, since you offered to do so, what would be your remedies, suggested proposals, if we were not to use discharge in bankruptcy?

Mr. COLE . Well, thank you, Senator. There are various other ways of attacking the problem. If the problem is that we have got these for-profit entities that are essentially benefiting from what might be fraud, essentially selling a growth in human capital that is really not taking place, then there are other ways to address that other than simply having a blanket removal of the discharge.

So, for example, there is actually a practice in Europe with there are not a lot of private colleges and universities in Europe, but there are some, and because they do not have a lot of foundations and charitable organizations to support them, they are supported largely by tuition. So I can give you an example of Bucerius Law School in Germany, which has a reputation of being the best law school in Germany. It is both an undergraduate and a graduate institution. And it is private, and it is very, very expensive.

So while students who could go to college for free decide that they want to go to Bucerius because they want the reputation and the better job prospects of going to Bucerius, what Bucerius does is they make a deal with their students. If you come here and you get a degree and go out in the world and perform, we will waive your tuition now in exchange for a portion of your income over the next 10 years. So, in other words, they basically place a bet on their graduates that they are going to get some percentage, 13, 18, 15 percent.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. And, presumably, they borrow to cover the cost of covering——

Mr. COLE. Yes. So they are essentially lending, but they are lending in a different way. They are not requiring the payment back of their tuition. They are saying, "We are going to lend you this tuition now in exchange for what we believe is going to be a higher income, a growth in human capital." So they really believe that they are producing growth in human capital.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. I just want to say, my time is going to expire shortly, but I would invite you and the other members of the panel to add to your response because I think that proposal and others may be very promising ways to go forward. But, you know, I would just observe that the experience at Decker, where there was a questionable relationship between the school and SLX, the lender, and at Westwood, where there were outright deceptive and misleading practices, you know, "fraud" is the right word, and maybe it is that the penalties have to be increased. The penalties here have to be more than just a cost of doing business, and there is a significant enforcement problem that, Attorney General Conway, you described insofar as the targets are more diverse and numerous and very often the costs of pursuing them can be substantial.

So I would welcome any and all ideas that you may have, both on the penalty, the substantive prohibition, and the enforcement aspects of this problem.

Thank you.

Senator DURBIN. Senator Whitehouse.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Thank you, Chairman Durbin. First of all, thank you for bringing attention to this issue. I know some of the witnesses have used- there was nearly \$900 billion in student loan debt. I have seen figures that show that there were \$1 trillion in student loan debt in this country. And when you compare that to other countries where a student can get a college degree, essentially on the government or at a very low cost, it builds a huge burden in for individuals. And when things do not work out, as they sometimes do not in life, usually what you can do is start over. And it is a tough process because bankruptcy is not easy, but you get a clean shot to kind of the American dream to rebuild again, and everybody understands that that is right. It has been something that witnesses have described to us as very important economically for people to be able to restart and, you know, find a way to create value in their lives and build a life for themselves rather than just be saddled with this debt forever with no way to get out of it, as Ms. Jokela's testimony showed.

First of all, we have got a bunch of former colleagues here. It is sort of Attorney General Day here in the Judiciary Committee former Attorney General Blumenthal and myself, and both of you, Attorney General Conway and Attorney General Madigan. I had a consumer protection division in my office. Senator Blumenthal was very active with consumer protection in his office. I assume you have consumer protection divisions in your office. From a consumer protection standpoint, what are the issues that you are seeing in your offices related to student loans?

Ms. MADIGAN. Senator, at this point we are looking at student loans as really just the next predatory lending issue that we need to contend with. So it has been mortgage loans, auto loans, payday loans, and now student loans. Our lawsuit against Westwood goes through, really, from the beginning when students are recruited to attend all the way through the sign-up, and then the student aid meetings that they have and get signed up for these loans. It is fraudulent throughout the process. And when people are leaving Westwood's criminal justice program, they have on average \$70,000 in debt, and because the college itself is not regionally accredited, these individuals are unable to become the police officers that the recruiters told them they could become. And so we find people working at Sam's Club. We have found people who have dropped out of the job market because their degree is essentially worthless. And there are alternatives.

They could have, for instance, gone to a community college, spent a tenth of what they had to spend at Westwood, and actually gotten a degree that would have allowed them to become a member of the Illinois State Police, the Chicago Police Department, or a suburban police department. And so what we are seeing is a lot of the exact same fraudulent conduct.

When it specifically comes to the loans, it is the misrepresentations to the students about the fact that, you know, what is the interest rate. We have many students who tell us they never realized they had a loan at 18 percent. They were never given documentation. When they asked for documentation, they were told it would be sent to them. It was never sent to them. There was no real affordability test ever done. But they were constantly being told that this degree is accredited, you will be able to become a police officer, we have got good contacts with police departments, you know, do not worry, you will be fine. And the next thing people know, they graduate and they cannot get a job, and they are left with extraordinary amounts of debt. And so we are pursuing them through the consumer fraud act.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. And, Attorney General Conway, it seems as if there is room here for common schemes to develop between lenders and from for-profit higher education where you draw the victim in, you loan them enormous amounts of money. The institution gets paid through tuition and it makes its money. The lender has these people on the hook forever because there is no protection in bankruptcy for the individual. And at the end, somebody leaves, as Attorney General Madigan said, with very limited career options and an enormous amount of debt that they can never get out from under for the rest of their lives.

Have you seen that kind of—how frequent does it seem that there is a common scheme emerging between lenders and for-profit higher education institutions?

Mr. CONWAY. We have seen it. We certainly saw it in the instance of the for-profit law school in western Kentucky and their arrangement with SLX. We see it in one of two ways, Senator. We see it either in some sort of arrangement like that, some sort of preferred lender arrangement, or increasingly, we have seen a significant increase in institutional loans where the institution makes the loan itself, is willing to anticipate they are going to have a loss, just so that they meet the minimum criteria for non-federal revenue into their stream under the so-called 90/10 rule. So we are seeing it both ways.

To sort of follow up on what General Madigan said, we have 141 of these schools in Kentucky, and we have subpoenaed and are investigating seven. We let the data take us to where we thought we needed to be with those seven. We are looking at where we have the most complaints to our office or our council on postsecondary education. Where are we seeing—where do we have documents of the high-pressure sales tactics claiming 98 percent job placement or something like that? And then where do we cross-reference that with federal student loan default rates? If you are seeing a school claiming 96 percent job placement and they have got a 40 percent federal student loan default rate, something is wrong. But we had a school like that in the Commonwealth of Kentucky. In one particular case, we had a school claiming 96 percent job placement, but then we found the information they sent to their accreditor—which was national accreditation, not regional—and they were claiming 60 percent in that. Now, that 60 percent may have been someone working in fast food who was still working in fast food after getting the so-called career education. But it is a simple consumer protection case to make out when you are claiming 96 percent job placement and what you are reporting to your accreditor does not even meet that.

So for the Federal Congress, we could use a lot of help. I know the gainful employment rule was a big right up here. But we need some help in understanding what for-profit schools need to report to accreditors regarding job placement, whether that is regional accreditation or national accreditation, because what we are seeing are high-pressure sales tactics, oftentimes going after single parents or people that have real problems making ends meet in this difficult economy. In fact, we have seen documents coming out of the Senate HELP Committee called "the pain funnel." Try to find the people that you can sign up today for these loans, and we have just seen some really remarkable practices.

One school in Kentucky in particular, they would not allow students access to their federal funds until they bought books at a premium, new from that very for-profit college's bookstore. That is the type of scams we are seeing and that we are fighting on a daily basis as AGs.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Thank you very much, Chairman.

Senator DURBIN. Thank you, Senator Whitehouse.

Professor Cole, I am going to take exception to your theory about secured loans, unsecured loans, and student loans being sui generis. If this were so compelling and spot on that these were really different kinds of loans and needed to be treated differently, there might have been all of at least five minutes of testimony on the bankruptcy reform bill about this. No. This was slipped in. This was not even discussed, and no one knows. How did this get in there? How did we say that private loans are not dischargeable in bankruptcy?

And I might also say that I appreciated the refresher, I needed it, on the different kinds of loans. But if a person goes out and crosses North Capitol here and gets hit by a car and is taken to the local hospital and needs emergency surgery and ends up with a \$200,000, \$300,000 medical bill, I think that might qualify the same argument that you made for student loans. They did not operate on that person because of a security that they have in their body. They did not operate on them because they checked their net worth. They did their operation and then set out to collect it. You could make a similar argument to what you made that medical loans should not be discharged in bankruptcy on the same theory. It is based on getting well, right? Student loans are based on getting educated. So I do not buy it. I do not buy the premise on what you are saying, and if it really was so compelling, it would not have been slipped in as it was in this circumstance here.

 $\tilde{I}$  do want to say, Ms. Jokela, would you be kind enough to tell us what the impact of all this debt has had on your ability to go back to school or borrow money or make plans for your own life?

Ms. JOKELA. Yes, absolutely. You know, ultimately I have a dream of operating my own design firm, but just, you know, thinking about the cost of starting your own business is just—you know, how could I even consider taking on any additional debt to try to do that? I certainly could never go back to school to even achieve an MBA or a master's degree because, you know, how would I pay for it? I definitely do not want to take out any more student debt.

So I am in this place right now where I just have to keep working and working and working and trying and trying to trying to pay this debt down and not really making any progress. And then sort of long term, even if I did not have these other aspirations, because of this student debt, I am not even in a place where I can have, you know, an emergency savings account or contribute to any kind of IRA for my long-term retirement. And, really, when I am facing retirement is the point that I am going to be done paying these student loans.

Senator DURBIN. How old are you now?

Ms. JOKELA. I am 32. So I have got 25 more years left, and then, you know, I will be a few years away from retirement, and that is not going to be enough time for me to really build the life that I want to have for myself in the future.

Senator DURBIN. Attorney General Madigan, I take the Kennedy Expressway out to O'Hare a lot, and I do not get on the plane with any trepidation, but usually with anger because I have just passed that building that has the big sign on it that says, "Westwood College." And every time I see it, I think of the worthless diplomas that they are peddling.

I had a situation in my office with a cleaning lady who was nearing retirement. Her daughter was accepted at Westwood, signed up. Her mom has to co-sign. After the Pell grant worth \$5,000-plus, they signed up for \$17,000 more in debt for the same worthless degree that you are now investigating. I wish these crime shows would get off television for a while so kids could start thinking about other things to do with their lives other than being a super chef or a forensic crime scene investigator.

But let me ask you, the incidents of parents co-signing and the impact that has had, you said you have had about 800 Westwood students who have contacted you. Have you found instances of the parents being brought into this kind of situation?

Ms. MADIGAN. We have. In terms of the APEX loans that I talked about, 40 percent of the Westwood College student end up taking out those APEX loans, whether they know it or not. And in many circumstances we have found—and I think as Ms. Loonin testified to—an increasing number of private loans requiring a co-signer. And so we are seeing that.

As I said, in the past few months, we have had over 1,000 people contact our office, and so they are now sending in paperwork and filling out questionnaires so that we are gathering more and more

information. But it is just clear from the beginning that people are being put into loans and, again, they have no idea—and it is not just being put into loans at the outset. It is that they are pressured while they are in school. We in our complaint have testimony from students saying that they were literally pulled out of class and told they had to sign up for another loan if they wanted to continue their enrollment in the school. And, again, they are kind of forced to because those credits cannot be transferred anywhere. I mean, it is just egregious, unconscionable situations.

Senator DURBIN. I might tell you, my cleaning lady's story has a happy ending. She had told me she was prepared to defer her retirement because her daughter was finally in college at Westwood. And when we found out the details, we called them and said, "There will be a press conference right outside your front door tomorrow morning with this lady and me if you do not tear up the paper." And they did. I wish I could do that for the thousands who have been exploited by this worthless Westwood College and so many like it. But I am glad you are pursuing this.

Are they being investigated by other States as well? Ms. MADIGAN. Yes.

Senator DURBIN. Thank you.

Senator Franken.

Senator FRANKEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let us follow up a little bit with Westwood, Attorney General Madigan. Your suit against them was for deceptive marketing practices, and I think that highlights a huge problem for the for-profit sector: the accreditation process, and the fact that many of these programs may not have the regional accreditation and, therefore, may not have their credits or degrees accepted by other local institutions or employers.

Ms. MADIGAN. Right

Senator FRANKEN. What does the Federal Government need to do to strengthen and improve the accreditation process? And what can it do to make students more aware of the importance of the type of accreditation of their programs?

Ms. MADIGAN. Senator, it is a great question, and let me start by telling you something that one of the students told me from Westwood who was savvy enough to know to ask the question of the recruiter: "Are you accredited?" And they were told, "Yes, we are accredited." But that student would have had to know to ask more specifically, "Are you regionally accredited or nationally accredited?" Because most people have no understanding of the difference. And believe it or not, it is regional accreditation that is really the gold standard when it comes to accreditation and not national accreditation.

This is obviously work that can be done on the federal level to make sure that the accreditation process is something that is meaningful. You can do that, obviously, by looking at job placement rates. You do that by looking at default rates. And those are certain things that, when, for instance, Westwood was going through an accreditation process at one point, when they went on campus, interestingly enough-and this is just to add some more color to this story—administration actually told students that they were not allowed to complain or talk to the accreditation people who

were on campus and that they may be thrown out of school if they did talk to them.

So, obviously, there is a lot that can be done to ensure that, you know, there would be whistleblower provisions put in place, and that could be done both at the State level and at the federal level to protect students from ending up in programs where they end up with an enormous amount of debt and worthless degrees.

Senator FRANKEN. Ms. Jokela, thank you for your moving testimony. It reminds us all of how this impacts the lives of those who go through this and why it is so important to improve the student loan policy in this country.

Attorney General Madigan just talked about at Westwood that, I guess, 40 percent of the students got APEX loans, and a lot of them were not even aware that they did have APEX loans. I am very interested in working on ways to improve information that students receive before they decide how to pay for their college. Do you think that it would have helped in your case if you had been given a simple single sheet explaining your financial aid?

Ms. JOKELA. Well, I think it would have been somewhat helpful, but one of the staff members in Mr. Durbin's office had forwarded me a document that my school, Harrington, issues and the information that they are sort of saying as far as, you know, what students are taking out in private loans versus public loans and what the total overall debt is does not really reflect my situation nor the situation of many, many of the students that I graduated with.

I think what really would be helpful, what information needs to be presented up front, is how much is this particular loan, what is the interest rate on this particular loan; at this point, as they are going through your education, what is the total of your loans and sort of what you can reasonably expect to have to repay once you are done and graduated.

Senator FRANKEN. So a certain level of transparency might be required.

Ms. JOKELA. Yes, and not just putting it into a document that the student signs and takes home or gets filed away, but just really having a clear and concise discussion about it so that the students absolutely understand what it is that they are getting into before they make that decision and sign that paperwork.

Senator FRANKEN. Thank you.

Ms. Loonin, many commentators have equated the abuses in the private loan industry with the abuses that went on in the housing industry. I know that Attorney General Madigan said that this is really kind of an extension in her consumer bureau of what went on in the mortgage industry and the credit card industry.

The *Dodd-Frank Act* now requires institutions that securitize mortgages to retain some of the risk. Most institutions of higher education currently do not carry any risk associated with either federal or student loans. I think Professor Cole talked about this German institution that does. And that is, if students are unable to pay back their student loans, it does not really harm the institutions. Perhaps this should change so that institutions have more of a stake in what happens to their graduates.

How could the Federal Government require colleges to bear some of the risk students take on when they take out federal or private student loans? In other words, can the Federal Government require institutions of higher learning to have some skin in the game?

Ms. LOONIN. Yes, thank you, and that is something that we are very interested in looking at some options.

First, the parallels really in the private student loan market and the subprime mortgage are very clear. A lot of the same things happened. But even on the federal loan side, here is an example, I think, of where you can incentivize schools by holding them more accountable when they commit fraud or other things. There are some limited relief options, discharge options, false certification, closed school, unpaid refund. This is on the federal student loan side, and the closed school is difficult. If the schools are closed, it is difficult to have them pay anything back. But the false certification is based on, you know, bad acts essentially that the schools did. The relief goes to the borrowers, which is great. We are able to get that for a lot of our clients. The Department of Education has the authority now to then seek reimbursement from the schools, and as far as we know, they have not been doing that even though the authority already exists. But something like that is an example where, if the school was actually held accountable, the borrower was made whole, the relief was paid out, and the taxpayer could be more whole also by seeking reimbursement.

Senator FRANKEN. I think most taxpayers would be for that.

Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Senator DURBIN. Senator Whitehouse. Senator Whitehouse defers to Senator Blumenthal.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. Thank you.

Since we are on the second round of questioning, I want to thank the Chairman again for having—

Senator DURBIN. Take all the time you need.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. Thank you.

[Laughter.]

Senator BLUMENTHAL. You know, I am struck by some of the discussion here because we are talking about the bankruptcy process for people about the age of the group that just entered this room. They are about the age of my four children who are in school, and they are at the start of their lives. And Senator Whitehouse rightly described the bankruptcy process as giving people a new start.

My goal here is really to enable people to avoid bankruptcy because it is a searingly painful and sometimes disabling process. As much as it may be a new start, it is also a public confession of financial failure that will follow people for the rest of their lives. And so the more we can do to avoid bankruptcy in the first place, in my view, that ought to be the objective here.

And so, you know, I am also struck by the experience, General Conway, at Decker. Decker failed. People went into bankruptcy because the school failed to deliver their education. They were unable to discharge themselves in bankruptcy from a debt they had because of the school's failure and its bankruptcy. What an anomaly in American life that the students were unable to get the same relief that the school did after it failed them, again, people not much older than college students in the case of law school, but also undergraduates at Decker. You very rightly suggested two much more limited means of avoiding bankruptcy, for example, providing the opportunity for students to avoid repayment if they are unable to get the education that they took the loan to receive, which is provided under the federal loan program, and, again, also enabling people to avoid having to repay while they are still in school.

I want to ask you, and perhaps the other members of the panel, whether the protections under the federal student loan program should not be applied to the private loans, as you have suggested, General Conway, in two instances.

General Conway, in two instances. Mr. CONWAY. Well, I think going back, Senator Blumenthal, to the example of Decker, as I said, we approached the bankruptcy trustee in the Decker case because we had these students with these problems, and yet we had the trustee going after the students. And that is sort of—as you said, I think you called it an "anomaly," a situation like that.

We were able to get \$4.6 million in very tangible debt relief for those students in the instance of Decker. And Decker is interesting because it was happening at about the time that Congress was going through bankruptcy reform and this mystery amendment that Senator Durbin has talked about was put in place. But the filing of bankruptcy happened after the changes, so this really was one of the cases of first impression how this was going to work out.

We were able to get that \$4.6 million forgiven because they were institutional loans. What we basically said is, "Listen, you failed, and you cannot be going after these students." But what is still hanging out, and hanging out there to this day, is the roughly \$13 million in private loans. We have had some success in saying, "Listen, okay, you did not have the right kind of lending relationship. We are going to advocate on behalf of the student." But we have not been successful in all those cases. And because the school failed and because federal protections—federal law has protections in the instance when a school fails, we have had some success in about \$21 million worth of federal student loans that are involved in Decker. But we do still have this \$13 million in private loans hanging out there, and I would argue, as you said in your remarks, that those people from Decker still facing those loans ought to have the same kind of protections that we were able to get either for the institutional loans or the federal loans.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. Professor Cole, what do you think about applying the federal protections to private loans?

Mr. COLE. Senator, I think that would be an appropriate thing to do. I think that it treats private loans, private student loans, as student loans, and in that sense it is an appropriate thing to do.

I do want to respond, if I may, to Senator Durbin's comment about—I almost feel as though I am being held responsible for the processes of Congress with the way the bill was—the Bankruptcy Code was amended. If I had been there, I would have made a comment similar to what I have made today. I do think that the rationale for exempting student loans is to be able to make students able to credibly commit. But I do think that there has to be a way to internalize the costs that some of these private for-profit colleges are imposing on people. And one of the ways to do that—the States can do that without bankruptcy, for example, by extending fraudu-

lent conveyance reach-back periods for college tuition only. If you are giving value and getting none in return, there ought to be a way in which individuals and their other creditors ought to be able to address that, and that can be done under State law without the stain of bankruptcy.

If you want to do it through the Bankruptcy Code, another way to do it is to allow for discharge for all but a percentage of future income, and that way the lenders are going to take more responsibility in investigating the colleges that are receiving these funds to make sure that they are giving an education, because no lender is going to want to lend against an education that is only going to generate a small amount of income in the future if they are worried that the rest of it is going to be discharged in bankruptcy.

So those are options that do not necessarily implicate the Bankruptcy Code or the bankruptcy process.

Senator BLUMENTHAL. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator DURBIN. Thanks.

Senator Whitehouse.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Let me ask Ms. Loonin: The National Consumer Law Center looks at this sort of from the 50,000-foot level as well as at the individual level. Have you made any determinations as to what the effect of the 2005 change in the law was on student loan interest rates? Is there a report of some kind that shows a categorical shift to the benefit of students as a result of the 2005 law?

Ms. LOONIN. Thank you. We have not done a report on that. The Project on Student Debt has done some analysis of that. We have done some-not an actual report. We have done some internal analysis as well as a report that we did in 2008 looking at private student loan products, and in all of those cases, we have not found, again, that the interest rates were-they fluctuated, but you cannot see any pattern that is tied to bankruptcy.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Cannot attribute.

Ms. LOONIN. Right.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Okay. Professor Cole, the history of this, as I understand it, was that, you know, the baseline is that debt is dischargeable in bankruptcy. Is that correct?

Mr. COLE. Yes, that is correct.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. And the baseline for student loans until 2005 was that they were dischargeable in bankruptcy?

Mr. COLE. For private student loans.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Private student loans, correct?

Mr. COLE. That is right.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. And then the 2005 law, as our Chairman said, magically appeared without a lot of testimony to support it, but somehow it got into the law. And when it got in, it applied not just to loans that were originated after the change in the law. It applied to all student loans, did it not?

Mr. COLE. Yes, it did.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. So if you took out a loan in 1995 with the expectation that you would be able to discharge in a bankruptcy. you had that expectation disrupted by this law, correct?

Mr. COLE. Yes, that is correct. And if I can add, that is inappropriate. It is inappropriate for that to have been the case because you are changing the expectations in the middle of the game in the same way that this would change expectations—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. And the loaner never went back and said to that student who had the 1995 loan, "Hey, you know what? We are operating in a new environment in which you cannot get out from under this debt. I am going to be able to chase you to your deathbed and, therefore, I am eliminating a little bankruptcy risk to myself, and so I am going to reduce your interest rate." That student pre-2005 just plain lost something and got no value.

Mr. COLE. That is right. That is a windfall to the lenders.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. It is a windfall.

Mr. COLE. Yes, it is a complete windfall to the lenders.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. So in your testimony, where you express concern that to go back to the status quo ante of the 2005 bill, what existed beforehand, that would be a "change in the rules."

Mr. COLE. That is right, but—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. It would be just as bad to change the rules against the interests of the students.

Mr. COLE. Yes, Senator. But—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. As it is to change it against the interests of the loan companies, correct?

Mr. COLE. Yes, Senator. My response to that would be that two wrongs do not make a right. It is—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Well, it does go back to the status quo ante, right?

Mr. COLE. It does. It does, but-

Senator WHITEHOUSE. So it puts everything back on the level playing field it was before.

Mr. COLE. But I also want to explain that you cannot really compare interest rates from before the change to after the change because interest rates, as I explained in my written testimony, are made up of at least three different components: There is a natural rate of interest; there is an industry rate; and then there is a borrower-specific rate of interest. And so just looking at the surface—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. I understand. You get into a huge attribution problem.

Mr. COLE. Right, exactly.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. But if your position is correct that this has a beneficial effect on the interest rate market, you have this exemption from bankruptcy to deny people the right to start again.

Mr. COLE. Yes.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. If it has that benefit, then clearly that is a benefit that was taken away from everybody pre-2005.

Mr. COLE. I agree completely.

Senator WHITEHOUSE. And so they got basically—I am not going to use the word in a Senate hearing, but you know what I mean. It was a plain consumer—they had something that they were entitled to, they had an expectation. It was taken away from them. It was taken away from them by something slipped into a bill in Congress. They lost as a result. And setting aside the market issues, it would be fair to at least put them back in the situation where they were before some lobbyist snuck this into the bill and took away their rights, correct?

Mr. COLE. You could not have more agreement from anyone than I have with regard to that statement, although I would add—

Senator WHITEHOUSE. Thank you. I am way over my time.

Mr. COLE [continuing]. That this amendment does not do that. Senator WHITEHOUSE. I appreciate you letting me go over my time. Thank you, Chairman.

Senator DURBIN. You are welcome, and thank you for being here. And the amendment is a work in progress, and some ideas have come up during the course of this hearing that I think should be brought into play.

Professor Cole, you gave a good written statement here, and I am glad you came a long way to be here to testify. I was stopped cold on the first page by two words when you described "innocent lenders."

Now that you have listened to what happened to Ms. Jokela, after you have heard the Attorneys General talk about the schools that are lending money, do you still consider them innocent?

Mr. COLE. No, Senator, I do not. But I want to say that the proposed amendment lumps in innocent lenders with guilty, fraudulent lenders. And what I am suggesting is that you can address those fraudulent lenders without undermining the student loan market.

Senator DURBIN. I do not quarrel with that premise.

I might also add for the record that the largest for-profit school in the United States of America makes no private loans. You will probably be able to guess which one that is, but I was surprised to learn that. This seems to be a little sidelight, kind of a juice loan deal, a little, you know, title loan company that goes with some forprofit schools. So I do not think there is a lot of innocence.

You know, one of the things that I think should be disclosed to the student is before you borrow private loans with three times the interest rate, you incidentally still are eligible to borrow more under the federal loan. Wouldn't that be a pretty reasonable thing to disclose?

Mr. COLE. I think it would be an absolutely appropriate disclosure.

Senator DURBIN. Ms. Loonin, one of the things you talk about here is the statute of limitations. Do you want to address that for a moment?

Ms. LOONIN. On the federal loan side, the fact that there is no-

Senator DURBIN. I do not think your microphone is on.

Ms. LOONIN. Oh, I am sorry. On the federal loan said, there is no statute of limitations. It was eliminated in 1991. So that is a major reason why I have clients who are in their 80s and 90s still being hounded on the federal loan side.

But one of the connections we have seen on the private loan side on the debt collection side, the debt collectors collecting private loans take advantage, frankly, of borrowers and of borrowers' confusion about what type of loan they have and will often say, you know, there is no time limit, we can come after you forever on the private loan side, even though that is not the case. Senator DURBIN. I am going to bring this hearing to a close. It has been a good one and a great panel. I thank you all for coming because I know there was some personal sacrifice to your being here. It is an issue which has been taken up in the authorizing Committee by Senator Harkin with a number of hearings. We have had several hearings through the Judiciary Committee, and they will continue.

As I mentioned at the outset, come July there will be a moment of reckoning when we decide whether to address the interest rate to be charged on federal student loans. As I understand it, it doubles from 3.4 percent to 6.8 percent, a burden which I do not want to impose on students across this country. But it also creates an opportunity for us, if we are up to it, to have an honest discussion about what is happening to student debt in America. The student debt crisis in this country is largely ignored by Congress. We are not paying any attention. And, unfortunately, there are a lot of lives of individuals—Danielle Jokela is one—who are being changed dramatically by laws that we pass or fail to pass.

And going back to the point made by Senator Blumenthal, it is hard to imagine a young person who thinks they are doing the right thing—an education, for goodness' sake—borrowing money to get that degree which they have been told is the most important thing in life, making a decision before they are 25 or 26 years old that ends up haunting them for a lifetime. And that is literally what we are talking about here. When it is not dischargeable in bankruptcy, it is there to the grave, and that is why it is so important we continue to work on this.

Thanks again to the panel. Members may send you some written questions. It is rare, but occasionally they do. And if you receive one and could respond promptly, we would appreciate it. Thank you.

This meeting will stand adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:41 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]
## **A P P E N D I X**

## Additional Material Submitted for the Record

Witness List

Hearing before the Senate Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

On

"The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

Tuesday, March 20, 2012 Dirksen Senate Office Building, Room 226 10:00 a.m.

The Honorable Jack Conway Attorney General for the Commonwealth of Kentucky Frankfort, KY

> The Honorable Lisa Madigan Attorney General for the State of Illinois Chicago, IL

> > G. Marcus Cole Professor of Law Stanford University Stanford, CA

Danielle Jokela Chicago, IL

Deanne Loonin National Consumer Law Center Boston, MA

Neal P. McCluskey Associate Director, Center for Educational Freedom Cato Institute Washington, DC

## PREPARED STATEMENT OF RANKING MEMBER CHUCK GRASSLEY

Statement of Senator Charles E. Grassley of Iowa Senate Committee on the Judiciary, Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts, Hearing on "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students" Tuesday, March 20, 2012

Today's hearing fails to address why college graduates are struggling to find jobs while faced with burdensome student loan debt due to ever increasing tuition rates. Instead we're examining how to "provid[e] fairness for struggling students." This title is misleading because all the bill being discussed today does is give some college graduates or even college dropouts a bailout at the expense of others. Nothing being considered today helps students, unless you think telling them to take out a loan and then file bankruptcy when you either graduate or tire of school is help. We're not seriously considering how to help out students just now preparing to enter college or a trade school, primarily because that subject isn't within this Committee's jurisdiction. Rather, we're examining whether Congress should reconsider the way it overwhelmingly voted to treat private student loans, a small subset of all student loans, in bankruptcy. It seems to me that what's on the table for discussion will not help students find jobs nor will it address the rising cost of college tuition. Unfortunately, allowing private student loans to be unconditionally dischargeable in bankruptcy will contribute to the rising cost of college tuition.

Regardless, today's hearing intends to examine the treatment of private student loans in bankruptcy. Specifically, Senator Durbin has introduced S. 1102, "The Fairness to Struggling Students Act of 2011," which amends 11 U.S.C. § 523(a)(8) so that private student loans are unconditionally dischargeable in bankruptcy. We're told that this change will serve as an incentive for lenders to work out flexible repayment plans with their borrowers. However, while this may be one consequence of the bill, there may be other consequences, such as encouraging people to file bankruptcy.

In considering why student loans are treated as conditionally dischargeable debt in bankruptcy, it's important to recognize the unique characteristics of student loans and why Congress treats them differently in bankruptcy. Unlike other unsecured loans, student loans are often long-term extensions of credit, with repayment options of up to 30 years. These are loans made to student borrowers with no assets and basically no way of demonstrating their creditworthiness, let alone demonstrating any ability to repay the loan. In how many other situations would a lender extend credit to someone in this kind of financial situation? Why do the lenders extend credit to these risky borrowers? Because student loans are essentially an investment in the student's education, which has the promise that the borrower will eventually achieve a higher earning capacity than he or she had at the time of the loan. For other unsecured consumer loans, lenders are willing to extend credit even if those debts can be discharged in bankruptcy because borrowers have other assets that can be used to satisfy the debt in the event of default. Thus, there is a legitimate reason the bankruptcy code treats student loans differently from other unsecured consumer loans.

Today's hearing will likely make a point that the Bankruptcy Code has not always treated private student loans as conditionally dischargeable. The Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer

Page 1 of 2

Protection Act of 2005 made private student loans subject to the same requirements as federally guaranteed student loans. This change was the result of efforts starting in the late 1990s to treat all student loans the same in bankruptcy. With the treatment of student loans as, essentially, non-dischargeable unless a debtor can show that payment would impose an undue hardship, Congress sought to limit instances where a borrower can obtain the benefit of higher education without ever having to pay for it. And individuals in the 1970s did strategically file bankruptcy just to get their student loans discharged before Congress changed the way student loans were treated in bankruptcy. Abuse was real, not just perceived as some may say. As a result of limiting discharge of student loans in bankruptcy, students can now obtain student loans at more affordable rates than ever before.

As mentioned at the outset, the proposed bill fails to provide any help to students facing high tuition costs when enrolling in college. We should be discussing how to treat the real problem, which is the outrageous cost of tuition. Congress should be considering other, substantial reforms to the market for financial aid that could provide true relief, and fairness, to student loan debtors.

One possible reform I would like to highlight is that lenders could do a better job of educating borrowers as they prepare for higher education. There are studies that show borrowers of private student loans often fail to exhaust their eligibility for federal student loans. This could be due to several reasons, but borrowers must be educated as to the consequences of these decisions. Perhaps borrowers of private student loans are not always well-informed of their repayment responsibilities, and improved disclosure requirements or educational tools could prevent students from taking out more private loans than they need.

On this point, I note an initiative by Iowa Student Loan back in my home state. Iowa Student Loan is a private, nonprofit corporation, with a mission to help Iowa students and families obtain the resources necessary to succeed in postsecondary education. Currently, Iowa Student Loan helps more than 220,000 students pay for college. As part of its work in educating borrowers before they take on student loan debt, Iowa Student Loan has in place an online counseling program that requires all borrowers of private student loans to complete. The program requires borrowers to input their college major and other data, and it shows them how much they are likely to earn after graduation and estimates how much of their income will go towards their loan payments. Iowa Student Loan has found that by going through this counseling program, students actually reduce the amount of private student loans they take out. We must address the issue on the front end, when students take on the loans, rather than years down the road through the bankruptcy code.

Incentivizing individuals to file bankruptcy in order to discharge student loan debt is a short sighted option for young debtors. This is not the purpose of the Bankruptcy Code. Moreover, when an individual files for bankruptcy protection there will be a host of consequences flowing from that decision. If Congress really wants to help provide fairness to students, then let's do so with a comprehensive review of federal higher education policy that looks at how well our current programs address the rising costs of tuition and provide value for the taxpayers' money in terms of graduates with greater employment prospects.

Page 2 of 2

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JACK CONWAY, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY, FRANKFORT, KENTUCKY

## Kentucky Attorney General Jack Conway

Testimony for the Senate Judiciary Committee/Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

March 20, 2012 - 10 a.m. EDT

"The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

Senator Durbin, Ranking Member Sessions, thank you for inviting me to testify before this subcommittee today. I appreciate your attention to this issue.

As Attorney General of the Commonwealth of Kentucky, the issue of students being unable to discharge private educational loans in bankruptcy is linked to my investigation into forprofit career colleges.

I first became aware of the tremendous debt burden carried by students at some proprietary colleges through the investigation into possible consumer protection violations by Decker College and subsequently my investigation into the closing of the for-profit American Justice School of Law in Paducah.

Eventually, Decker College closed and was forced into bankruptcy in 2005 following a loss of accreditation and its eligibility to receive Title IV funds. The students were left in a terrible situation. They had incurred thousands of dollars in debt to pay for certifications as heating and air conditioning technicians, electricians, and plumbers. This was an education promised to secure them a higher paying job, but the school closed before the training was complete. And, to add insult to injury, the credits they had earned and paid for did not transfer to another school.

The American Justice School of Law and its successor, Barkley School of Law, failed to obtain accreditation from the American Bar Association, closed and also filed for bankruptcy. Most students had not completed their education when the school closed.

As you are aware, students with federal student loans who are unable to complete their degree because a school closes are entitled to have those federal loans discharged. However, the same protection is not available for private institutional loans or loans from other private lenders. Both Decker and Barkley students had millions of dollars in these institutional and private student loans that were not dischargeable in bankruptcy under the closed school discharge rule.

The Trustees in the Decker and Barkley bankruptcies began efforts to collect on the private loans the schools had extended to students. But, ironically, the students who were living on

2

the financial edge, saddled with tens of thousands of dollars in student loans, likely would not be able to discharge their student loans in personal bankruptcy.

In both instances, my office was able to successfully work with the Trustees to discharge loans owed directly to the schools. In the case of Decker College, the settlement negotiated by my office released the loans of 2,200 students that totaled \$4.5 million dollars. Likewise, in the Barkley bankruptcy, after being contacted by my office, the Trustee released the student debts to the school.

With respect to other students at the law school, we were also able to secure a settlement with the private lender. We found that the school had a questionable relationship with a company called SLX. Further, notwithstanding the representations to students, these private loans didn't include the same consumer protections as federal student loans. Those protections include the ability to defer payment on the debt while still in school. We found evidence that the loan holder began requiring some students to repay their loans while they were still in school. Deferment for the entire time needed to complete a degree wasn't available under the terms of the loan.

3

So, students were forced into forbearance and into accruing significant amounts of capitalized interest.

My office was able to secure \$3.6 million in debt reduction in the loan obligations for students who attended the law school. Students' loans were reduced by an amount equal to the amount of tuition paid for credits that did not transfer to another law school. The average loan reduction per student was \$25,000.

We received calls, emails and letters from students thanking my office for its work. The reduction in these loans changed their lives. They were able to make a fresh start.

But, students at these schools had loans with other lenders. Decker College closed its doors in 2005, and my office still receives calls every week from students struggling to pay their school loans. One former student called because his tax refund had been taken to pay a student loan, but he needed this money to make a car repair. Another student needed the money to move her family into a safe apartment. Do we understand really understand - how close to the line some of these borrowers are living? That working car means the difference between being able to get to work and keeping a job or losing

4

that job. That apartment means safety and security for a family.

Indeed, there are material differences between private loans and federal loans. The federal loans have important provisions protecting students. For example, as I mentioned earlier, the "closed school" discharge rule provides relief for students faced with a circumstance like Decker College. Some Decker students were able to get a "closed school discharge" for their federal loans. That remedy was not available for the students' private or institutional loans. Federal loans have other protections for borrowers too, including a fixed interest rate that is capped, an income based repayment plan, and the ability to defer repayment. Private lenders, on the other hand, are not required to offer any of these protections to borrowers.

After studying the cases of Decker College and the law school, in December 2010, I launched an investigation into seven other for-profit colleges operating in Kentucky. The students enrolled in most of these career schools are some of our most financially vulnerable citizens - they are Pell Grant recipients, they rely heavily on student loans to pay for their educations, and very often they are the first in their families to attend a college of any sort. According to most recent data

40

available from the Project on Student Debt, an estimated 96% of graduates from four-year proprietary schools have loans. Of great concern is that 42% of these students have private loans-without the protections of federal loans-- in contrast to the 14% of students at public four-year institutions and just 4% at public two-year institutions who have private loans.

An even more troubling statistic from the Senate HELP Committee is that while students at the for-profit schools are only 10% of the higher education body, they account for 47% of all defaults on federal loans. For the 2009-2010 year, according to the Institute for College Access & Success, students at these career colleges received approximately 25% of all Title IV Aid. Unfortunately, no comprehensive data on private loan defaults is available.

These schools receive a large portion of the funds intended for our veterans as well. A recent article in the Army Times reports that for-profit schools have received approximately 37% of the \$17.2 billion cost for the GI Bill, and "almost 50% of the \$563 million spent last year by the Defense Department on tuition assistance for active-duty troops went to for-profit schools."

6

My office has received hundreds of complaints since we commenced our investigation in 2010 ranging in topics from misrepresentations about financial aid, non-transferability of credits, and inability to get a job. Many of these students who took a chance on education are stuck with thousands of dollars in debt and no way to repay that debt.

In 2011, I filed suit against two colleges alleging they made false and misleading statements to consumers on matters including the rate of job placement, transferability of credits, and the students' financial aid. We are continuing our investigation into other schools.

I am now chairing a multistate working group looking into this issue with 23 other state attorneys general. In addition to the two suits my office has filed, Attorney General Madigan's Office has filed suit against Westwood College, the Colorado Attorney General has just reached a \$4.5 million consumer protection settlement with Westwood College and other Attorneys General have active investigations.

The great tragedy is that students at some of these career schools, like Decker College, obtain these loans to go to school and change their lives--to get a higher paying job and improve their standard of living. Unfortunately, for many of these

7

borrowers, they are unable to complete their education or the school closes and they are left with no job and a mountain of debt that bankruptcy experts tell us is almost impossible to discharge.

The more we learn about the private student loan market, the more concerns we have. We have seen borrowers manipulated both by lenders and unscrupulous institutions that are in a fiduciary relationship with these borrowers.

Because of this dynamic, I must ask, why should we provide these students with no less than the same consumer protections that are available to federal student loan borrowers? Instead, current law provides private borrowers with none of the protections we've mentioned, and according to many experts, the law has made it almost impossible to get out of debt and get beyond the financial hardship that these private loans have caused.

With such harsh consequences for failure, these students are trapped in a cycle of dodging bill collectors, wage garnishment, and no meaningful path to financial recovery. This must not be the legacy of our efforts to provide an opportunity for education.

8

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LISA MADIGAN, ATTORNEY GENERAL FOR THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Testimony of

Illinois Attorney General Lisa Madigan

Testimony before the

Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts Senate Committee on the Judiciary

> Tuesday, March 20, 2012 Dirksen Center Office Building Constitution Avenue and 1st Street, NE Room 226 Washington, D.C. 20510 10:00 A.M.

> > Hearing on

## "THE LOOMING STUDENT DEBT CRISIS: PROVIDING FAIRNESS FOR STRUGGLING STUDENTS"

## Protecting Consumers from Predatory Student Loan Practices: The Perspective of Illinois Attorney General Lisa Madigan

#### Introduction

Senator Durbin and members of the subcommittee, thank you for inviting me to testify today about a growing problem that that could result in our nation's next great economic crisis if left unchecked.

The costs of obtaining an advanced education in this country are rapidly exceeding the financial means of most families. Millions of college students and graduates are carrying debt loads of crippling proportions. An abundance of statistics substantiates borrowers' daily struggles to manage their student loan debt. To highlight just a few:

A recent report by the National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys estimates that college seniors who graduated in 2010 owed an average of \$25,250.00, up 5 % from 2009.<sup>1</sup> Student loan debt is increasing at a rate of about \$2,853.88 per second. The delinquency rates for these loans are equally alarming. According to a report released this month by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, as many as 27 % of our nation's 37 million student loan borrowers are 30 days or more past-due on their balances. Collectively, American consumers now owe about \$870 billon in student loan debt, surpassing the amount of our nation's household credit card debt. This financial burden is not borne exclusively by young adults. Nationally, 5.3 % of consumers carrying student loan debt are age 60 or over, and another 11 % are age 50 to 59. These numbers indicate that parents are increasingly taking out loans to pay for their children's advanced education, and are carrying the debt into their retirement years.

A growing percentage of this loan debt comes from private student loans, which often carry higher interest rates and fewer consumer protections than government loans. According to the Department of Education, between 2003-04 and 2007-08, the percentage of undergraduates obtaining private student loans rose from 5 % to 14 %, and the percentage of graduate students obtaining private student loans increased from 7 % to 11%. In 2007-08, the Department of Education estimated that lenders provided about \$22 billion in private loans.

Prior to the economic crisis of 2008, many proprietary schools partnered with third party lenders to provide private student loans to their students outside the federal student loan program. These loans were usually more expensive than federal student loans and were made with little or no underwriting, similar to what occurred in the mortgage lending market. When these loans began to fail, lenders left the market. Students, however, are still saddled with these expensive and often unaffordable loans, which cannot be discharged in bankruptcy.

My Office has been aggressively pursuing the faulty underwriting practices of mortgage lenders for years, and we are taking an equally aggressive approach to reviewing the lending practices of proprietary schools. In our recent investigations we have seen the rise of expensive private loans that are self-financed by the schools themselves or by others through school loan guarantees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "The Student Loan 'Debt Bomb': America's Next Mortgage-Style Economic Crisis?" The American Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys, February 2012.

Schools continue to use private lending in spite of the fact that default rates for proprietary schools loans are extremely high. According to a 2011 report from the National Consumer Law Center, institutional loans to students at for-profit colleges have surged. For example, Corinthian Colleges reports that a significant number of its students have institutional loans as well as federal loans, and the company plans to double its institutional loan volume to \$240 million per year, even though it is writing off 55% of these loans. Other large for-profit college companies, such as ITT Educational Services and Carcer Education Corporation, are also lending to students, despite anticipating write-offs in excess of 40% of these loans.

One reason proprietary schools continue to offer expensive private loans is to satisfy the federal "90-10" rule, which requires that at least 10% of the school's lending come from non-Title IV funding. These private loans carry high interest rates. In Illinois, Westwood College offers a private loan with an APR of 18%. Some schools such as Westwood require students to make payments on institutional loans while they are still enrolled. This policy differs from federal loans, which can be deferred during school. Students tell my Office they are confused about where these payments are going and have difficulty making the payments while still enrolled.

#### The Illinois Experience

At the state level we see first-hand the damage done to the lives of students burdened with enormous debt loads from proprietary schools. These students wanted nothing more than to go to school and better their lives. But too many of them end up struggling to pay for an expensive education that did not give them the skills necessary to obtain meaningful employment.

On January 18, 2012, I filed a lawsuit against the for-profit college Westwood for engaging in deceptive practices that saddled Illinois students with up to \$80,000.00 in debt for degrees that failed to qualify them for careers in criminal justice.

The lawsuit alleges that in marketing its criminal justice program, Westwood falsely represented to prospective students that they could pursue a law enforcement career with agencies such as the Chicago Police Department, Illinois State Police and suburban police departments, even though virtually all of those employers do not recognize a Westwood degree due to its lack of regional accreditation.

When enrolling prospective students, Westwood promised to help them get part-time jobs to assist with paying for their degrees. Westwood, however, failed to follow through with that commitment in any meaningful way. Westwood compounded these misrepresentations by downplaying the financial burden associated with obtaining a Westwood degree. Many students learned only after graduation—and after racking up thousands of dollars in student loan debt—that their degrees would not land them the law enforcement jobs they originally sought. Additionally, because Westwood isn't recognized by regionally accredited colleges, students found they couldn't transfer their coursework to alternative programs to complete a degree. In short, many Westwood students are now burdened with debt loads as high as \$80,000 and stuck with a degree that is neither marketable nor transferrable. Since we filed our lawsuit, more than 800 former and current students have come forward to complain about their experience at Westwood College.

Our lawsuit alleges that Westwood made misrepresentations regarding its regional accreditation status. Westwood is only nationally accredited. It is not—and never has been—regionally accredited. Because Westwood is only nationally accredited, coursework offered through Westwood's programs is not recognized by many regionally accredited institutions. Further, because of its lack of regional accreditation, degrees offered by Westwood are not recognized by many employers, particularly employers in the criminal justice field.

As alleged in my lawsuit, Westwood employees made verbal representations that Westwood is a regionally accredited institution to potential, current, and former Westwood students. Further, in spite of the lack of professional recognition of degrees that are not regionally accredited, Westwood made verbal representations to potential, current, and former students that students would be able to transfer their credits to other institutions that accept credits only from regionally accredited schools.

Westwood made verbal representations to potential, current, and former students that students would be able to obtain specific jobs in the criminal justice field. In fact, many of those employers do not recognize Westwood degrees because Westwood is not regionally accredited. Approximately 3,367 students have enrolled in Westwood's Criminal Justice Program from 2001 to 2011.

Additionally, Westwood made misleading verbal representations to potential, current, and former students with criminal records that they would be eligible for employment in the criminal justice field. Numerous students have reported that Westwood's faculty and staff told them that Westwood could expunge or seal students' criminal records; connect students with top employers who would disregard their criminal records; and that students would be able to secure jobs within the criminal justice field (such as being a police officer) despite their criminal records.

Westwood regularly promoted their Criminal Justice Programs through television and online ads promoting exciting criminal justice career opportunities with high paying salaries. The advertisements contained dramatic and repeated images of police officers investigating crime scenes and apprehending criminals. Further, Westwood engaged in deceptive Internet advertising that created the false impression that Westwood was regionally accredited and that Westwood's degrees were recognized by employers such as the Chicago Police Department and the Illinois State Police. As stated earlier, Westwood was in fact only nationally accredited and the Chicago Police Department and the Illinois State Police did not recognize Westwood' criminal justice degrees.

Not only were Westwood students generally unable to use their degrees to obtain employment in the field for which they trained, but Westwood is a very expensive education option as well. A three-year Bachelor's of Applied Science degree in criminal justice costs over \$70,000 – and that is just the cost of tuition, not for room and board. Our investigation revealed that most students must take out student loans to finance their Westwood education. Every student we interviewed used student loans to pay their Westwood tuition. The average debt level of the students we interviewed is \$55,000. Approximately 70% of those students had taken out private student

4

loans, and 40% had financed part of their tuition with a Westwood APEX loan, which is Westwood's institutional loan that carries an 18% interest rate.

When prospective Westwood students met with financial aid officers, the students were generally presented with four different types of payment options: grants; federal loans; private loans; and APEX loans. Many students were simply told to sign the paperwork and that Westwood would take care of everything else. At least one student was told that she was approved for federal aid that would cover the entire cost of her degree, which Westwood told her would be approximately \$56,000.00. But there are limits on the amount of federal aid a student can borrow for any given year based on various circumstances, and students have to reapply for financial aid annually. In other words, the student was not and could not have been approved for a single federal loan that covered the entire cost of her degree.

The same student was then advised to take a separate \$10,000.00 private loan to cover additional unexpected expenses "just in case." Throughout her time at Westwood, the student was advised to take out two additional \$10,000.00 "just in case" loans. The student was led to believe that these loans would be returned to the lender if not needed, which was simply untrue.

When the student graduated, she learned that she had not taken one \$56,000.00 federal loan to cover the cost of her degree plus three additional loans that could be returned, as Westwood had led her to believe. Instead, she learned that she had taken multiple different loans with interest rates ranging from 2.9% to 11.9%, none of which could be returned. Her total debt at the time of graduating was \$77,000.00, which would require her to pay \$598.00 per month for the next 25 years.

My lawsuit also alleges that Westwood offered a private lending program called APEX. APEX was purportedly designed to finance the portion of a student's education not covered by grants, federal aid, or private loans. To enroll, a student must sign a contract and agree to pay some monthly amount – typically \$150 – toward the balance while still in school. While the student is enrolled, the amount financed does not accrue any interest. But 90 days after the student graduates, interest begins to accrue on the unpaid amount at rates as high as 18%. Many students were confused about the purpose of these expensive loans. Some thought the loans were paying off other loans, such as their Sallie Mae loans. Others didn't even realize they had taken out the loans until after graduation.

## Summary

Student debt poses a large and growing threat to the stability of our economy. Just as the housing crisis has trapped millions of borrowers in mortgages that are underwater, student debt could very well prevent millions of Americans from fully participating in the economy or ever achieving financial security. My Office will take the following actions to address some of the problems driving this impending crisis:

 The Illinois Attorney General's Office has aggressively pursued predatory mortgage lending and will continue its investigation of student lending practices at proprietary schools.

- We support permitting students to discharge private school debt in bankruptcy. Private loans carry none of the protections afforded to students who take out federal loans. Federal protections include: interest rate caps, loan limits, income-based repayment, deferment programs and cancellation rights. It is of particular concern that the private student loans originated prior to 2008 may have been written with little or no examination of the prospective student's ability to re-pay the loan.
- Staff from the Illinois Attorney General's Office is participating in the Department of Education (DOE) Negotiated Rulemaking Committee. The Committee is addressing issues including income-based repayment plans and circumstances surrounding rehabilitation of student loans in default.

## Conclusion

Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the subcommittee today. As the chief consumer advocate for the state of Illinois, I am committed to working with my partners on the state and federal levels to implement real solutions to the student loan debt crisis. Moreover, I will continue to investigate and prosecute abuses in the proprietary school industry, for it is my belief that reforming the practices of proprietary schools is a necessary component of any effective solution.

## PREPARED STATEMENT OF G. MARCUS COLE, PROFESSOR OF LAW, STANFORD UNIVERSITY, STANFORD, CALIFORNIA

Statement of Prof. G. Marcus Cole The Wm. Benjamin Scott & Luna M. Scott Professor of Law Stanford University

Before the United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

#### March 20, 2012

#### Mr. Chairman, Senators, Ladies and Gentlemen.

My name is Marcus Cole, and I am the William Benjamin Scott and Luna M. Scott Professor of Law at Stanford University, where I teach courses in commercial and financial law and regulation. My areas of research include bankruptcy, venture capital, and banking regulation, with a focus on the law and economics of regulatory structures and institutions. I have been invited to comment upon the proposed amendment to the Bankruptcy Code that would eliminate the exemption from discharge currently enjoyed by private, for-profit student loan obligations. While I am, like most Americans, sympathetic to the plight of consumer debtors, I hope to raise, for your consideration, what I think are the likely and undesirable consequences of the removal of the exemption.

In short, I think that the removal of the exemption from discharge of privately placed student loans will result in a dramatic increase in the cost of student loans for all student borrowers, ultimately "drying up" the availability of such loans for those who need them most. If the goal is to relieve the debt burden upon student borrowers who have taken on student debt that did not result in higher productivity and earnings potential, removal of the exemption is a blunt instrument that is unlikely to address the root source of the problem, accomplishing instead a one-time, unjust transfer from innocent lenders who did nothing more than give money to people in the hopes of being repaid someday. This would be a one-time wealth transfer because, if it were to occur, the likely effect would be to chill or discourage student lending entirely, resulting in a "drying up" of student loan markets. If it is not your goal to limit access to higher education, then perhaps you might want to consider alternatives to achieve your goal. I mention some of the alternatives near the end of my statement.

To explain why removal of the exemption would have the effect of drying up the availability of student loans, I would like to break the analysis into three parts:

First, I would like to explain the three different types of lending that are available to borrowers in our economy, and how they differ from each other. Most importantly, I want to explain how student loans are fundamentally different in nature from either secured loans or other types of unsecured loans.

Second, I would like to describe the basic components of interest rates, how they are associated with various risks, and why interests rates might be higher or lower for different borrowers. Because interest rates necessarily must reflect the risk that the lender will not be repaid, the removal of the discharge exemption from privately funded student loans will necessarily increase the risk that student loan lenders will not be repaid, and this risk will, necessarily, be reflected in the risk premium component of interest rates borne by all student loan borrowers.

Finally, I would like to explore alternative ways to get at the problem I think you are trying to address, namely, the level of student debt that does not result in higher graduate incomes, but instead imposes a seemingly insurmountable debt burden on those students whose aspirations of a higher income and a better life never materialized. In particular, there are two alternatives that would be more narrowly tailored toward achieving what I think is your goal, without the harmful unintended consequences that are likely to result from a removal of the exemption for privately funded student loans.

## I. The Three (Not Two) Types of Credit in Our Economy

Everyone, I think, is familiar with the two most basic forms of credit in our economy, namely, secured and unsecured credit. Most debt obligations incurred in our society are unsecured, meaning that when one person owes another person money, the person to whom the debt is owed looks to the general ability of the person owing the debt to repay it. An unsecured creditor does not have special rights associated with any one particular asset of the debtor, but has to take his or her chances that the debtor will repay either out of the debtor's current assets, or from the debtor's income. And when it comes to getting repaid, an unsecured creditor must take his or her chances alongside other unsecured creditors, hoping and expecting there is enough income or assets to pay all of them in full.

Secured creditors are different. They don't want to take their chances with respect to whether they will get repaid. They take measures to reduce the risk that they won't get paid. Instead of looking to the debtor's assets in general, a secured creditor insists upon "collateral" before extending the loan. By taking a security interest in a particular asset, a secured creditor has all the same rights of an unsecured creditor, but also acquires two rights that unsecured creditors do not enjoy.

First, in most states, a secured creditor has the right of "self-help." When a lender on a car note repossesses a car parked on the street in the middle of the night because the borrower failed to repay, the car note lender is exercising self-help. Self-help is an important right to be sure, but it is by no means the most important right of a secured creditor. That honor falls upon the secured creditor's right of priority with respect to the particular asset, or "collateral," in which the secured creditor has a security interest. This second right of secured creditors is what makes secured credit less risky for the lender, and in turn, less expensive for the borrower.

The key difference between unsecured credit and secured credit is that one type (unsecured) looks to the debtor's assets generally for repayment, while the other (secured) looks to a particular asset of the debtor to ensure repayment of the obligation. But the one thing these two types of credit have in common is that they both look to the debtor's present ability to repay as the basis for pricing and extending the loan in the first place.

Student loans are fundamentally different from either secured or unsecured credit. While on the surface they look indistinguishable from other forms of unsecured loans, they are extended on a completely different basis. While most other forms of unsecured credit are extended on the basis of a debtor's present ability to repay, *student loans are unique in that they are based upon the debtor's projected future ability to repay.* 

The purpose of a student loan is to increase the borrower's *human* capital, and a resultant increase in the borrower's productivity and earning potential. The only asset most student borrowers can pledge to a lender in order to provide an assurance of repayment is their *future* earnings potential. A student approaching a lender in a world where there is no exemption from discharge for student loans has a problem: "How do I get a lender to believe me when I say I will repay my student loan, given that I have no other assets to pledge other than my future income?" A lender approached by this student has very little incentive to lend to the student except at an astronomically high interest rate, to reflect the risk of not being repaid. A student without means, then, faces the prospect of either not being able to access higher educational at all, or accessing it at astronomically high costs.

Fortunately, Congress rescued millions of students like this (and like me, once) by making it difficult to discharge student loans in bankruptcy. Because student loans are difficult to discharge, a student borrower can credibly commit to repay the student loan. Furthermore, the lender, confronting a lowered risk of default, can charge a drastically lower rate of interest for the loan. This lower interest rate, in turn, makes the loan, and the education for which it pays, much more affordable for the student borrower.

II. The Increased Interest Rate Resulting From Removal of the Discharge Exemption for Private Student Loans

The next question may be "why does the dischargeability of a loan affect the interest rate associated with it?" The answer stems from the fact that money is fungible. If we put two twenty-dollar bills next to each other, no one would be able to tell which was mine and which belonged to you. In fact, money is the most fungible commodity in the world. Like all fungible commodities, the buyers and sellers all exist in a competitive market. Money from one supplier is just as good as money from any other supplier. And any borrower who needs that money is just as happy, if the terms are equivalent, to get that money from one supplier as from any other.

The question that follows is "but if it is true that money (credit) markets are competitive markets, then why do different borrowers face different terms from

lenders?" The answer is that while there is a competitive "market" price for money, there is also an "insurance premium" that must cover the risks that a lender will not be repaid. In fact, there are essentially two risks associated with any one borrower's willingness and ability to repay a loan, namely, "industry risk" and "borrower-specific risk."

Industry risk is the risk associated with the type of business, trade, or industry in which a particular borrower earns his or her income. A smart-phone manufacturer, for example, has a different industry risk profile than a manufacturer of VHS video recorder machines. Both companies may be "creditworthy," in that they always pay their bills on time, and that they do not borrow more than they can feasibly repay. Nevertheless, a lender approached by these two manufacturers would charge a higher interest rate to the VHS machine manufacturer to reflect the risk that there may be no VHS industry a year from now.

Borrower-specific risk is the risk that *this particular borrower* brings to the credit relationship. You may have two borrowers with identical job titles or in the same industry, but one has a history of paying his or her bills on time, while the other does not. For this reason, the more creditworthy borrower will be confronted with lower borrowing costs than the less creditworthy borrower.

The interest rate associated with any loan, then, can be said to consist of at least three simple components, namely, (1) the "natural" interest rate (the market price for or time value of money); (2) the industry specific risk associated with this particular borrower; and (3) the borrower-specific risk associated with this particular borrower. There is virtually nothing a lender or borrower can do to reduce or eliminate the "natural" interest rate component of the interest associated with their loan. But there are some things that can be done to lower or eliminate industry risk, and even more that can be done to lower borrower-specific risk.

To lower industry risk, the economic uncertainties associated with particular *types* of borrowers in a particular industry must be addressed somehow. This is *precisely* what Congress did to lower student loan interest rates when it exempted them from discharge in bankruptcy. This meant that any student seeking a student loan, without regard to his or her own, personal creditworthiness, could credibly commit to a lender that he or she would repay the loan. Since the loan could not be discharged in bankruptcy (without great difficulty and uncertainty), the risk of loss to the lender is dramatically lowered, and the lender, like all competing lenders, would be able to reduce the risk premium and resultant interest rate associated with all student loans.

The next question must be, "Does this mean that repealing the exemption from discharge from student loans will cause their interest rates to rise?" All else being held equal, the answer is, emphatically, "yes." Without the assurance of repayment afforded by the exemption from discharge, there is little a student can use to assure a lender of repayment. Removal of the exemption removes every student's ability to make a *credible* commitment regarding their willingness and ability to repay from their future earnings. The resultant increase in the risk premium could make student loan interest rates usurious. In other words, interest

rates on student loans can go so high that no lender could legally offer student loans, even if there existed rational lenders willing to take on the new risks.

But repeal of the exemption from discharge would do far more than just increase interest rates and dry up the availability of student loans. It would also change the rules in the middle of the game for lenders who lent with the expectation that they would get repaid without fear of discharge in bankruptcy. The effect of a repeal upon these lenders would be an instantaneous transfer of wealth from the lenders to the borrowers, without the lenders having done anything wrong to be deprived of their right to repayment.

Even if Congress was to attempt to reverse the repeal after witnessing the inevitable effects upon student loan markets, the damage will have been done to the confidence of potential lenders. Any potential lender considering lending to students will price into their loan a risk premium associated with the behavior of Congress. The knowledge that Congress changed the rules of the game before "half-time" bears the risk that it might do so again, and again.

## III. Possible Alternative Approaches to Address Underproductive Student Loan Debt

The final question might be, "if Congress does not remove the exemption for private, for-profit student loans from discharge in bankruptcy, then how can overburdened student borrowers find relief from their debt burdens?" The answer to this depends upon whether we are concerned with past or future borrowers.

For borrowers who have already taken on student debt for which they find themselves unable to repay, there exists a "hardship" test that will allow, in exceptional cases, the discharge of student loan debt in bankruptcy. The test for hardship is not spelled out with clarity in the bankruptcy code, and as a result, varies from district to district across the country.<sup>1</sup> Whether Congress wishes to make this test uniform is not a matter about which I have a strong opinion. From my discussion above, regarding the need for student borrowers to have the ability to make credible commitments, it stands to reason that the hardship test should not be made easier to satisfy.

A more just solution than simply punishing lenders for giving money to people would be to place the burdens of student borrowers upon all taxpayers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Different courts use different tests to determine whether a particular student loan borrower has shown an undue hardship. One frequently-used standard is the *Brunner* test, which requires a debtor to show that 1) the debtor is unable to maintain, with current income and expenses, a "minimal" standard of living for the debtor and the debtor's dependents if forced to repay the student loans; 2) additional circumstances exist indicating that this state of affairs is likely to persist for much if not all of the repayment period remaining on the student loans; and 3) the debtor has made a good faith effort to repay the student loans. (*Brunner v. New York State Higher Educ. Servs. Corp.*, 831 F. 2d 395 (2d Cir. 1987).

Whether the lenders, who did nothing wrong, or the taxpayers, who did nothing wrong, shoulder this burden, the goal of relieving debtors from the burden of student loan debt would be achieved, but without the economic consequences of discouraging lenders from lending in the future.

A more targeted approach to the problem of student borrowers with more debt than acquired human capital would be to look at *why* their borrowing did not result in increased human capital sufficient to repay the loan. Did their institutions of higher learning, trade schools or other educational institutions defraud them, making false promises of a better future? Or did they find their studies too difficult, or change their minds about their goals and aspirations? An inquiry like this might be more fine-tuned to the problem to be addressed than the blunt instrument of a sweeping amendment to the bankruptcy code.

In addition to the aforementioned approaches, there are two other, more novel approaches that might be entertained by Congress. The first would be to internalize the cost of "bad" educational lending upon the lenders themselves by forcing them to do what all lenders do in the contexts of secured and unsecured lending alike. All mortgage lenders, for example, insist upon a home appraisal before making a home loan. Similarly, all car note lenders insist upon a valuation of the car securing the note. Even unsecured lenders will seek information about assets and income before lending on an unsecured basis.

In the context of student loans, Congress may wish to require private student lenders to assess the earnings potential of any student borrower associated with any particular educational institution. If the student loan is to be used to pay for an education that has proven in the past to be of little value in the market place, then perhaps the lenders themselves ought to bear the cost of helping such institutions remain open. Toward this end, a hardship test that revolved around the quality of the educational institution and its track record might target the problem of fraudulent schools.

A different, more creative approach can be borrowed from Europe. Although there are very few private universities in Europe, there are some, and many of these have helped students finance their education in ways we might find quite novel. For example, Bucerius Law School in Hamburg, Germany, is the first and only private law school in Germany. Since performance on the German state examination is public record, the reputation of Bucerius has been catapulted to the very top of the German legal academy due to the performance of Bucerius graduates on these examinations. And since there are few charitable foundations in Germany supporting Bucerius and its mission, much of Bucerius' operations are financed through tuition.

But not all Bucerius students can afford the steep annual cost of tuition at the school. For those who cannot, Bucerius makes a deal: instead of paying annual tuition now, agree to pay a fixed percentage of your future income over a capped period of time after graduation. The more money a Bucerius graduate earns, the more money the school receives from its graduates. The reverse is also true. If a Bucerius graduate struggles financially after graduation, Bucerius will receive that same fixed percentage of the graduate's income, however low it might be.

The one thing that makes the Bucerius "future income arrangement" work, of course, is that the obligation to repay the school is not dischargeable in bankruptcy. Universities and colleges in the United States, including the chancellors of the University of California, are reportedly exploring similar arrangements. One hurdle they will confront, however, is the question of whether such arrangements are dischargeable in bankruptcy. To the extent that they are, there is little chance that these creative solutions to the problem of investing in human capital will ever take root.

In summary, I am very sympathetic with the plight of debtors overburdened by student loans that did not do what the loans were supposed to do, namely, to make the students lives better and more productive. I myself grew up in the Terrace Village Housing Projects of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, and I could not have imagined going to college without the help of student loans. But I would never have had access to student loans, or the college education they made possible, if my lenders did not have the assurance that they would be repaid from my future income. Although I was completely unaware of it at the time, Congress gave me the power to make a credible commitment to my student loan originators, and I would not be here before you today if it were not for the education my country made possible for me through student loans.

Thank you very much for this opportunity to testify before you.

## PREPARED STATEMENT OF DANIELLE JOKELA, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

#### United States Senate Judiciary Committee Hearing before the Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students" March 20, 2012

#### Testimony of Danielle Jokela

First, I would like to thank Senator Durbin for inviting me to speak today, and also thank the members of the Committee for your time and patience while I tell you my story. It's my hope that through coming here today, I can serve as a voice for the countless students that find themselves in a situation similar to my own.

Both of my parents were high school drop-outs. Of the five children that I grew up with, I am the only one who graduated from high school on a somewhat traditional path. I say somewhat, because although I did graduate from a traditional public high school, when I was a junior, my mom told me that she could not afford to support me and I was out on my own. I finished my last year of high school living on my own, working a fast food job that paid my rent and virtually nothing else. The odds were against me, but because of the personal value I have for education and my strong work ethic, I pushed through and managed to graduate in the top ½ of my class.

In 2004, I relocated from Minnesota to Chicago to attend Harrington College of Design, a Career Education Corporation school. With my background, I could not rely on my family for financial support, or guidance. As a result, I fully trusted the staff at Harrington to give me the guidance I needed, and to work in my best interests. They helped fill out the financial aid paperwork for my loans, made phone calls on my behalf, and worked diligently to ensure I had the funds I needed to pay for school. There was no discussion about what my interest rates were or what my actual debt load looked like. We never talked about what my monthy payments would be once I graduated. Compound interest was a concept I had never heard of, and of course it was never explained to me. I had no clue what sort of salary I could expect to earn upon graduation, and while my school claimed a very high job placement rate, nobody told me what percentage of graduates actually were working in their chosen field, or what their starting wages were.

In 2007, I graduated with highest honors, and received my BFA in interior design. I could not have been more proud of my achievements. My pride soon became dismay when I struggled to find work as a designer, and accepted a position doing admin work for a flooring contractor. Six months after graduation, all pride was gone when I began repayment on my student loans. I realized then that I had graduated with \$37,625 in federal loans and \$40,925 in private loans for a combined total of nearly \$79,000 that had ballooned to more than \$100,000 after interest and fces. My minimum monthly payment was more than half of my income. I took a six month forbearance, and stretched the pay back period from 15 to 30 years to make the payments more manageable.

After the forbearance, I resumed paying my loans until 2009, when I found myself looking for work. When I did find work, it was only as an independent contractor, again doing admin work, making far less than my previous salary. At that time, I took a second six month forbearance until I could get things stabilized. When I resumed payments, all progress I had made in the two

years prior had been erased. Fees were assessed and added to my balance so that I could take the forbearance, and compound interest kept accumulating, despite my financial hardship. This pushed my balance back up to \$100,000.

Today, five years after graduation, I have still not found work as a designer, and I still owe more than \$98,000 in student loans. I have 16 separate private and federal loans with Sallie Mae. Sallie Mae will not allow me to consolidate my private loans. I make one combined payment each month of approximately \$830. Nearly 28% of my current income goes towards student loan debt. Almost all of my loans have variable interest rates. The low interest on my federal loans makes them manageable, but my private student loans have interest rates ranging from 8% to 11%. If interest rates rise, so does my monthly payment, and the total amount that I will have paid back over the lifetime of the loans. 25 years from now, if interest rates hold, when I am finally done paying for my student loans - approximately \$211,000 towards a \$79,000 debt. That's a staggering 264%.

I'm out of options. I can't file bankruptcy because the vast majority of my debt is student loan and mortgage debt. I can't negotiate a settlement with Sallie Mae, and I can't stop paying my student loans. I don't want to destroy my credit. I don't want to have my wages garnished. Even more, I don't want to add on more fees, interest, and other costs to a debt that is already a burden I cannot bear. My only option is to give up my home. I am literally losing my home so that I can continue to pay my student loans and other monthly bills. It's the only option I have.

I'm here today to advocate on behalf of myself and the rest of the students who are trapped in the same situation, carrying an unreasonable debt load for the opportunity to try to improve our lives. I'm asking you to create legislation that will empower us to overcome this burden, and prevent future students from falling into the same trap. I ask that private student loans once again be dischargeable in bankruptey, and that all schools be required to provide clear and full disclosure to students regarding the amount of their loans, interest rates and expected payments.

Education is the key to success for the American people, and every American should have the opportunity to pursue a quality education without the fear of excessive debt. Thank you again for your time, for the work you do, and thank you for listening to my story.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DEANNE LOONIN, NATIONAL CONSUMER LAW CENTER, BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS

Testimony before the

U.S. Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

"The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

March 20, 2012

Testimony submitted by:

Deanne Loonin

Attorney

National Consumer Law Center (NCLC) and

Director of NCLC's Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project

# NCLC®

NATIONAL Consumer Law Center®

7 Winthrop Square, 4<sup>th</sup> Floor

Boston, MA 02110

(617) 542-8010

www.consumerlaw.org

#### Testimony of Deanne Loonin for the

## U.S. Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

## "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

### March 20, 2012

The National Consumer Law Center (NCLC) thanks the Committee for holding this hearing and inviting us to submit this testimony on behalf of our low-income clients. The National Consumer Law Center is a nonprofit organization specializing in consumer issues on behalf of low-income people. We work with thousands of legal services, government and private attorneys, as well as community groups and organizations that represent low-income and older individuals on consumer issues.<sup>1</sup> NCLC's Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project provides information about student loan rights and responsibilities for borrowers and advocates. We also seek to increase public understanding of student lending issues and to identify policy solutions to promote access to education, lessen student debt burdens and make loan repayment more manageable.<sup>2</sup>

In my work as the Director of NCLC's Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project, I provide training and technical assistance to attorneys and advocates across the country representing low-income student loan borrowers. I have written numerous reports on student loan issues as well as NCLC's *Student Loan Law* publication. I also provide direct representation to low-income borrowers through Massachusetts-based legal services and work force development organizations. Many of these borrowers seek assistance because they are trying to rebuild their lives after escaping domestic violence or homelessness. The non-profit work force development organizations help them get G.E.Ds if necessary and hopefully move on to higher education. However, many cannot take this next step because of prior student loan debt. I also have daily contact with a wide range of borrowers through our student loan web site. Because of my extensive experience representing student loan borrowers and working on student loan matters, I have served as the legal aid representative at a number of Department of Education negotiated rulemaking meetings, including the current "Loans team" session. My testimony is based on this work and previous work representing low-income consumers at Bet Tzedek Legal Services in Los Angeles.

### Introduction

Investment in education can be one of the best financial decisions consumers make. Unfortunately, it can also be the beginning of a lifetime of burdensome debt. As college costs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In addition, NCLC publishes and annually supplements practice treatises which describe the law currently applicable to all types of consumer transactions, including *Student Loan Law* (4th ed. 2010 and Supp.).
<sup>2</sup> See the Project's web site at http://www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org.

<sup>2</sup> 

rise in a tight economy, a growing number of student borrowers end up with staggering debt burdens that they can never escape.

Students go to college to improve their lives. Unfortunately, not everyone succeeds, especially not financially. Far too many never graduate. Many who do graduate are unable to find work to repay burdensome debt loads.

It is increasingly difficult for students to figure out how to pay for college. Tuition keeps growing while scholarship and grant aid shrinks. A growing number of students must rely on loans to finance their educations. The increased borrowing is not only from federal loans. The borrowing limits in the federal loan programs, the skyrocketing cost of higher education and aggressive lender marketing have fueled the growth of private student loans, which are almost always more expensive than federal loans.

Despite the growing perils of trying to pay for college, Congress has consistently weakened the safety net, including bankruptcy, for those who try, but end up unable to repay their education debts. Our experience working with low-income borrowers is that bankruptcy is almost never their first choice. Most express a desire to avoid bankruptcy because it feels like a failure. They also fear the stigma and the resulting difficulties of finding employment and housing. However, for many, bankruptcy is the only way to get a fresh start in life.

Bankruptcy is not and should not be the entire safety net, but it is the most organized and effective system we have to offer relief to those who need it. It is never an easy decision for a consumer to choose bankruptcy. This choice comes with many costs and consequences, including damaged credit that lasts for years. However, it was a choice that was available to private student loan borrowers before 2005 and is still fully available to nearly all other unsecured debtors. For student loan debtors, however, bankruptcy relief is now available only through the random, unfair, and costly "undue hardship" system. Effectively, it has become no choice at all for those who most need it.

The New York Federal Reserve Board reported in March 2012 that outstanding student loan debt stands at about \$870 billion, higher than total credit card balances (\$693 billion) and total auto loan balances (\$730 billion).<sup>3</sup> The Board noted that student loan balances are expected to continue this upward trend.

It is not just the amount of outstanding debt that causes concern, but the growing delinquency and default rates. Our testimony focuses on the social, economic and human toll of these staggering debt burdens and defaults. Just as college costs are increasing and grant aid has declined, policymakers have chosen over time to punch major holes in the safety net for borrowers. Congress has eviscerated bankruptey rights for federal and private student loan borrowers. On the federal loan side, Congress and various Administrations have instituted tax refund intercepts (including EITC seizures), eliminated the statute of limitations, initiated administrative wage garnishment and Social Security offsets, and expanded use of private collection agencies. This conscious destruction of the safety net has occurred just as enrollment in higher education continues to skyrocket, college costs are rising exponentially and the income gap in this country continues to grow.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Federal Reserve Bank of New York, "Grading Student Loans" (March 5, 2012).

We see and hear the human toll of the eviscerated student loan safety net every day from the low-income borrowers we represent. Some are so traumatized by collection calls and skyrocketing debt loads that they vow never to try education again. These choices not only impact these individuals and their families, but society as well. Beyond the benefits for individuals, there are a broad range of social gains from a more educated population. The College Board publishes research on the benefits of higher education, including not just higher earnings for individuals, but also less reliance on public benefits among those with more education, better health, and higher voting and volunteering rates.<sup>4</sup>

As evidenced by the Obama Administration's higher education goals, it is in our national interest for more people to get post-secondary education or training. If public policies only encouraged safe choices, few would borrow to go to college. Few would start businesses either. Most businesses fail, even those started by those who have previously run successful businesses. Yet we have decided as a society that we want people to start businesses even if this means writing off some bad debt. The same principle should apply to education.

# Student Loan Defaults and Delinquencies Harm Borrowers, Society and the Economy

### **Private Student Loans**

There are limits on how much students can borrow through most of the federal student loan programs. However, some students and their families borrow more by taking out private student loans. Some take out private loans because they are not aware of the federal student loan programs or incorrectly believe they are not eligible for federal loans or that the private loans are better deals. This often occurs because of aggressive private student loan marketing or borrower confusion about loans. The Project on Student Debt found that the majority (52%) of private loan borrowers in 2007-08 borrowed less than they could have in Stafford loans.<sup>5</sup>

The College Board reports that after peaking at 25% of total education loan volume in 2006-07, nonfederal loans declined to 8% of the total in 2009-10 and 7% in 2010-11.  $^{6}$  More recently, however, lenders have reported a return to growth and increased competition.

Unfortunately, many private student loans are high cost loans that borrowers cannot repay or are in amounts far in excess of the student's ability to repay with anticipated income. Many of the most expensive private student loans are made to for-profit school students. These loans default at staggering levels.

A high percentage (about 70 -75%) of the clients we represent through NCLC's Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project attend for-profit schools. These schools have had the largest proportion of students taking out private loans and the largest increase in private loan borrowing. Forty-two percent of all for-profit school students had private loans in 2007-08, up from 12% in 2003-04.<sup>7</sup> In contrast, 25% of students at private non-profit four year schools, 14% of students at public four year schools and 4% of students at public two year schools had private student

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> College Board, "Education Pays 2010" (2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The Project on Student Debt, "Private Loans: Facts and Trends" (July 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> CollegeBoard, "Trends in Student Aid 2011" (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The Project on Student Debt, "Private Loans: Facts and Trends" (July 2011).

loans in 2007-08.8 In 2007-08, for-profit school students comprised about 9% of all undergraduates, but 27% of those with private loans.

The private student loan industry generated huge profits for lenders and investors for many years. The private loan market was profitable largely because originators sold the loans with the intention of packaging them for investors. Prior to the credit crisis, private student lenders engaged in many of the same predatory practices as occurred in the subprime mortgage market. Not surprisingly, the industry began to crash once it could no longer rely on passing off dubious loans through the securitization process. Defaults and delinquencies ballooned during this time and continue to be a major problem.

Moody's acknowledged in early 2010 that the high default rates for private loan securitizations reflected weak underwriting, referring in this case to the 2006-07 period.<sup>10</sup> "Non-traditional" students or those attending "non-traditional" schools had a large portion of the defaulted loans, but many students graduating from traditional colleges and universities have also struggled under unsustainable loan burdens.

Fitch Ratings reported in July 2011 that losses for private student loans continue to increase. <sup>11</sup> According to Moody's, the private student loan default rate in the most recent quarter was about 5.1%, double what it was before the recession.<sup>12</sup>

To compound the pain for borrowers, as the subprime student loan market contracted, many for-profit schools began to develop their own products. As documented in NCLC's January 2011 report, the default rates on these school loan products are shockingly high.<sup>13</sup> Corinthian Colleges, for example, has told investors that it expects its students will not be able to repay 56-58% of its institutional private loans.<sup>14</sup> Despite the dismal performance of these loans, Corinthian executives told investors in summer 2011 that they planned to double the volume of private loans made through the institutional loan program to \$240 million.<sup>11</sup>

As has occurred with the failed mortgage lending market, high student loan write-off and default rates block economic recovery. This is a particularly critical time for policymakers to provide relief for student borrowers and ensure that the private student loan market that emerges from the credit crisis is fair and efficient.

## **Federal Student Loans**

There has also been a steady increase in federal student loan default rates in recent years. Even using the limited official cohort default rate, which only tracks borrowers for a few years,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Student Lending Analytics Blog, "Moody's Outlook for Student Loan Securities: Expect Negative Credit Trends for Private Loans in 2010" (Jan. 29, 2010). <sup>11</sup> Fitch Ratings, "The Student Loan Report Card "(July 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Don Lee, "Report on College Loan Delinquency Rate Raises Alarms," Los Angeles Times (March 5, 2012).

<sup>13</sup> National Consumer Law Center, "Piling It On: The Growth of Proprietary School Loans and the Consequences for Students," (January 31, 2011). 14 Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Id.

default rates are growing. According to the most recent data, 8.8% of federal student loan borrowers who entered repayment in 2009 had defaulted by the end of 2010, up from 7% for those entering repayment in 2008. For-profit colleges continue to have the highest two-year default rates, with a 15% cohort default rate for borrowers entering repayment in 2009. <sup>16</sup>

These rates only show loans that went into default. The full scope of student loan problems is more accurately portrayed by examining delinquency rates as well. In a 2011 report, the Institute for Higher Education Policy found that more than one-fourth of the borrowers in their study who entered repayment in 2005 became delinquent on their loans at some point, even though they did not default.<sup>17</sup>

The consequences of federal loan default are particularly severe. The government has extraordinary powers to collect student loans, far beyond those of most unsecured creditors. The government can garnish a borrower's wages without a judgment, seize his tax refund, even an earned income tax credit, seize portions of federal benefits such as Social Security, and deny him eligibility for new education grants or loans. Even in bankruptcy, most student loans must be paid. Unlike any other type of debt, there is no statute of limitations.

Borrowers who are current on their loans suffer from high debt burdens as well. Flexible repayment programs such as income-based repayment allow federal loan borrowers with limited incomes to make very low payments. This is extraordinarily helpful in preventing the worst consequences of default, but many of these borrowers are not making much if any progress toward paying off their loans. In some cases, payments do not even cover the interest that accrues monthly. Among other problems, this can impede asset building since creditors avoid lending to consumers with high debt-to-income ratios. Those in default face even graver credit reporting consequences.

#### The Diverse Student Borrower Population

The debate about student loan debt generally spotlights the struggles of young college graduates. There is no question that the problems faced by these "traditional" students are critical and should be addressed in policy reform. However, focusing exclusively on this population ignores the fact that the majority of students are "non-traditional," meaning that they are working adults over 25 or otherwise financially independent.

Despite the term "non-traditional," these students greatly outnumber traditional students. Low-income students are even more likely to fit the non-traditional profile and more likely to rely on student loans than their high or middle income traditional student peers.<sup>18</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The Project on Student Debt, "Sharp Uptick in Federal Student Loan Default Rates" (Sept. 12, 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Alisa F. Cunningham, Gregory S. Keinzl, Institute for Higher Education Policy, "Delinquency: The Untold Story of Student Loan Borrowing" (March 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> U.S. Dep't of Educ., Nat'l Center for Educ. Stat., "Characteristics of Undergraduate Borrowers: 1999–2000" at 13-14 (Jan. 2003).

The population of student loan borrowers is diverse. Our low-income clients, for example, include very young individuals who are often in financial trouble because they were unable to complete school or completed a program that did not prepare them for employment. We also represent single parents in their 30's and 40's as well as borrowers in their 80's or 90's. Many come to us for assistance because they want to go back to school and improve their employment prospects. Some of our clients are severely disabled or otherwise cannot work. The government is still hounding these borrowers, in many cases taking away portions of their Social Security lifelines.

65

Non-traditional borrowers are at high risk of default for a variety of reasons, including lower completion rates.<sup>19</sup> Many individuals delayed enrolling in school and worked to save money to finance education. Others worked during school to defray costs. These well-intended decisions unfortunately are correlated with higher withdrawal rates. In addition, students who attend for-profit or two year community colleges are more likely to default as well as those who do not have high school diplomas. Older students are also more likely to default as well as some borrowers of color. Low parental educational attainment is another risk factor. Most of these risk factors closely track the defining characteristics of non-traditional students.

We must reset our policy priorities so that these borrowers are given the opportunity for a fresh start, to finish school, and hopefully climb the economic ladder.

## **Restore Bankruptcy Rights for Student Loan Borrowers**

Current bankruptcy law treats students who face financial distress the same severe way as people who are trying to discharge child support debts, alimony, overdue taxes and criminal fines. The current undue hardship system is arbitrary and unfair and denies relief to the most vulnerable student loan borrowers.

This harsh treatment of students in the bankruptcy system was built on the false premise that students were more likely to "abuse" the bankruptcy system. Yet there is no evidence and has never been any evidence to support this assumption.

When first considering this policy, Congress commissioned a Government Accountability Office (GAO) study on the topic which found that only a fraction of 1 percent of all matured student loans had been discharged in bankruptcy. The House report summarized the GAO's findings:

First, the general default rate on educational loans is approximately 18%. Of that 18%, approximately 3-4% of the amounts involved are discharged in bankruptcy cases. Thus, approximately  $\frac{1}{2}$  to  $\frac{3}{4}$  of 1% of all matured educational loans are discharged in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See generally Mary Nguyen, "Degreeless in Debt: What Happens to Borrowers Who Drop Out", The Education Sector (February 23, 2012).

bankruptcy. This compares favorably with the consumer finance industry, <sup>20</sup>

Congress acknowledged the pressure from the anecdotal reports of abuse. For example, a 1977 House Report on this issue stated that:

The sentiment for an exception to discharge for educational loans does not derive solely from the increase in the number of bankruptcies. Instead, a few serious abuses of the bankruptcy laws by debtors with large amounts of educational loans, few other debts, and well-paying jobs, who have filed bankruptcy shortly after leaving school and before any loans became due, have generated the movement for an exception to discharge. In addition, a high default rate has been confused with a high bankruptcy rate, and has mistakenly led to calls for changes in the bankruptcy laws.<sup>21</sup>

Despite the shaky foundation, Congress ignored the study and instead chose to make it more and more difficult for student loan borrowers to get a fresh start through bankruptcy. As Representative O'Hara noted in fighting student loan nondischargeability in the 1970's, "No other legitimately contracted consumer loan, applied to a legitimate undertaking is subjected to the assumption of criminality which this provision applies to every educational loan."<sup>22</sup>

After a series of changes which eliminated borrower rights, the final blow to students came in 2005 when Congress included private student loans in the non-dischargeability category. Congress made this change even though private student loans are not part of the federal financial aid system, which was created to promote equal access to higher education.

Even those who insist without evidence that students are more likely to file bankruptcy should be able to agree that the general changes made to the bankruptcy laws in 2005 address this issue. Congress added a number of new elements to the personal bankruptcy system in 2005, such as a means test and counseling requirements that make it more difficult for all consumers to file bankruptcy, especially those who have assets to pay their debts. In any case, the Bankruptcy Code has always included safeguards to prevent discharge in cases where a debt is obtained through false pretenses or fraud.

People who borrow to pay for education are trying to improve their financial situations, not ruin them. There is simply no evidence that less restrictive bankruptcy policies will lead to borrowers "irresponsibly" taking out loans that they know they cannot repay. Default is not something that anyone seeks out. Financial distress is also not something that anyone seeks out, but it happens. In this difficult economy, we know that people are struggling, including many who had been entrenched in middle class jobs. Bankruptcy may be the only option for many of these individuals.

In addition, bankruptcy provides the most complete relief for financially distressed borrowers. For example, borrowers who discharge debt in bankruptcy are not liable to pay any

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$  H.R. Rep. 95-595,  $1^{\rm st}$  Sess. 1977, 1978, 1978 U.S.C.C.A.N. 5963, 6094, 1977 WL 9628.  $^{21}$   $_{\rm 1d}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> H.R. Rep. No. 94-1232 (1976) and H.R. Rep. No. 95-595 at 149 (1977), quoted in John A.E. Pottow, "The Nondischargeability of Student Loans in Personal Bankruptcy Proceedings: The Search for a Theory" (March 2007).

taxes for the amounts written off. This is in sharp contrast to many of the federal student loan discharge programs, including the disability discharge, which come with potential tax consequences. The income-based repayment program for federal loans is a very useful program, but unlike bankruptcy, there are potential tax consequences and under current law, borrowers do not obtain discharges until 25 years have passed. During this time, borrowers face numerous operational barriers that may prevent them, in some cases through no fault of their own, from staying on these relief programs. These barriers arise, among other reasons, because the government delegates dispute resolution authority to private collection agencies.

## "Undue Hardship" and Lack of Relief

The current "undue hardship" system is random, arbitrary and unfair. Under current law, most federal and private student loans can only be discharged if the debtor can show that payment will impose an undue hardship on the debtor and the debtor's dependents. The student must seek the hardship determination in court through a separate proceeding.

The system is strikingly arbitrary. Judges are granted extraordinary discretion to make these decisions, especially since the Code provides no definition of "undue hardship." Professors Pardo and Lacey have studied this issue and found a high degree of randomness in the application of the undue hardship test.<sup>23</sup> They also found that students seeking bankruptcy relief were in fact suffering financial distress, concluding that judicial discretion has come to undermine the integrity of the undue hardship system.<sup>24</sup>

At this point, nine circuits use the so-called *Brunner* test to evaluate hardship.<sup>25</sup> This test requires a showing that 1) the debtor cannot maintain, based on current income and expenses, a "minimal" standard of living for the debtor and the debtor's dependents if forced to repay the student loans; 2) additional circumstances exist indicating that this state of affairs is likely to persist for a significant portion of the repayment period of the student loans; and 3) the debtor has made good faith efforts to repay the loans.

In recent years, many judges have recognized the random and unfair application of this "test." According to the Tenth Circuit, many courts have "...constrained the three *Brunner* requirements to deny discharge under even the most dire circumstances."<sup>26</sup> The court further noted that this overly restrictive application fails to further the Bankruptcy Code's goal of providing a "fresh start" for the honest but unfortunate debtor.<sup>27</sup> In criticizing the test, another judge noted that *Brunner* was "...made up out of whole cloth anyway."<sup>28</sup> Among other nearly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See Rafael I. Pardo & Michelle R. Lacey, "Undue Hardship in the Bankruptcy Courts: An Empirical Assessment of the Discharge of Educational Debt," 74 U. Cin. L. Rev. 405 (2005); Rafael I. Pardo, Michelle R. Lacey, "The Real Student-Loan Scandal: Undue Hardship Discharge Litigation," 83 Am. Bankr. L.J. 179 (Winter 2009). <sup>24</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Brunner v. New York State Higher Educ. Servs. Corp., 831 F. 2d 395 (2d Cir. 1987).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> ECMC v. Polleys, 356 F. 3d 1302 (10<sup>th</sup> Cir. 2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Id.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> In Re Cummings, 2007 WL 3445912 (Bankr. N.D. Cal. Nov, 13, 2007).

impossible barriers, the test forces borrowers to prove a negative—they must somehow prove that their future is as hopeless as their present.

Other courts have taken the *Brunner* test to the extreme of requiring that a borrower show a "certainty of hopelessness." In rejecting this analysis, some courts have blamed its widespread use on an erroneous reading of *Brunner*.<sup>29</sup>

The current system is stacked against the most financially distressed borrowers. These borrowers have few, if any, resources to pay for legal assistance to prove to judges that they suffer from undue hardship. Yet competent legal assistance is one of the key factors in determining whether a borrower will successfully get a discharge.<sup>30</sup>

Most bankruptcy courts are even unmoved by borrowers who went to fraudulent schools. Judges have struggled to fit the concept of "educational benefit" into the undue hardship analysis even in cases where the school closed while the borrower was in attendance or was otherwise a sham school.<sup>31</sup>

#### The Business Impact of Student Loan Bankruptcy Policy

Many creditors argue that treating student loans the same as other debts in bankruptcy would create greater risk for them. This is far from obvious. If most borrowers who file for bankruptcy cannot afford to repay their debts, a more restrictive bankruptcy policy is not going to make them more able to pay.

It is certainly true that private student loans, made without government guarantees, can be risky for both creditors and borrowers. Many students are young, with little or no credit history. Their earning power is mostly speculative. Yet responsible underwriting of student loans is not impossible. Recent trends in the industry show that creditors know how to sell less risky products and still generate profits.

The fact is that the private student loan industry grew rapidly during the pre-2005 period when these loans were fully dischargeable in bankruptcy. This should not be so surprising. During the past decades of irresponsible lending, creditors threw credit around like candy even where the credit was dischargeable in bankruptcy (such as credit cards) and those where it was harder to write off debts in bankruptcy.

The private student loan industry has contracted in recent years even with a restrictive bankruptcy policy. The more restrictive credit market has helped eliminate loans that never should have been made. This has forced schools and lenders to think twice before pushing these high priced products, a welcome market correction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> In re King, 368 B.R. 358 (Bankr. D. Vt. 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Rafael I. Pardo, Michelle R. Lacey, "The Real Student-Loan Scandal: Undue Hardship Discharge Litigation," 83 Am. Bankr. L.J. 179 (Winter 2009).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> See, e.g., In re Gregory 387 B.R. 182 (N.D. Ohio 2008) (relief on the basis of fraud can be had only against those who are shown to be parties to the fraud).
There is simply no good evidence that bankruptcy policy has much impact on creditor behavior. Interest rates, for example, were largely the same before and after the 2005 bankruptcy law which made private student loans more difficult to discharge in bankruptcy.

The business of private lending has expanded and contracted based on market opportunities, not based on bankruptcy policy. Some lenders continue to make high rate, risky loans even during the current economic climate. While some of the larger lenders have at least temporarily tightened criteria, other, less selective lenders have stepped into the market. In some cases, for-profit schools are making private loans knowing that the majority of their students will not be able to repay. Corinthian Colleges, for example, has told investors that it expects its students will not be able to repay 56-58% of its institutional private loans.<sup>32</sup> Yet it keeps making these loans, even with a restrictive bankruptcy policy, presumably because the loans lure students to its schools and gives it access to federal student aid dollars.

Further, there is no evidence that restoring bankruptcy rights will negatively impact college enrollment by limiting access to funds. In fact, enrollment is at record highs even though the private student loan industry has contracted after the credit crisis.

#### Lack of Non-Bankruptcy Alternatives: Private Student Loans

The current bankruptcy policy might not be so harsh if borrowers had ample nonbankruptcy alternatives to address student loan problems. Given their role in creating the recent economic crash, it is reasonable to expect lenders to do everything possible to help borrowers with unaffordable loans. Distressingly, this has not occurred. In NCLC's experience representing borrowers through the Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project, we have found private lenders to be inflexible in granting long-term repayment relief for borrowers. Lenders that had no problem saying "yes" to risky loans are having no problem saying "no" when these borrowers need help.<sup>33</sup> These lenders rarely cancel loans or offer reasonable settlements. We found that the lenders require very large lump sums to settle debts even from borrowers with very low incomes.

Fundamentally, lenders who make private student loans are not <u>obligated</u> to offer repayment modification or relief under any circumstances, leaving borrowers truly at the mercy of their lenders. We have found that even when lenders do offer some flexibility, these are usually short-term interest-only payments plans that do not extend loan terms.

The options are particularly limited for borrowers in default. We are told again and again that once a loan has been written off, there is nothing the lenders can do. We have not encountered <u>any</u> private student lender with a rehabilitation program or any other program to allow borrowers to get out of default and back into repayment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Consumer Law Center, "Piling It On: The Growth of Proprietary School Loans and the Consequences for Students," (January 31, 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> National Consumer Law Center, "Too Small to Help: The Plight of Financially Distressed Private Student Loan Borrowers" (April 2009), aavailable on-line at: http://www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/blogs/wpcontent/www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/uploads/File/TooSmalltoHelp.pdf.

Yet these are generally the borrowers most desperate for assistance. This is also in sharp contrast to the federal student loan programs where borrowers in default have various ways to select affordable repayment plans and get out of default.

Private student loan creditors may offer flexible payment arrangements to borrowers not yet in default, but they are not required to do so. None of the loan notes we surveyed in s 2008 report specifically provided for income-based repayment.<sup>34</sup> A few stated that borrowers would be able to choose alternative repayment plans in certain circumstances. However, the specific criteria and circumstances were not spelled out in the agreements.

For example, we recently had a client with six private student loans from National Collegiate Trust (serviced by AES). He has private student loans from other lenders as well. Our client had already exhausted available hardship forbearances. His modified repayment plan option required a payment of \$823.46/month. Earning a salary of about \$10/hour and facing payments on other private student loans, even the supposed flexible plan payment of over \$800/month was far beyond his budget.

These are just a few e-mails we have received through our web site helping to illustrate the human toll of the "no relief" policy:

**Borrower in Ohio:** "I have a private loan with Sallie Mae that allowed me to defer due to economic hardship. All of a sudden it would not allow me to do so and my loan went into default... They have told me to stop paying other bills and to do what I have to do to get the money. They have also told me to take other loans or sell my belongings to get the money. I have nothing except too much debt to income at this time to be able to do so. They tell me to make an offer, but what I can do at this time never works for them...it's their way or no way and it doesn't matter if I'm put out on the street or left to starve."

**Borrower in Turner Falls, MA**: "I'm writing to support: H.R. 2028: Private Student Loan Bankruptcy Fairness Act of 2011.

"I graduated with a Bachelors degree in 2008. After graduation I could not find a job because of the poor economy. I searched for jobs daily; I had sent out hundreds of resumes to no avail. I ended up having to pay Sallie Mae \$150.00 (that I didn't have) every 3 months for them to grant me a forbearance! That money did NOT go to the principal balance of the loan, it was theirs to keep as well as interest that was accruing due to my involuntary hardship...

"I've tried numerous times to work things out with Sallie Mae; they will not work with me on this issue. Needless to say, the phone calls from Sallie Mae are endless and harassing. I have been yelled at, degraded, and verbally abused by their debt collectors, but I see no end to this downward spiral of college debt. (I'm not even working in my field of study).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> See National Consumer Law Center, "Paying the Price" The High Cost of Private Student Loans and the Dangers for Student Borrowers" (March 2008), available at: http://www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/blogs/wp-content/www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/uploads/File/Report\_PrivateLoans.pdf.

"I want to live the "American Dream." I want a small house with a picket fence; a golden retriever; a decent job. I do not see the "American Dream" in my future at all."

A lender's failure to have a loan modification program and other practices to help distressed borrowers is an element or sign of unfair origination and underwriting practices. Speculative projections of future income made as part of determining ability to pay also require a plan for contingencies if the student's income is not – either temporarily or permanently – as projected. Loan modifications that enable a student to make payments on a loan rather than completely defaulting are in both the students' and the lenders' best interests, but as we have seen in the mortgage market, sometimes industry needs the push of a regulator or Congress to come up with a win-win solution.

The recent private student loan complaint system established by the Consumer Financial Protection Burcau (CFPB) is a promising development. <sup>35</sup> This system, among other benefits, will help policymakers track the most common types of complaints and borrower responses. The CFPB has committed to reporting to Congress about the complaints it receives and to provide recommendations to improve relief for borrowers.

Appendix A, attached to our testimony includes recommendations we recently submitted to the CFPB in response to a request for comments. The recommendations focus on protecting borrowers and ensuring fair lending in the private student loan market.<sup>36</sup>

#### Lack of Non-Bankruptcy Alternatives: Federal Student Loans

The good news for federal student loan borrowers is that there are numerous options available if they are having trouble repaying student loans, including limited cancellation rights. The bad news is that these programs are underutilized and not well publicized. There are many operational barriers to access. For example, in the case of defaulted borrowers, collection agencies often provide inaccurate information about borrower rights.

Improving relief requires additional legislation as well as improved operations at the Department of Education. The Department of Education can go a long way toward providing greater relief by making sure that existing programs such as income-based repayment are implemented fairly and efficiently. The Department must make similar changes to improve rehabilitation and consolidation, the two main ways for borrowers to get out of default through repayment. Both programs are flawed in design and in execution.<sup>37</sup>

It is also critical to strengthen the various federal student loan cancellation/discharge programs and enact targeted legislative change as needed. The three cancellations (or "discharges") intended mainly to address fraud are closed school, false certification, and unpaid refunds. It is important to emphasize that not one of these programs provides general remedies

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Rohit Chopra, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, "Our Student Loan Complaint System is Open for Business" (March 5, 2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> See also National Consumer Law Center, "Comments to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau on Request for Information Regarding Private Education Loans and Private Educational Lenders" (Jan. 17, 2012).
<sup>37</sup> See, e.g, Kelly Field, "Department's New Debt Management System Leaves Some Students Stuck in Default," The Chronicle of Higher Education (Dec. 9, 2011).

for borrowers who attended a fraudulent school. For example, a school may routinely pay admissions officers by commission in violation of incentive compensation rules, fail to provide educational materials or qualified teachers, and admit unqualified students on a regular basis. None of these violations is a ground for cancellation. Instead, each cancellation offers relief for a narrow set of circumstances. We recommend that Congress and the Department consider new loan cancellation criteria that will afford relief to all borrowers who have secured judgments against schools based on HEA violations but are unable to collect from the schools or other sources. We also urge creation of a fair and equitable disability discharge process.<sup>38</sup>

#### Restore an Adequate Safety Net for Student Loan Borrowers

Some former students will never recover financially, often due to disability or related health problems. There comes a point of no return where the government's ceaseless efforts to collect make no sense, monetarily or otherwise.

S. 1102, the "Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011" is a critical first step in restoring bankruptcy rights which will help students get back on their feet. The legislation would allow private student loan borrowers the same relief afforded to other unsecured debtors.

In addition to restoring bankruptcy rights, we urge the following reforms:

- Re-impose a reasonable statute of limitations on federal student loan collections. The elimination of the statute of limitations for student loans in 1991 placed borrowers in unenviable, rarified company with murderers, traitors, and only a few violators of civil laws. Even rapists are not in this category since there is a statute of limitations for rape prosecutions, at least in federal law and in most states.
- Eliminate Social Security and federal benefit offsets. At a minimum, increase the \$9,000 annual exemption amount. This "floor" has not been amended since the mid 1990's.
- > Eliminate offset of earned income tax credits.

Reining in collection abuses is a key component of a viable safety net. Unfortunately, there are serious collection abuses in both the federal and private student loan industries. In the private student loan industry, many violations occur due to collectors' inaccurate claims about their collection powers. It is particularly common for collectors of private student loans to claim that they can use collection tools unique to federal loans, such as Social Security offsets. These types of deceptive or false claims can be the basis of state or federal debt collection or other legal violations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> See generally National Consumer Law Center, "Written Testimony of Deanne Loonin in Response to the May 5, 2011 U.S. Department of Education Notice of Establishment of Negotiated Rulemaking Committees and Notice of Public Hearings" (May 20, 2011), available at: http://www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/blogs/wp-content/www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/uploads/2007/03/neg-rulemaking-may2011.pdf.

With respect to federal loan collection, the Department of Education has turned over almost all student loans it holds to private collection agencies. In a 2009 report, the Treasury Department stated that the Department of Education uses private collection agencies heavily to collect defaulted student loans and refers every eligible debt to these agencies as quickly as possible.<sup>39</sup>

Student loan debt collection contacts, both by private collectors and guarantors, involve a remarkable amount of deceptive, unfair, and illegal conduct. There are several reasons for the extent of these abusive collection actions, including:

- Remedies available to collect on student loans are often both unique and misunderstood (for example, federal tax refund offsets, federal benefits offsets, and non-judicial garnishments), and collectors often misrepresent the exact nature of these remedies when they send collection letters.
- Private collection agencies are delegated the responsibility for determining the size of a
  reasonable and affordable payment plan for rehabilitation. In addition, these collection
  agencies help determine if students have defenses to wage garnishments, tax refund
  offsets and other collection actions, even though the collection agencies' financial
  incentive is not to offer reasonable and affordable plans or to acknowledge defenses.

We urge the Department of Education to eliminate the use of private collection agencies.<sup>40</sup> In the meantime, there are ways to improve the system so that private collection agencies follow the law and better serve borrowers, including:

- Developing a rigorous, public training process for collection agencies that includes information about all student loan rights as well as fair debt collection rights,
- Improving all aspects of enforcement and oversight of private collection agencies, and
- Only charging collection fees that are bona fide and reasonable and actually incurred in collecting against individuals.

#### Conclusion

Restricting relief for student loan borrowers gives lenders some additional peace of mind and potentially more profits. These goals reflect industry interests, not the key policy goals of improving access to education and making college more affordable for students and their families.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> U.S. Dep't of the Treasury, "U.S. Government Receivables and Debt Collection Activities of Federal Agencies: Fiscal Year 2008 Report to the Congress" at 14 (July 2009).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> See Deanne Loonin, New America Higher Ed Watch, "Get Rid of Student Loan Collection Agencies" (Jan. 6, 2010), available at: http://higheredwatch.newamerica.net/node/25940.

There are many ways to close the education achievement gap, but at a minimum, we must ensure that those who do not succeed the first time can try again if they are ready and able. A first attempt at higher education should not be the final attempt. We must also create an adequate safety net for financially distressed borrowers.

#### Appendix A

#### Recommendations to Protect Private Student Loan Borrowers and Ensure Fair Lending

## **Origination of Private Student Loans**

- Develop and enforce sound underwriting standards ensuring ability to pay.
- Define and act against unfair, deceptive and abusive marketing practices.
- Improve and broaden scope of Truth in Lending Disclosures (TILA) and enforce TILA requirements.
- Require school certification of loans, including notifying borrowers of any untapped federal student loan eligibility.

#### Servicing

- Encourage and, where appropriate, require loan modification standards for distressed borrowers and discharges in case of death or disability.
- Extend Fair Credit Billing Act rights to private student loan borrowers.

## Collection

- Enforce fair debt collection laws for the entire student loan collection market, both federal and private student loans.
- Prohibit deceptive, unfair and abusive default triggers, such as universal default clauses.
- Ban collection actions in inconvenient forums.

#### Additional Relief for Borrowers and Measures to Promote Responsible Lending

- Enforce the FTC Holder rule giving borrowers defenses against lenders with close relationships with unscrupulous schools.
- Ban mandatory arbitration clauses.
- Promptly create an effective private loan ombudsman office.
- Push restoration of bankruptcy rights for student loan borrowers.

#### **Data Collection and Research**

- Collect data on private student lending, including loan defaults, lender responses to borrower distress as well as campus-level loan volume and pricing.
- Work with the Department of Education and other lenders to make this information available to borrowers and advocates as well as policymakers.

#### PREPARED STATEMENT OF NEAL MCCLUSKEY, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR EDUCATIONAL FREEDOM, CATO INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, DC

#### Reducing Federal Aid, Not Changing Bankruptcy Laws, Key to College Affordability

#### By Neal McCluskey

#### Associate Director, Center for Educational Freedom, Cato Institute

#### Senate Judiciary Committee

#### Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

#### "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

#### March 20, 2012

Chairman Durbin, members of the committee, thank you for inviting me to speak with you today. My name is Neal McCluskey and I am the associate director of the Center for Educational Freedom at the Cato Institute, a nonprofit, non-partisan public policy research organization. My comments are my own, and do not represent any position of the institute.

As a result of decades of college price increases that have eclipsed normal inflation and growth of household income, the nation has rightly begun to focus on the extraordinary cost of postsecondary education. And the federal government, as the primary supplier of aid to students, has a critical role to play in restoring sanity to college pricing: it must greatly reduce student aid. Unfortunately, what this committee is contemplating – changing bankruptcy law concerning private student loans – will do almost nothing to address the root cause of rampant tuition inflation.

The logic behind seeing federal aid as a primary cause of inflation is straightforward. First, subsidies drive increased demand, which increases prices. Second, and more important, colleges raise their prices if they know students will be able to pay them, and federal aid ensures that they can. You might know this as the "Bennett Hypothesis," put forth by U.S. Secretary of Education William Bennett in 1987. It is perhaps best captured, however, by former Harvard University President Derek Bok, who wrote that "universities share one characteristic with compulsive gamblers and exiled royalty: there is never enough money to satisfy their desires."<sup>1</sup>

The basic facts clearly support the Bennett Hypothesis. According to data from the College Board, between the 1981-82 and 2010-11 school years, inflation-adjusted aid per full-time equivalent student – the bulk of which came through the foderal government – rose from S4,418 to \$13,914, a 215 percent increase.<sup>2</sup> Meanwhile, real tuition and fee costs at four-year colleges grew roughly apace. At four-year public institutions prices expanded from \$2,242\$ in 1981-82\$ to \$8,244\$ in 2011-12, a 268 percent ballooning. At four-year, nonprofit private institutions prices rose from \$10,144\$ to \$28,500, a 181 percent leap.<sup>3</sup>

It is, of course, difficult to conclude definitively from simple aid and price comparisons that aid fuels price increases. But a growing body of research controlling for variables outside of aid supports the hypothesis that aid has an appreciable inflationary effect, though study results vary by type of aid and institution.<sup>4</sup> And there is a limit to what empirical research can reveal because aid automatically increases with higher prices, creating a major endogeneity problem.

Perhaps, though, price increases are not fueled by aid, but necessitated by state and local funding cuts to public colleges and universities. This is a frequently offered argument, and there is no question that state and local governments have faced tough economic times over the last few years. This is, however, an inadequate explanation for rampant tuition inflation.

For one thing, private colleges would not fall under this as they receive only a tiny fraction of their funding from state and local governments. Nonetheless, their prices have ballooned at almost the same rate as public schools.

More directly, state and local taxpayers have not become increasingly tightfisted with colleges. According to data from the State Higher Education Executive Officers, inflation-adjusted state and local outlays to colleges for general operations rose from \$57.7 billion in 1986 to \$74.2 billion in 2011, a 29 percent increase.<sup>5</sup>

Where it appears that state and local taxpayers have become less generous is expenditures on a per-pupil basis. Again using SHEEO numbers, real appropriations per full-time equivalent student declined from \$8,025 in 1986 to \$6,290 in 2011, a 22 percent drop. But this has to be taken with a sizable grain of salt. First, state and local appropriations tend to rise and fall with the business cycle, and the overall trend is pretty flat. More importantly, fitting trend lines to appropriations per-pupil and net tuition revenue per-pupil shows that for the past quarter century public schools have raised tuition revenue by about two dollars for every dollar lost in cuts. The appropriations trend line drops about \$43 per year, while tuition revenue increases \$83 per annum.

The "cheap states" theory doesn't wash: It doesn't explain private colleges' inflation at all; real state and local appropriations have not fallen; and on a per-pupil basis, public institutions have been raising revenue through tuition much faster than they've been losing it in appropriations.

Which brings us to the biggest problem: Based on students' demonstrated ability to complete college work; the limited amount of learning signified by a college degree; and workplace realities, it appears far too many people are enrolled in college. As much as Congress wants to help all people by giving them money to go to college, it is in fact doing few people any real favors. That is, other than the colleges and their employees, which are profiting mightily whether they are for-profit or putatively not-for-profit institutions.<sup>6</sup>

Start with completion rates. According to the latest data from the federal *Digest of Education of Education Statistics*, only 55 percent of first-time, full-time bachelor's degree seekers at public institutions finish their degree within six years – 150 percent of the expected time. At private, nonprofit four-year institutions the rate is just a little bit better: 64 percent. At for-profit four-year

schools the rate is much worse: 22 percent. And that is not the absolute rock-bottom rate: At public, two-year institutions the three-year completion rate is a puny 21 percent.<sup>7</sup>

If you factor in transfers and part-time students these numbers likely get a little better, but the ultimate story is clear: We are paying billions for a whole lot of people to undertake education they will never complete.

What about those who do finish? Isn't it clear that a degree confers major new earning ability?

That is the case on average, though how much additional earning potential is a matter of serious dispute, with estimates ranging from \$1 million over a lifetime to just about \$100,000.<sup>8</sup> And those are averages: Many graduates will likely not gain even that \$100,000 premium, depending on their major.

So the college earnings premium almost certainly does not reach the \$1 million we so often hear about. In addition, there is significant evidence that the value of a bachelor's degree is shrinking. Essentially, degrees are becoming more widespread and easier to obtain, and signify less and less that the possessor has valuable skills and knowledge.

According to Bureau of Labor Statistics' data, the weekly earnings for people whose maximum educational attainment is a BA have dropped over the last decade, by about 4 percent. Only people possessing advanced degrees saw an increase, something missed when, as is often the case, people with bachelor's degrees and advanced degrees are all lumped into one category.<sup>9</sup>

Is this drop a function of credential inflation, or the economy increasingly demanding advanced skills?

It is hard to tell definitively because we have no comprehensive measure of what students are learning in college. One longitudinal assessment, however, suggests that the problem is credential inflation. The National Assessment of Adult Literacy was conducted in 1992 and 2003, and revealed a shocking decrease in literacy among college graduates. For instance, the percentage of bachelor's holders proficient in prose literacy dropped from 40 to 31 percent between 1992 and 2003, and in document literacy from 37 to 25 percent. Among adults with at least some graduate education, there were proficiency drops from 51 to 41 percent in prose, and from 45 to 31 percent in reading documents.<sup>10</sup> In other words, a college degree appears to represent significantly decreased abilities.

Recent research illustrates why this might be: students simply aren't learning much in college, at least as measured by the Collegiate Learning Assessment. According to research by Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa, 45 percent of students in their sample, drawn from a variety of school types, demonstrated no significant learning in their first two years of college, and 36 percent demonstrated no learning in four years.<sup>11</sup>

Finally, it is assumed that almost everyone will need some sort of postsecondary training to get a job in the new economy. And perhaps they will – but not necessarily from colleges or universities. According to BLS projections, the large majority of the 30 occupations expected to

see the largest employment growth this decade will require no more than a high school diploma and involve on-the-job training.<sup>12</sup> By pushing everyone into outside-the-job, postsecondary education, we are setting them up for expensive failure. Indeed, currently about one-third of people with bachelor's degrees are in jobs that do not require them.<sup>13</sup>

The solution to these problems is clear: Reduce student aid, which encourages millions of people to pursue studies they are not prepared to complete, and decreases their sensitivity to prices.

Some of this could be relatively painless, such as phasing out tax benefit programs that are biased toward those wealthy enough to hire accountants or financial advisors to help them minimize their tax liability. Similarly, federal loan programs that have no income cap could be eliminated.

Such changes would begin to restore sanity to college pricing by better focusing eligibility on truly lower-income students. But that will not be sufficient: It is clear that many students of all income levels simply aren't prepared or inclined to do college work, yet they can easily get federal student aid to attend school. It is a waste of their time and money, as well as taxpayers' dollars.

To deal with this Washington could peg aid to strong evidence of an ability to benefit from college; perhaps some combination of high standardized test scores and grade point averages. But these are imperfect measures, and would no doubt weed out some students who could handle college work while allowing others in who could not.

To avoid this problem – and the rightful objection many will have that if they pay taxes, they should be eligible for aid – the best solution is for the federal government to get out of the student aid business entirely. If you look at the numbers there is no logical reason to remain in it, nor is there authority to be involved if you examine the specific, enumerated powers given to the federal government in Article I, Section 8 of the Constitution. Quite simply, the aid self-defeatingly spurs price inflation as colleges capture the money while likely encouraging many people to spend time and treasure on an education for which they are either unprepared or undermotivated.

Critically, students would be able to afford college were aid phased out: Prices would have to come back to Earth as students were required to pay with their own money or with funds voluntarily received from others. Meanwhile, even the lowest-income student would be able to attain a loan if she had a strong, demonstrated ability to do college-level work and attain a well-paying job as a result. Both lender and borrower would benefit as the degree would translate into substantial earnings.

Unfortunately, what this committee is considering – making private student loans dischargeable in bankruptcy – ignores the gigantic root problem underlying college pricing insanity and would at best nibble around the edges. At worst, it would encourage students to over-consume even more.

A little perspective. According to College Board data, in 2010-11 around \$6 billion was originated in private student loans. In that same year, total federal loans equaled almost \$104 billion, or an amount roughly seventeen times larger. Throw in grants, tax benefits, and work study, and federal aid exceeded \$169 billion.<sup>14</sup> \$6 billion is just the proverbial drop in the bucket.

What would changing bankruptcy laws for private loans do for college affordability? It is difficult to predict: If lenders know that borrowers can escape repayment through bankruptcy they would likely raise interest rates to account for that risk and lend to fewer people, discouraging use of such loans. However, students might be more apt to take such loans – and pay still higher college prices – if they think that they will be able to unload their debt without repaying it.

Both possible outcomes have concerning aspects, but the change would still have a negligible effect on affordability because private loans are such a small piece of the pie. Ultimately there is simply too much aid, and most of it comes from Washington.

Thank you, and I look forward to your comments and questions.

<sup>3</sup> College Board, Trends in College Pricing 2011, Table 4,

http://trends.collegeboard.org/college\_pricing/report\_findings/indicator/Tuition\_Fees\_Over\_Time, accessed March 15, 2012.

<sup>4</sup> See, for instance, Stephanie R. Cellini and Claudia Goldin, "Does Federal Student Aid Raise Tuition? New Evidence on For-profit Colleges," National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 17827, February 2012; Bradley A. Curs and Luciana Dar, "Do Institutions Respond Asymmetrically to Changes in State Need- and Merit-Based Aid?" Working Paper, November 1, 2010; John D. Singell, Jr., and Joe A. Stone, "For Whom the Pell Tolls: The Response of University Tuition to Federal Grants-in-Aid," *Economics of Education Review* 26, no. 3 (2006): 285-95; Bridget Terry Long, "How Do Financial Aid Policies Affect Colleges? The Institutional Impact of Georgia Hope Scholarships," *Journal of Human Resources* 30, no. 4 (2004): 1045-66; Michael Rizzo and Ronald G. Ehrenberg, "Resident and Nonresident Tuition and Enrollment at Flagship State Universities," in *College Choices: The Economics of Where to Go, When to Go, and How to Pay for It*, edited by Caroline M. Hoxby, (Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press, 2004); Rebecca J. Acosta, "How Do Colleges Respond to Changes in Federal Student Aid," Working Paper no. 808, Department of Economics, University of California, Los Angeles, October 2001.

<sup>3</sup> State Higher Education Executive Officers, Supplemental SHEF Data Tables and Figures, "1986-2011 All States and National" Excel file, <u>http://www.sheeo.org/finance/shef/shef\_data11.htm</u>, accessed March 16, 2012.

<sup>6</sup> Vance Fried estimates that the average private research university makes between \$5,515 and \$12,807 in profit, depending on whether donation revenue is included, on the average undergraduate. Public research universities make between \$2,000 and \$11,000, depending on whether state subsidies are included. These profit margins exceed even those of the for-profit Apollo Group. See Vance H. Fried, "Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofitables," *Cato Policy Analysis* no. 678, <u>http://www.cato.org.pubs/pas/PA678.pdf</u>, June 15, 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Derek Bok, Universities in the Marketplace: The Commercialization of Higher Education (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2003), p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> College Board, Trends in Student Aid 2011, Table 3,

http://trends.collegeboard.org/student\_aid/report\_findings/indicator/Aid\_Per\_Student\_All\_Students, accessed March 15, 2012.

<sup>7</sup> U.S. Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, *Digest of Education Statistics*, Table 341, http://nccs.cd.gov/programs/digest/d10/tables/dt10\_341.usp, accessed March 15, 2012.

<sup>8</sup> The \$1 million figure has appeared in many places, and most recently can be calculated using earnings data from Tiffany Julian and Robert Kominski, "Education and Synthetic Work-Life Earnings Estimates," U.S. Census Bureau, <u>http://www.eensus.gov/prod/2011pubs/acs-14.pdf</u>, September 2011. In contrast, the Association of Public and Land-grant Universities estimates that the average graduate of a public research university will realize just a \$120,000 earnings increase after including the cost of her education. See Peter McPherson and David Shulenburger, "University Tuition, Consumer Choice and College Affordability: Strategies for Assessing a Higher Education Affordability Challenge," <u>http://www.aplu.org/document.doc?jd=1296</u>, November 2008.

<sup>9</sup> Calculated using median weekly earnings data from Current Population Survey, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, <u>http://www.bls.gov/webapps/legacy/cpswktab5.htm</u>.

<sup>10</sup> National Assessment of Adult Literacy, "A First Look at the Literacy of American Adults in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century," 2006, p. 15, <u>http://nces.ed.gov/NAAL/PDF/2006470,PDF</u>.

<sup>11</sup> Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa, "Are Undergraduates Actually Learning Anything?" *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, <u>http://chronicle.com/article/Are-Undergraduates-Actually/125979/</u>, January 18, 2011,

<sup>12</sup> U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Table 6. The 30 occupations with the largest projected employment growth, 2010-20," <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/ecopro.t06.htm</u>, accessed March 15, 2012.

<sup>13</sup> Anthony P. Carnevale and Stephen J. Rose, "The Undereducated American," Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, <u>http://www9.georgetown.edu/grad/gppi/hpi/cew/pdfs/undereducatedamerican.pdf</u>, June 27, 2011.

14 College Board, Trends in Student Aid 2011, Table 1,

http://trends.collegeboard.org/student\_aid/report\_findings/indicator/Total\_Aid\_Adjusted\_for\_Inflation, accessed March 15, 2012.

#### QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DICK DURBIN FOR PROFESSOR G. MARCUS COLE

#### Hearing on "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students Questions for the Record Senator Dick Durbin

#### **Questions for Professor Marcus Cole**

- 1. You discussed in your testimony how you were fortunate to be able to take out loans to pay for your college education because Congress made certain that your creditors would be repaid for your student loans. Both federal student loans and private loans are currently nondischargeable in bankruptcy, but federal loans are significantly safer and lower-cost. Do you support steps to encourage borrowers to exhaust their federal student loan eligibility before pursuing higher-cost private loans that lack the consumer protections and repayment options that federal loans offer?
- 2. During the hearing I described as a mystery amendment the provision in the 2005 bankruptcy reform law that made private student loans nondischargeable. I have since been informed, and I want to clarify for the record, that this provision was originally authored by then-Representative Lindsey Graham in 1999 who offered the language as a modification to an amendment on the House Floor, and that it was subsequently included in the Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005. In your view, did the enactment of this provision disrupt the settled expectations of student borrowers who took out private loans prior to 2005 with the understanding that the loans would be dischargeable in bankruptcy?
- 3. In your testimony you describe returning to the pre-2005 treatment of private student loans in bankruptcy as a "blunt instrument." Would you support a more surgical provision that restores dischargeability for private student loans in egregious cases? For example, if a forprofit college defrauded a potential student into enrolling by making material false promises, should the student's private loans be made dischargeable in that context?

#### QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DICK DURBIN FOR DEANNE LOONIN

#### Hearing on "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students Questions for the Record Senator Dick Durbin

#### **Questions for Deanne Loonin**

- 1. As you know, under current law student loans can be discharged in bankruptcy if the debtor can establish "undue hardship." This term has been interpreted by the courts very restrictively and few bankruptcy debtors can afford to litigate the issue before the bankruptcy court and on appeal.
  - a. In your experience, does the "undue hardship" exception provide most student debtors with a realistic path for relief from loans they cannot afford to repay?
  - Do you see any problems with the case-by-case analysis approach under the current b. "undue hardship" system?
- 2. In your experience, have private student lenders been willing to work with struggling borrowers to craft reasonable repayment plans? Would making private student loans dischargeable again increase the incentive for lenders to negotiate with distressed borrowers before calling in the collection agency?
- 3. Typically whenever bankruptcy reforms are proposed that would assist debtors, creditors claim that such reform will hurt consumers by raising the cost and reducing the availability of credit. Back before private students loans were made nondischargeable in 2005, was there a healthy private student loan market?
- 4. During the hearing I described as a mystery amendment the provision in the 2005 bankruptcy reform law making private student loans nondischargeable. I have since been informed, and I want to clarify for the record, that this provision was originally authored by then-Representative Lindsey Graham in 1999 who offered this language as a modification to an amendment on the House Floor, and that it was subsequently included in the Bankruptey Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005. However, it is still my understanding that this provision was not the subject of significant Congressional discussion or analysis between 2000 and 2005. Are you aware of any such discussion or analysis?
- 5. Do you have suggestions of ways that relief can be provided outside of bankruptcy to overwhelmed student loan borrowers: a. For federal loans?

  - b. For private loans?

## QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR JEFF SESSIONS FOR PROFESSOR G. MARCUS COLE

#### Senator Jeff Sessions Questions for the Record Marcus Cole Professor of Law, Stanford University

- Do you believe that federal and state governments are capable of protecting student loan borrowers from unfair, deceptive, and predatory lending practices without affecting the dischargeability of student loans in bankruptcy?
- 2. If private student loans were made dischargeable in bankruptcy, you testified that the market for private student loans would likely dry up. The federal government, which already originates or guarantees the vast majority of student loans, would then be the sole provider of loans for higher education. What do you think would be the effect on the federal deficit if that were to occur?
- 3. Would it be preferable to clearly define what constitutes an "undue hardship" so that the test may be uniformly applied rather than to risk the unintended consequences of making all private student loans dischargeable in bankruptcy?
- 4. What do you think would be the effect of returning to a system where student loans, both private loans and federally guaranteed loans, are dischargeable after seven years?
- 5. What is the public policy rationale for treating private lenders differently from federallyguaranteed lenders in bankruptcy?

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR JEFF SESSIONS FOR NEAL MCCLUSKEY

#### Senator Jeff Sessions Questions for the Record Neal McCluskey Associate Director, Center for Educational Freedom, Cato Institute

 In your testimony, you argued that the best solution to ever-increasing costs of tuition and the inflation of the student loan bubble may be for the government to get out of the student financial aid business altogether. But if private loans were made dischargeable in bankruptcy, the result could be that the government is the sole provider of student financial aid. What do you think will be the effect on the student loan bubble if the government becomes the sole provider of financial aid?

#### RESPONSES OF DEANNE LOONIN TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR DURBIN

#### 1

#### Hearing on "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students Questions for the Record Senator Dick Durbin

#### Questions for Deanne Loonin

- As you know, under current law student loans can be discharged in bankruptcy if the debtor can establish "undue hardship." This term has been interpreted by the courts very restrictively and few bankruptcy debtors can afford to litigate the issue before the bankruptcy court and on appeal.
- a. In your experience, does the "undue hardship" exception provide most student debtors with a realistic path for relief from loans they cannot afford to repay?
- b. Do you see any problems with the case-by-case analysis approach under the current "undue hardship" system?

#### **Response from Deanne Loonin**

**1.a.** In my experience representing low-income borrowers, consulting with other lawyers across the country, and analyzing case law, I have found that the "undue hardship" exception system is random, arbitrary and unfair. Few borrowers obtain relief from student loan debt through this system.

1.b. The case by case analysis sets a very high procedural bar for debtors. They must file a separate adversary proceeding in bankruptcy court and be prepared to litigate. Most financially distressed borrowers do not have the knowledge or resources to follow through or even start this difficult and expensive process.

Bankruptcy courts consider a debtor's individual financial circumstances through the means test and other "point of entry" requirements. The undue hardship system is an unnecessary and unfair additional test applied only to student loan debtors. It conflicts with the primary purpose of bankruptcy, which is to give a fresh start to financially distressed debtors.

 In your experience, have private student lenders been willing to work with struggling borrowers to craft reasonable repayment plans? Would making private student loans dischargeable again increase the incentive for lenders to negotiate with distressed borrowers before calling in the collection agency?

#### **Response from Deanne Loonin**

In NCLC's experience representing borrowers through the Student Loan Borrower Assistance Project, we have found private lenders to be inflexible in granting relief for borrowers. We also find that many private student loan collectors use the lack of bankruptcy alternatives as a way to place unrealistic and in some cases improper or illegal pressure on borrowers. It seems likely that taking away this bankruptcy break for lenders would encourage them to offer a wider range of options for financially distressed borrowers.

3. Typically whenever bankruptcy reforms are proposed that would assist debtors, creditors claim that such reform will hurt consumers by raising the cost and reducing the availability of credit. Back before private students loans were made nondischargeable in 2005, was there a healthy private student loan market?

#### Response from Deanne Loonin

The private student loan industry grew rapidly during the pre-2005 period when these loans were fully dischargeable in bankruptcy. The private student loan industry has contracted in recent years even with a restrictive bankruptcy policy. The more restrictive credit market has helped eliminate loans that never should have been made. There is simply no evidence that changes in the market, positive or negative, are caused by changes in bankruptcy policy.

4. During the hearing I described as a mystery amendment the provision in the 2005 bankruptcy reform law making private student loans nondischargeable. I have since been informed, and I want to clarify for the record, that this provision was originally authored by then-Representative Lindsey Graham in 1999 who offered this language as a modification to an amendment on the House Floor, and that it was subsequently included in the Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005. However, it is still my understanding that this provision was not the subject of significant Congressional discussion or analysis between 2000 and 2005. Are you aware of any such discussion or analysis?

#### **Response from Deanne Loonin**

The National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys (NACBA) analyzed this issue after the March 20 hearing. After conducting a review of the bills introduced in the 105<sup>th</sup>, 106<sup>th</sup>, 107<sup>th</sup>, 108<sup>th</sup>, and 109<sup>th</sup> Congresses, as well as hearing records, committee reports, floor debate and advocacy materials, NACBA found one piece of testimony and three minutes of floor debate on this issue. This is an insignificant amount of time given that the debates over changes to the bankruptcy code spanned eight years and five congresses, nearly 20 hearings, and countless days of debate. A copy of NACBA's analysis is attached.

- 5. Do you have suggestions of ways that relief can be provided outside of bankruptcy to
  - overwhelmed student loan borrowers:
    - a. For federal loans?
    - b. For private loans?

#### **Response from Deanne Loonin**

5.a. Federal Loans

At a minimum, Congress and the Department of Education should strengthen the existing Higher Education Act cancellation/discharge programs, particularly those intended to provide relief to borrowers harmed by abusive school practices. Relief may be extended in some cases through regulatory action. In other cases, Congressional action is necessary.

Among other changes, we urge broadening relief available through the false certification discharge to all cases where the school falsifies the requirements for loan eligibility or otherwise improperly certifies loan eligibility. In addition, the false certification/identity theft cancellation adopted in 2006 remains mostly an illusory right as long as borrowers are required to prove that a crime was committed in order to obtain relief.

Providing much-needed relief for vulnerable borrowers will not necessarily require significant government funding as long as the Department of Education is encouraged to use its existing authority to pursue reimbursement from schools. We do not believe the Department is currently using this authority to seek reimbursement from schools AFTER granting discharges to qualified borrowers. We describe additional proposals to expand relief for financially distressed borrowers in comments submitted to the Department of Education in May 2011.<sup>1</sup>

#### 5 b. Private Loans

The right to assert defenses to repayment of the loan and bring school-related claims against lenders is especially important when private lenders have close ties to for-profit schools that promote, package or help the lender market their private loan products. In these cases, borrowers are often limited in the relief directly available from schools, many of which are out of business or insolvent by the time borrowers seek redress. Even borrowers who successfully obtain damages from an unscrupulous school are often left with significant loan debt.

A key to lender liability in many cases is the FTC holder rule. The holder rule puts lenders on the hook when they have "referring relationships" with schools that defraud students or shut down unexpectedly.<sup>2</sup> The holder rule gives lenders an incentive to scrutinize the schools with which they have close relationships and to originate loans only with upstanding schools.

Because the FTC does not have jurisdiction over banks, the holder rule only applies to schools, not depository lenders. That is the FTC rule obligates only the schools, not the lenders, to include the holder notice in the contract. In general, the school must insert the notice in consumer credit agreements, whenever the school is the originating lender and must arrange for the lender to insert the notice in the lender's credit agreement whenever the school refers the consumer to the lender or otherwise has a business arrangement with the lender. The remedy is to require all lenders that have close relationships with a school to include the holder rule in the loan contracts and to prohibit measures to undercut the rule.

# 88

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The comments are available in this section of our web site:

http://www.studentloanborrowerassistance.org/legal-policy/.

<sup>16</sup> C.F.R. §433.2.

Other key reforms include:

Encourage and, where appropriate, require loan modification standards for distressed borrowers and discharges in case of death or disability. Extend Fair Credit Billing Act rights to private student loan borrowers. 

Attachment

NACBA Memo



#### <u>Via e-mail</u>

RE:	Clarification of legislative history of private student loan discharge in bankruptcy
	National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys
FROM:	Maureen Thompson, Legislative Adviser,
TO:	Deanne Loonin, National Consumer Law Center
1994 - 1-1	
April 9, 2012	

In the February 2012 report of the National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys (NACBA), "The Student Loan 'Debt Bomb': America's Next Mortgage-Style Economic Crisis," it was asserted that "an unidentified lawmaker" slipped a provision into the 2005 Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act that made private student loans non-dischargeable in bankruptcy. It further was asserted that there were "no hearings or public discussion of such a fundamental change in policy on private student loans during the several years the bankruptcy bill was under discussion."

Those statements, while believed to be true by those from the consumer community who were most actively involved in the nearly eight year debate leading up to the 2005 Bankruptey Act, are not entirely accurate.<sup>1</sup> After conducting a review of the bills introduced in the 105<sup>th</sup>, 106<sup>th</sup>, 107<sup>th</sup>, 108<sup>th</sup> and 109<sup>th</sup> Congresses, as well as hearing records, committee reports, floor debate and advocacy materials, this memo is intended to correct the record with respect to the origin of the private student loan provision in the 2005 Act.

As you know, a version of what became the 2005 Bankruptcy Act was first introduced in the 105<sup>th</sup> Congress in 1998 (H.R. 3150 and S. 1301). There was no provision related to private student loans in the first bills as introduced. Over the course of 1997 and 1998, the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts held three hearings on consumer bankruptcy issues and heard from 25 witnesses. No witness raised the private student loan discharge issue. During the Subcommittee mark up, eight amendments were considered. None dealt with the private student loan issue. When the full Judiciary Committee considered the bill, 13 amendments were offered. None dealt with the private student loan issue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Indeed, Stephen Burd, who covered this issue for the Chronicle of Higher Education, said in an April 2007 interview with Robert Siegel on NPR's "All Things Considered" program: "The interesting thing I'd point out about the private loan part of this is that although the bankruptcy bill was before Congress for almost a decade, I believe, there was very little to no discussion about this provision. In fact, there were no hearings on this. It didn't get a lot of attention because private loans as opposed to federal loans used to really only go to graduate and professional students." ("2005 Law Made Student Loans More Lucrative, April 24, 2007). Likewise, Ranking Member of the Judiciary Committee, Rep. John Conyers, said in a September 23, 2009 hearing: "As I recall, this particular amendment was never the subject of any formal Congressional hearing."

During that same time period (1997 and 1998), the House Judiciary Committee and its Subcommittee on Administrative and Commercial Law held seven hearings on the operation of the bankruptcy system, including four hearings devoted to the legislation, H.R. 3150. More than 60 witnesses offered testimony at the hearings. Just one witness, Jill Sturtevant with the American Bankers Association, raised the issue of dischargeability of private student loans in bankruptcy. In her testimony, Ms. Sturtevant recommended "technical" amendments to the proposed legislation, one of which was that private student loans be made non-dischargeable in bankruptcy. Ms. Sturtevant devoted four short paragraphs of her testimony to this recommendation.

During the Judiciary Committee mark up of the legislation, a dozen amendments were considered; none dealt with private student loans. The issue was not raised during floor debate nor was it raised during the House-Senate Conference Committee.

Legislation to overhaul the bankruptcy system was introduced again in the 106<sup>th</sup> Congress. The private student loan provision was not in the bills as introduced, nor was the provision added during Committee deliberation. Instead, then-Representative Lindsey Graham on May 5, 1999, offered an amendment during the House floor debate on H.R. 833 to extend the non-dischargeability of student loans to private loans. A total of three minutes of floor time was devoted to the debate. After Rep. Graham agreed to narrow the scope of the amendment, it was agreed to by a voice vote. The provision was in every subsequent bankruptcy bill.

This one piece of testimony and three minutes on the floor in 1999 appears to be the sum total of congressional debate on the issue of the treatment of private student loans in bankruptcy. The debate over changes to the bankruptcy code spanned eight years and five congresses, and included 18 hearings in the House Judiciary Committee and six hearings before the Senate Judiciary Committee and countless days of floor debate in both chambers.

Given this history, it is a fair characterization to say the provision was "slipped into the bill," though it is not technically correct. We stand corrected on not knowing the identity of the lawmakers who sponsored the provision. A closer inspection of the record identifies then Rep. Lindsey Graham as the sponsor.

#### RESPONSES OF NEAL MCCLUSKEY TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY SENATOR SESSIONS

#### Senator Jeff Sessions Questions for the Record Neal McCluskey Associate Director, Center for Educational Freedom, Cato Institute

 In your testimony, you argued that the best solution to ever-increasing costs of tuition and the inflation of the student loan bubble may be for the government to get out of the student financial aid business altogether. But if private loans were made dischargeable in bankruptcy, the result could be that the government is the sole provider of student financial aid. What do you think will be the effect on the student loan bubble if the government becomes the sole provider of financial aid?

Were the federal government to become the sole loan provider it would have little effect on the expanding loan bubble because the federal government is already very close to that monopoly position. As I noted in my written testimony, in the 2010-11 school year only \$6 billion was originated in private loans, versus \$104 billion in federal loans. Add federal grants, tax benefits, and work study, and federal aid leaps to \$169 billion, dwarfing private lending.

By far the biggest threat to what remains of private student lending is not changing bankruptcy law, but the willingness of the federal government to spend seemingly without limit on student aid. Recent history bears this out: Private lending reached a peak in 2007-08, hitting \$22,080 according to the College Board, and then dropped precipitously. Why? In part it was likely a result of the economic downturn tightening credit markets, but much more important was a huge increase in federal aid. As a result of several aid-increasing laws passed during or after 2007 (as well, notably, as increasing enrollment) federal grants, largely due to student-aid legislation attached to the sweeping 2010 health care act, more than doubled, from \$22 billion to \$49 billion. Basically, Washington crowded out private lenders.

By far the biggest threat to make Washington the monopoly student lender isn't changing bankruptcy law, but the federal government's willingness to endlessly expand student aid. And it is not clear that making private loans dischargeable in bankruptcy would itself push private lenders out. While the risk incurred in lending would rise, entering into bankruptcy is not something one can easily do, rendering unclear how many borrowers would pursue that option. Perhaps as important, if potential borrowers were to *believe* that they could easily escape private loans in bankruptcy – even if that were not the case – they might be more inclined to pursue private loans than federal loans, which are not dischargeable. That could *increase* private lending, though likely not much relative to total federal aid.

There is a very real and present danger that the federal government will become the sole provider of student financial aid, and will continue to fuel rampant college price inflation with continued, ballooning aid. But that danger does not stem from proposals to change private loan bankruptcy laws. It comes from a federal government that seems utterly unwilling to face the inflationary reality of aid, and instead insists on shoveling evernore taxpayer money to evermore people in the name of college affordability. NOTE: At the time of printing, after several attempts to obtain responses to the written questions, the Committee had not received any communication from G. Marcus Cole.

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY WOMEN (AAUW), MARCH 19, 2012, LETTER



Support the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011

March 19, 2012

Dear Senate Judiciary Committee:

On behalf of the 100,000 bipartisan members and donors of the American Association of University Women (AAUW), I urge you to support the *Fairness for Struggling Students Act of* 2011. AAUW has long supported congressional actions that help remove the burden and risk that private loans place on student borrowers. This legislation will ensure that private student loans are no longer treated more harshly than similar types of debt. Since its founding in 1881, the American Association of University Women (AAUW) has been committed to making the dream of higher education a reality for women. AAUW's 2011-2013 Public Policy Program affirms our commitment to "a strong system of public education that promotes gender fairness, equity, and diversity...and advocates increased support for, and access to, higher education for women and other disadvantaged populations."<sup>i</sup>

At current rates, the U.S. will add over 16 million jobs by the year 2018 that require at least some postsecondary education.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, the number of jobs requiring a graduate degree is estimated to grow by 2.5 million by that same year. <sup>111</sup> Since many students cannot pay for their degrees out-of-pocket, student loans become an important resource. Yet private student loans lack many of the protections federal student loans offer to help borrowers with any financial stress they may face as they repay their loans. This shortage of options leaves borrowers vulnerable to lenders. The *Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011* would give private student loan borrowers the ability to discharge private student loans, as is done with comparable types of debt.

Many graduates struggle to repay their loans. Loan repayment is an even more significant burden for women, who earn less on average over the course of their lives than their male counterparts. In 2009, the average woman who worked full time earned just over 77 cents for each dollar earned by her male counterpart.<sup>10</sup> AAUW's *Behind the Pay Gap* report found that collegeeducated women earn five percent less than men one year out of college and 12 percent less than men 10 years out of college, even when they have the same major and occupation as their male counterparts and when controlling for factors known to affect earnings such as education and training, parenthood and hours worked.<sup>10</sup> These findings suggest that sex discrimination not only continues to be a problem in the workplace, but that it affects the incomes of even the most educated women starting immediately out of college. Since women are more likely to borrow than men and will make less on average after graduation, female graduates are more likely to struggle with their loan debt.<sup>10</sup> AAUW shares the goal of the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011 to restore fairness in student lending by treating private loans the same as other types of private debt in bankruptcy proceedings. If you have any questions or need additional information, feel free to contact me at 202/785-7720, or Erin Prangley, associate director of government relations, at 202/785-7730. Sincerely,

Jin Ineatz

Lisa M. Maatz Director, Public Policy and Government Relations

<sup>i</sup> American Association of University Women. (June 2011). 2011-13 AAUW Public Policy Program. Retrieved August 11, 2011, from www.aauw.org/actisus\_advocacy/principles\_priorities.cfin. <sup>11</sup> U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (December 11, 2009). Economic News Release.

<sup>10</sup> Ibid. <sup>10</sup> Ibid. <sup>10</sup> U.S. Census Bureau. (September 2010). Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: <sup>10</sup> U.S. Census Bureau. (September 2010). Income, Poverty, and Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: Consus Bureau. (September 2010). Income, Poverty, and Health Instance Coverage in E 2009. Retrieved February 23, 2011, from www.census.gov/prod/2010pubs/p60-238.pdf.
 AAUW. (2007). Behind the Pay Gap. Retrieved August 11, 2011, from www.aauw.org/learn/research/behindPayGap.cfm.
 Price, Derek V. (2004). Borrowing Inequality: Race, Class, and Student Loans. Boulder, CO.

Employment and Total Job Openings by Postsecondary Education or Training Category, 2008-18. Retrieved February 22, 2011, from www.bls.gov/news.release/ecopro.t09.htm.

#### CONSUMER BANKERS ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC

March 20, 2012

The Honorable Tom Coburn United States Senate Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Coburn:

The undersigned organizations are writing to express our opposition to S. 1102. This legislation would revise the federal bankruptcy law to make it easier for borrowers to discharge some educational loans.

S. 1102 is unnecessary because under current law, any borrower may discharge student loans if repayment would constitute an undue hardship. In enacting this into law, Congress intended to create a necessary and well-balanced safety valve for borrowers.
S. 1102 undermines this balance and is unfair to lenders who have relied on current law when extending credit to students with little or no credit history. It is also unfair to students because it will have the effect of restricting the availability of student loans and raising the cost of loans

when they are available. For these and other reasons, S. 1102 should not be reported by the Committee or passed by the Senate.

There is no question that the ever increasing cost of education is making it harder for students to afford college. Between 1986 and 2011, inflation increased by 115% but college tuition increased by over 498% - outpacing inflation by more than 4 times the rate. Although federal Pell Grant assistance has increased significantly during this period, reliance on student loans—in particular federal student loans—has increased dramatically. The Department of Education projects that over 25 million Federal Direct Student Loans will be made this year totaling over \$124 billion. In addition to these Direct Loans to students and parents, private sector lenders will make approximately \$8 billion in loans—or about 6 percent of the overall total.

Rising education costs are the reason students and families continue to take out student loans over and above the direct lending programs provided by the Federal government. Yet, nothing in this bill attempts to address the root problem of rising education costs. Instead, it seeks to amend the Bankruptcy Code in a way that encourages defaults and that ensures that student loans will become even harder to obtain for deserving students. Moreover, the changes made by the bill do not apply to federal or student loans made by other governmental entities, which are the vast majority of student loans, and thus 8. 1102 would not even help most borrowers.

For the small subset of loans that are covered, the bill changes the Bankruptcy Code in a way that will add uncertainty and additional risk to student lending. This will further restrict the availability of credit at a time when students are already finding it harder to find loans due to the credit crunch.

Current law allows student loans to be discharged in bankruptey if "undue hardship" to the borrower or their dependents can be shown. This policy protects truly unfortunate borrowers while at the same time preserving the integrity of the bankruptey system. This balanced federal policy is designed to ensure that a sufficient volume of loans are available to meet the financial needs of students across the country, and it has worked.

The proposed legislation would undermine this policy by allowing private sector student loans to be discharged without a showing of "undue hardship." Under the bill, federally funded loans and

loans made or guaranteed by governmental entities could still be discharged only upon a showing of undue hardship. In contrast, students taking out other private loans could run up thousands of dollars in private loans, carry them without having to pay interest while in school and then walk away without making a single payment even if the student in the future should be able to repay the loans in full. Moreover, it is retroactive and will apply to existing as well as future student loans. As a result, the bankruptcy system would be opened to abuse.

Enactment of S. 1102 will discourage lenders from making private student loans or force them to find some way to offset the increased risk. These risk management effects could mean raising interest rates and fees, or reducing the term of the loan (perhaps to 5 years) which would increase monthly payments, further increasing monthly debt service costs. None of these effects would benefit students.

We strongly urge the Committee to reject the S. 1102.

American Bankers Association American Financial Services Association Consumer Bankers Association The Financial Services Roundtable

cc: Members of the Judiciary Committee

# Statement for the Record

# **Consumer Bankers Association**

# U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts

March 20, 2012

**Hearing Entitled** 

"The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students"

# The Consumer Bankers Association (CBA<sup>1</sup>) appreciates the opportunity to submit this statement for the record for the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts hearing entitled "The Looming Student Debit Crisis: Providing Fairness For Struggling Students."

Members of the CBA Education Funding Committee have been engaged in private education lending for more than three decades. Our committee membership includes seven of the top eight private education lenders. Currently, our members make more than \$4 billion in education loans. Our testimony today is based on this collective experience in helping students and their families meet the rising cost of higher education.

The private education loan market exists because college is expensive, costs continue to rise and borrowers need additional financing to meet their educational needs. Between 1986 and 2011, inflation increased by 115% but college tuition increased by over 498% - outpacing inflation by more than 4 times the rate. Although federal Pell Grant assistance has increased significantly during this period, reliance on student loans—in particular federal student loans—has increased dramatically. The Department of Education projects that over 25 million Direct Student Loans will be made this year totaling over \$124

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Consumer Bankers Association (CBA) is the only national financial trade group focused exclusively on retail banking and personal financial services - banking services geared toward consumers and small businesses. As the recognized voice on retail banking issues, CBA provides leadership, education, research, and federal representation for its members. CBA members include the nation's largest bank holding companies as well as regional and supercommunity banks that collectively hold two-thirds of the total assets of depository institutions.

billion. In addition to these Direct Student Loans, private sector lenders will make approximately \$8 billion in loans—just about 6 percent of the overall total market.

The private student loan market of today is often misunderstood and mischaracterized. Instead of being viewed as part of the solution in helping finance the rising costs to attend college, private student lenders are often painted by a single brush and cast as the problem. Private student loans are often portrayed as "risky," "dangerous," and "predatory." Borrowers, we are told, do not understand the private student loan notes they are signing. Schools, we are told, "lure" students into signing up for private loans when lower cost federal student loans are available.

Lenders take the problem of student debt seriously—no federally chartered financial institution wants to see loans go into delinquency or default. We recognize that some of the issues being raised about the quality of higher education merit a healthy policy discussion. But we believe discussions of changing the bankruptcy code, as it applies to private student loans, should take place with an accurate, fair, and complete picture of the student loan market, the different market players and most importantly, the reasons behind the increase in student loan debt.

The student loan industry of today is dramatically different than that of a decade or even five years ago. Most notably, in 2010 the federal government assumed full responsibility for about 94% of the student loan market when it ended the Federal Family Education

Loan program. Less well known is the fact that today the private student loan market is about a third—actually less than a third—of the size it was as recently as 2007.

As we all know, the financial crisis dramatically changed the financing of all consumer assets. Before the financial crisis, increasing volumes of student loans were being financed through asset backed securities. The financial crisis effectively ended that. And with the end of securitization for private student loans, underwriting standards for legacy ABS issuers became more restrictive. The result is that private student loans made today are more likely to be made to borrowers (and their co-signers) with stronger credit histories and with better indicators of probability of repayment than five years ago.

A second major change in the private student loan market came when Congress passed legislation that modified the Truth-in-Lending Act to require three comprehensive sets of borrower disclosures to be given in association with private educational loans: One at the time of solicitation, one at the time of acceptance, and one at the time of consummation. The breadth and detail of information concerning loan terms and impact to repayment provide important consumer protections available only with private student loans.

CBA believes that that these disclosures have resulted in better informed borrowers and that, while there is always room for improvement in borrower counseling, the private student loan borrower of today is much better informed than the borrower of a decade ago.

Today, there is a heightened awareness of the importance of both lenders and schools in counseling borrowers. These services include advising the borrower to explore federal student loans before committing to use non-federal student loans; supplementing that counseling is better access to servicers. Today's student loan borrower has 24/7 access to their private loan account information and a much easier ability to ask questions and seek assistance on their loan than was the case 10 years ago.

Today's borrower also has access to the new private student loan ombudsman at the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB or Bureau). CBA supported the creation of this function within the CFPB and is hopeful that the office will function as an additional means of resolving issues between lenders and borrowers. CBA has been active in working with the CFPB on its student lending efforts and will continue to work with the Bureau.

While we applaud this subcommittee for raising awareness on student debt issues, Congress must look at the root causes of debt for students – the cost of higher education. As costs continue to rise, students will be required to take on additional loan debt. Congress, colleges and universities, consumer groups and the financial community must work together to find policy solutions to help address these issues.

The legislation being discussed, S. 1102, does nothing to address the problem of college costs or discourage borrowers from taking on excessive debt. In fact, the federal

government now originates over 90% of student loans, and S. 1102 would provide no relief to those students.

If the goal is to treat all student loan borrowers fairly, then all new borrowers of student loans (federal and private) should benefit from any change made to the bankruptcy code, not just those who borrowed from the private non-governmental sector. The bill would arguably provide meaningful relief to less than 10 percent of all outstanding borrowers, even including borrowers who under current law would be able to secure discharge of private education loans. If the goal of S. 1102 is to help struggling borrowers struggle less, it must be noted that the vast majority of borrowers of private student loans also have federal student loans. Is the goal of this legislation to encourage the discharge of private loans so the federal government can recoup its student loans? That makes little sense.

Presumably because the cost of providing relief to borrowers of federal student loans would cost the federal government billions of dollars, these loans are excluded from the proposed change in the Code. Borrowers of loans made by state-owned lenders are also excluded. Thus, S. 1102 would leave many borrowers still facing large student loan debt, even if they were able to discharge their private student loans. We doubt whether the borrowers involved would find this fair.

Members of the CBA believe that it is appropriate for this subcommittee to look at changes in the Code that are a response to the problem of rapidly increasing levels of
# student loan debt. We have closely examined S. 1102 and the similar bill introduced by Congressman Cohen in the House, H.R. 2028. Unfortunately, neither of these bills addresses the underlying problems. We encourage members of this subcommittee to work with their colleagues to address the fundamental issue behind the increase in student debt – the rising costs of college. Changing the bankruptcy code for some private student loans, which are only 6 percent of the market, will not address this problem.

It is also very important to keep in mind that the current Code permits discharge of loans in bankruptcy for borrowers where non-discharge would result in undue hardship to the debtor or their dependents. Thus, in cases where there is such hardship, relief is available under current law. CBA fully supports judges granting discharge in cases where undue hardship is evidenced.

Allowing for the immediate discharge of student loans without a showing of undue hardship, as this legislation would permit, would create a loophole that could result in abuse and much larger loss exposure than assumed by private market lenders. Nobody knows for sure whether such a loophole would invite abuse, but the option may affect credit availability in the private student loan market. We would submit changing the Code to create such a loophole is not an appropriate means of finding out.

We also suggest that the subcommittee take a close look at all student loans—federal, other governmental, and non-federal. The private loan products of today themselves are among the most consumer friendly loans in the market place: the loan may be paid over a

# 106

period of 10 - 30 years, fixed and variable-rate options are available, borrowers have a right to rescind (not available in the federal program) and most do not require any payments until a student separates from school – often many years after the loan was first made. In addition, there are no prepayment penalties for borrowers who wish to pay ahead of schedule, and there are opportunities for borrowers to stop making payments for a period of time even after the repayment period commences.

The terms and conditions inherent in student loans today provide avenues of relief for many borrowers, including an increasing number of lenders providing loan forgiveness for the death or disability of the student. Those not finding relief continue to have the opportunity for discharge if there is evidence of undue hardship.

A third consideration for the Subcommittee is the question of what impact a change in the Code might have on the availability of new private education loans. Some have suggested that the enactment of the proposed change in the Code would not impact loan availability or pricing. We question this projection. Where is the data to support this?

Logic suggests that if lenders face significantly increased loss risk, they will attempt to compensate for that risk by either revising loan availability or by increasing the cost of loans to consumers, or leaving the market entirely. While some in the higher education community have suggested that tighter availability of private education loans would somehow "benefit students," effectively denying a student access to the financing she might need to attend the college best suited to her abilities and aspirations is not helping students.

CBA hopes the subcommittee continues its work on this important issue and considers our concerns around the root cause of student debt – rising costs. CBA would welcome the opportunity to work with Congress to examine the realities of the student loan market, the rising costs of college, and both the federal, state and private student loans roles in meeting the financial needs of borrowers.

# 108 Institute for College Access & Success, March 19, 2012, letter

the institute for **College ACCESS SUCCESS** 405 14th Street Write 1130 1944ad. C 49 047 516,118 7470 www.it-ru.ng

March 19, 2012

The Honorable Dick Durbin United States Senate 711 Hart Senate Building Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Durbin:

On behalf of the Institute for College Access & Success and the 35 student, consumer, civil rights, education and public policy organizations that signed the enclosed letter endorsing the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011 (S.1102), thank you for your leadership in introducing this legislation and for scheduling tomorrow's Senate Judiciary Committee hearing on it.

Private student loans are no more a form of financial aid than a credit card used to pay tuition. Like credit cards, they typically have variable interest rates that are highest for those who can least afford them. But private student loans are treated much more harshly in bankruptcy than credit cards and other comparable types of debt.

Private student loan borrowers also lack access to the important deferment, income-based repayment and loan forgiveness options that come with federal student loans. This leaves most private loan borrowers at the mercy of their lender if they face financial distress due to unemployment, disability, illness or military deployment, or when a school shuts down before they can finish their certificate or degree.

By treating private student loans like comparable forms of debt in bankruptcy, the Fairness for Struggling Students Act would help restore fairness for struggling Americans who pursued the American dream by going to college, only to find themselves in financial distress.

Signed, furne

Pauline Abernathy Vice President The Institute for College Access & Success

Enclosure

#### LETTER TO SENATOR DURBIN FROM 35 ORGANIZATIONS EXPRESSING SUPPORT FOR THE Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011

May 25, 2011

The Honorable Dick Durbin United States Senate 711 Hart Senate Building Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Durbin:

On behalf of the undersigned organizations, we are writing to express our strong support for the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011.

Private student loans are one of the riskiest, most expensive ways to pay for college. Like credit cards, they typically have variable interest rates that are higher for those who can least afford them. However, private student loans are treated much more harshly in bankruptcy than credit cards and other comparable types of debt.

Private student loan borrowers also lack access to the important deferment, income-based repayment, or loan forgiveness options that come with federal student loans. This leaves most private loan borrowers at the mercy of the lender if they face financial distress due to unemployment, disability, illness or military deployment, or when a school shuts down before they can finish their certificate or degree.

With recent reports that student loan debt has outpaced credit card debt, the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011 is needed now more than ever. It is inappropriate and unfair to distressed borrowers to treat private student loans more harshly than comparable types of debt. Your bill would indeed restore fairness for struggling Americans who pursued the American dream by going to college, only to find themselves in financial distress. Our broad coalition of groups representing students, consumers, higher education institutions, faculty and staff, as well as civil rights and public policy organizations thanks you for your leadership on this important issue.

Signed,

American Association of Collegiate Registrars and Admissions Officers American Association of Comunity Colleges American Association of State Colleges and Universities American Association of University Women American Cederation of Teachers American Federation of Teachers Americans for Financial Reform Association of Public and Land-grant Universities Campus Progress Action Consumer Action Consumer Federation of America Consumer Federation of America Consumer Watchdog Consumer Watchdog Consumer Union Dēmos: A Network for Ideas & Action The Education Trust Empire Justice Center The Greenlining Institute The Institute for College Access & Success and its Project on Student Debt

National Association for College Admission Counseling National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education National Association of Consumer Advocates National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators National Center for Public Policy and Higher Education National Community Reinvestment Coalition National Consumer Law Center (on behalf of its low income clients) National Consumers League National Council of La Raza National Education Association Public Citizen UNCF U.S. PIRG United States Student Association Young Invincibles

CONSUMER ACTION, WASHINGTON, DC, MARCH 16, 2012, LETTER

## consumer action Education and advocacy since 1971

PO Box 70037 Washington, DC 20024 202-544-3088 
 www.consumer-action.org

 221 Main St, Suite 480
 523 W. Sixth St., Suite 1105

 San Francisco, CA 94105
 Los Angeles, CA 90014

 415-777-9648
 213-624-4631

Richard J. Durbin U.S. Senate 711 Hart Senate Office Building Washington DC 20510

March 16, 2012

Dear Senator Durbin,

Thank you for scheduling a hearing on the "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness For Struggling Students." While we take exception with the word "looming" as there is we believe already a student debt crisis, we are grateful for the excellent line up of witnesses that you have agreed to hear from on this issue.

There has been a big increase in private loan borrowing by undergraduates and private loan volume grew substantially in recent years. These loans are nearly impossible to discharge in bankruptcy and are not eligible for the deferment, income based repayment and loan forgiveness benefits of federal student loans.

**Consumer Action supports Senate Bill 1102** — the Fairness for Struggling Students Act. This legislation could restore fairness for Americans who pursued the American dream by going to college, only to find that their dreams of financial success don't always pan out and find themselves in financial distress. These Americans deserve the same rights as credit card and other debtors have to the financial safety net of personal bankruptcy court.

Sincerely,

Juida Sherry

Linda Sherry Director, National Priorities DC Office AMERICAN BANKERS ASSOCIATION, AMERICAN FINANCIAL SERVICES ASSOCIATION, CONSUMER BANKERS ASSOCIATION, THE FINANCIAL SERVICES ROUNDTABLE, MARCH 20, 2012, JOINT LETTER

March 20, 2012

The Honorable Tom Coburn United States Senate Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Coburn:

The undersigned organizations are writing to express our opposition to S. 1102. This legislation would revise the federal bankruptcy law to make it easier for borrowers to discharge some educational loans.

S. 1102 is unnecessary because under current law, any borrower may discharge student loans if repayment would constitute an undue hardship. In enacting this into law, Congress intended to create a necessary and well-balanced safety valve for borrowers.

S. 1102 undermines this balance and is unfair to lenders who have relied on current law when extending credit to students with little or no credit history. It is also unfair to students because it will have the effect of restricting the availability of student loans and raising the cost of loans when they are available. For these and other reasons, S. 1102 should not be reported by the Committee or passed by the Senate.

There is no question that the ever increasing cost of education is making it harder for students to afford college. Between 1986 and 2011, inflation increased by 115% but college tuition increased by over 498% - outpacing inflation by more than 4 times the rate. Although federal Pell Grant assistance has increased significantly during this period, reliance on student loans—in particular federal student loans—has increased dramatically. The Department of Education projects that over 25 million Federal Direct Student Loans will be made this year totaling over \$124 billion. In addition to these Direct Loans to students and parents, private sector lenders will make approximately \$8 billion in loans—or about 6 percent of the overall total.

Rising education costs are the reason students and families continue to take out student loans over and above the direct lending programs provided by the Federal government. Yet, nothing in this bill attempts to address the root problem of rising education costs. Instead, it seeks to amend the Bankruptcy Code in a way that encourages defaults and that ensures that student loans will become even harder to obtain for deserving students. Moreover, the changes made by the bill do not apply to federal or student loans made by other governmental entities, which are the vast majority of student loans, and thus S. 1102 would not even help most borrowers.

For the small subset of loans that are covered, the bill changes the Bankruptcy Code in a way that will add uncertainty and additional risk to student lending. This will further restrict the availability of credit at a time when students are already finding it harder to find loans due to the credit crunch.

Current law allows student loans to be discharged in bankruptcy if "undue hardship" to the borrower or their dependents can be shown. This policy protects truly unfortunate borrowers while at the same time preserving the integrity of the bankruptcy system. This balanced federal policy is designed to ensure that a sufficient volume of loans are available to meet the financial needs of students across the country, and it has worked.

The proposed legislation would undermine this policy by allowing private sector student loans to be discharged without a showing of "undue hardship." Under the bill, federally funded loans and loans made or guaranteed by governmental entities could still be discharged only upon a showing of undue hardship. In contrast, students taking out other private loans could run up thousands of dollars in private loans, carry them without having to pay interest while in school and then walk away without making a single payment even if the student in the future should be able to repay the loans in full. Moreover, it is retroactive and will apply to existing as well as future student loans. As a result, the bankruptcy system would be opened to abuse.

Enactment of S. 1102 will discourage lenders from making private student loans or force them to find some way to offset the increased risk. These risk management effects could mean raising interest rates and fees, or reducing the term of the loan (perhaps to 5 years) which would increase monthly payments, further increasing monthly debt service costs. None of these effects would benefit students.

We strongly urge the Committee to reject the S. 1102.

American Bankers Association American Financial Services Association Consumer Bankers Association The Financial Services Roundtable

cc: Members of the Judiciary Committee

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STUDENT FINANCIAL AID ADMINISTRATORS, WASHINGTON, DC, STATEMENT



PHONE: 202.785.0453 FAX: 202.785.1487 WEB: www.nasfaa.org 1101 CONNECTICUT AVE NW, SUITE 1100, WASHINGTON, DC 20036-4303 **Opening Dears of Educational Opportunity** 

NASFAA

March 19, 2012

Chairman Durbin, Ranking Member Cornyn, and members of the Subcommittee,

We appreciate the opportunity to offer a statement of support for S.1102, the *Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011*. The National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators (NASFAA) represents more than 18,000 financial aid professionals who serve 16 million students each year at nearly 3,000 colleges and universities throughout the country, and supports the aptly-named legislation to restore fairness and protection to student loan borrowers in the bankruptcy code.

According to a report from the National Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys (NACBA), annual student loan borrowing reached a record of over \$100 billion in 2010, and the aggregate outstanding loan amount reached \$1 trillion—surpassing the amount Americans own on credit cards. While these numbers represent both Federal and private student loans, over the past decade private student loans have grown at a rapid pace, and as a result a greater proportion of borrowers are finding themselves with at least some private student loan debt.

Prior to the enactment of the *Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005*, private student loans were unconditionally dischargeable in bankruptcy. However, the 2005 law gave private loans the same treatment as Federal student loans, meaning that they would generally no longer be dischargeable in bankruptcy. NASFAA finds it troublesome that current bankruptcy code treats private education loan debt differently than other consumer debt such as mortgage and credit card debt.

As currently stipulated by bankruptcy law, borrowers that demonstrate an undue hardship may have their loans discharged in bankruptcy. However, NASFAA does not find the "undue hardship" clause to be sufficient protection for private education loan borrowers. The phrase "undue hardship" is not defined in law, making it subject to judicial review, tests, and precedent.

#### NASFAA

March 19, 2012

Courts almost always apply a very strict interpretation of this provision, and the NACBA report finds that "most bankruptcy attorneys (95 percent) report that few student loan debtors are seen as having any chance of obtaining a discharge as a result of undue hardship."

Opponents of this bill argue that the ability to discharge private education loans in bankruptcy leads to frequent and capricious filings and, perhaps from a more philosophical standpoint, reduces personal fiscal responsibility. To the first argument, we refer to a 1977 GAO study, which took place during a time when loans *could* be discharged, and found that less than 1 percent of student loans were discharged in bankruptcy. To the second argument, NASFAA has always encouraged responsible borrowing, and is not adverse to exploring options that would require a few years of good-faith efforts at repayment prior to a bankruptcy discharge. Requiring additional steps prior to bankruptcy discharge may also be justified for education loans that are funded by public dollars at the state level, but considered to be private loans.

However, at no time should we put in place the same bankruptcy restrictions for private education loans that we do for federal student loans. While both are used to pay for education, private education loans lack the income-based repayment plans and generous loan forgiveness provisions after many years of economic hardship found in the federal loan programs. Federal student loans also offer other valuable consumer protections including fixed interest rates, multiple repayment options, and deferment and forbearance provisions that can forestall delinquency or default.

Allowing the discharge of private student loan debt in bankruptcy is critical to ensuring fairness for American consumers and to provide a way for some struggling private student loan borrowers to establish financial stability. It is for these reasons that we support efforts to allow private education loans to be discharged in bankruptcy as outlined in the Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011, and we urge Congress to support this essential bill.

## NASFAA

March 19, 2012

References:

National Association of Consumer Bankruptcy Attorneys (2012). Student Loan "Debt Bomb": America's Next Mortgage-Style Economic Crisis.

4

U.S. Government Accountability Office (1977). 1978 U.S.C.C.A.N. 5787

# NATIONAL COUNCIL OF HIGHER EDUCATION LOAN PROGRAMS, INC., WASHINGTON, DC, STATEMENT



To: Members of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary

Re: March 20, 2012 Hearing on Fairness for Struggling Students Act of 2011 Statement for the Record

This statement is being submitted to the Committee on the Judiciary by the National Council of Higher Education Loan Programs (NCHELP) in connection with the March 20, 2012 hearing held by the Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts on "The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness for Struggling Students". We request that it be included in the official record of the hearing.

NCHELP is a trade association that represents a nationwide network of guaranty agencies, secondary markets, lenders, loan servicers, private collection agencies, schools and others that administer education loan programs that make loan assistance available to students and parents to pay for the costs of postsecondary education, including both federal and private loan programs.

There has been much in the news about the "student debt bubble" and the fact that students who borrow to attend postsecondary school on average graduate with around \$24,000 in student loans. Individual circumstances of course vary and some, including many who have gone on to post-baccalaureate study, have borrowed significantly higher amounts. This should not be a surprise, as the cost of education continues to rise at a faster clip than both the inflation rate and the rate of increase in income. We submit that greater attention needs to be given by policymakers to dealing with the rising cost of postsecondary education.

Stories about the burden of high debt have caused some to seek to repeal of the current exclusion of private education loans from general discharge in bankruptcy (though it should be understood that all education loans are dischargeable if the debtor meets the hardship text in the Bankruptcy Code). In fact, this is what the Fairness for Strugging Students Act of 2011 (S. 1102) would provide. While private education loans are the subject of the bill, the vast majority of outstanding education loans were made under the federal education loan programs (either the Direct Loan Program or the Federal Family Education Loan Program), and well over 90 percent of new education lending is made directly by the Federal government through the Direct Loan Program. S.1102, by protecting the government, the creditor with the deepest pocket, would not provide relief to federal loan borrowers. This despite the fact that today private loan programs oftentimes offer attractive terms, particularly when compared to federal PLUS loans to parents and graduate students.

We are sympathetic to the concerns raised by many of those whose long term prospects, despite best efforts, indicate they will have insufficient income to repay their loans. However, we believe that any relief being considered should be available for all education debt, not just private education loans. It should be noted in this regard that federal education loans,

unlike private education loans, are not subject to statutory limitation of action periods. Federal loan borrowers can be subject to collection action for their entire lives.

Also, whatever relief is considered should take into consideration the special nature of education borrowing. With the average student carrying \$24 thousand in education debt at graduation, many would meet the Bankruptcy Code's insolvency test immediately upon leaving school. A former student's true financial outlook typically does not become clear for many years after they leave school. For example, the recent recession certainly has delayed the employment of some recent graduates into positions for which they qualify. We believe the public would find it untenable for students to attend college using borrowed funds and be able to walk away from their financial obligations by filing for bankruptcy once they leave school.

It also should be recognized that S. 1102, or other legislation that would allow private education loan borrowers to seek bankruptcy relief after leaving school, would result in substantially higher charges on private education loans. These additional costs, which would fall on all private student loan borrowers, need to be understood and taken into consideration by policymakers. It also must be understood that, since rating agencies and investors would assume elevated loan losses , any such change to the Bankruptcy Code would make it more difficult and costly to finance private education loans. A retroactive change would also have a negative impact on the ratings of existing financings, and thus hurt investors.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.

Shelly Repp President

## "How Much Ivory Does This Tower Need?" October 27, 2011, Report by Neal MCCLUSKEY



by Neal McCluskey

#### **Executive Summary**

It is commonly asserted, especially by people within higher education, that the American loopstescondary education has and rightfiste taxpayers are to blame. Taxpayer support for for story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story. While the evidence is not conclu-stration of the story of the story of the story of the losses. Tallying taxpayer-backed expenditures on higher education over the last quarter-century, and separately tallying 15 years of taxpayer but dens after accounting for strates the noney taken from taxpayers, in total and on an paid back, reveals that this narrative is inaccu-funding the lovy Tower has grown ever heavier on the backs of taxpaying citizens. Whether on examines taxpayer dollars in total, per enrollee, per degree, or per tax-paying citizen, real spend

Neal McCluskey is associate director of the Cato Institute's Center for Educational Freedom and audor of the book Feds in the Classroom: How Big Government Corrupts, Cripples, and Compromises American Education (Landam, MD: Schuman and Littlefeld, 2007).

AI

It is quite possible that taking money from taxpayers will produce a worse aggregate outcome than allowing taxpayers to keep their money.

### Introduction

If you follow higher education—or just live near a college or university—you've probably heard the complaint: government keeps axing higher education funding. Often the evidence offered to substantiate the claim is a proposed funding cut for the upcoming fiscal year, or reductions over a few years, or state appropriations to schools decreasing as a percentage of overall school revenues. Rarely is the change in the burden borne by taxpaying citizens in total, as well as individual taxpayers—the most direct and important measures of taxpayer support—furnished.

So has government been getting increasingly tightfisted with colleges? That is what this analysis endeavors to determine. And while it lays out changes in funding per student and per degree awarded, most importantly it examines funding overall from taxpayers and the burden borne by the *average* taxpayer. These latter two measures are critical because taxpayers are real people bearing real costs—they are half of the higher education funding equation—but they are typically ignored in anecdote-driven media stories that focus on financially struggling students.

This is hardly just a human interest concern. It is quite possible that taking money from taxpayers—who know their individual needs and desires betret than government will produce a worse aggregate outcome than allowing taxpayers to keep their money. Forced third-party funding could be encouraging aid recipients to consume education they may not need or be able to handle, it might be enabling schools to spend wastefully because they receive funding involuntarily, and it could be taking money from people who would have used it more efficiently had they been able to keep it.

To determine if these negative outcomes might, in fact, be occurring, the final goal of this report is to gauge—as best can be done with limited performance measures—whether taxpayer funding has contributed to net positive or net negative outcomes.

### How Spending Is Calculated

"Over several decades there has been a material and progressive disinvestment by states in higher education."<sup>1</sup> That statement, in a 2009 op-ed by University of California, Berkeley, chancellor Robert J. Birgeneau and vice chancellor Frank D. Yeary, is something most people have likely heard in some form in the last few years. But is it true? Have states been in a long process of disinvesting from colleges and universities? How is that determined? These are critical questions, but they are all too often left unasked in the public discourse on the state of the nation's lvory Tower.

To measure taxpayer investment, analysts will often use state and local government funding as a share of overall school revenues, then argue that state and local funding has been decreasing.<sup>2</sup> Other times they will look at changes in appropriations at the peak and trough of a business cycle, when state funds naturally fluctuate, rather than providing long-term trends that include multiple waves.<sup>3</sup>

Knowing how investment is being measured can make the difference between thinking that taxpayers are increasingly cheap or increasingly generous. By looking at total state and local taxpayer spending on higher education—not breaking it down per pupil—the State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEO) reached a conclusion completely contrary to that of Birgeneau and Yeary. "Some observers have suggested that states are abandoning their historical commitment to public higher education," SHEEO wrote. "National data and more careful attention to variable state conditions strongly suggest that such a broad observation is not justified by the available data."<sup>4</sup>

To answer the question of how much taxpayer support colleges and universities

receive and how it has changed over the last several years, this report provides information on taxpayer support through myriad streams: state and local funding directly to schools; state support to students in the form of financial aid; federal direct support to schools; federal financial aid; state and federal funding of university-based research; and combinations thereof. Most important, the report shows changes in spending not just from the perspectives of greatest interest to schools- i.e., funding per student and per degree-but from the perspective important to taxpayers and society as a whole: the overall taxpayer-funded burden and the total burden falling on the average taxpayer.

#### Accounting Problems

As you read this, keep in mind that the numbers are estimates. Though one might think accounting for what taxpayers spend on higher education would be straightforward, it is not. The following are major obstacles that stand in the way of pinpointing expenditures.

#### **Data Sources**

There is no one, consistent, comprehensive source of data on taxpayer expenditures for higher education. That is largely a good thing, reflecting that there is no one, especially governmental, entity controlling all schools. Overall, that decentralization is key to the greater success of American higher education than its elementary and secondary system; it fosters competition, innovation, and specialization. It does, though, complicate data collection.

As recently as 1996 the federal government collected comparable data for all "degree-granting" institutions—public and private—that included federal, state, and local government revenues. However, in 1997 public and private colleges went onto different accounting standards, making it problematic, at best, to combine their numbers.<sup>5</sup> As a result, no compilation similar to what the federal government published until 1996 appears to be available now.

The main sources for this study are federal Digest of Education Statistics, 2010; the College Board's Trends in Student Aid, 2010; SHEEO's State Higher Education Finance: FY 2010; and the National Science Foundation's Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009.<sup>6</sup> The Digest is primarily the source for longitudinal data on federal postsecondary expenditures; the Trends report for longitudinal state and federal student aid totals; SHEEO for total state and local expenditures on public colleges and universities; and the National Science Foundation for state and local research expenditures. In addition to the problem of having

no single, consistent data source, there are a few smaller problems that have likely led to some inaccuracies in the data analysis. First, the figures presented for 2010 are, in fact, a mix of 2009 and 2010 data. Numbers from 2009 were used in some cases where 2010 data were not available, with the expectation that they would likely be closer to actual 2010 numbers than would a projection based on, for instance, average changes in funding over some number of previous years. In addition, numbers from the Digest, SHEEO, and the College Board were adjusted for inflation using different "market baskets." The College Board uses the Consumer Price Index for all urban consumers (CPI-U) for its inflation adjustments, while the Digest employs the "federal funds composite deflator," a measure based on changing costs of goods and services consumed by the federal government:7 Finally, SHEEO uses the Higher Education Cost Adjustment index, which is based 75 percent on changing compensation costs for white-collar workers and 25 percent on general inflation in the U.S. economy.<sup>8</sup>

#### Accounting for Loans and "Tax Expenditures"

3

The federal government provides data for "on-budget" expenditures-generally, funds tied to appropriations-for postsecondary Overall, decentralization is key to the greater success of American higher education than of elementary and secondary schooling. education, but for federal loan programs the on-budget expenditures before 1992 are not comparable to those after. Until 1992 the federal government accounted for loan expenditures on a cash basis, meaning that for federal guaranteed loans-in which Washiorron backed loans originared by private

ington backed loans originated by private lending companies—the federal subsidies net of borrower fees for that year were the on-budget costs. For direct loans—in which the federal government lends directly from the treasury—the full loan volume net of fees was reported. That changed effective 1992 as a result of the Federal Credit Reform Act of 1990, which switched accounting to a net present value basis. Basically, the net costs to the government over the life of a loan originated in a given year, adjusted for the changing value of money over time, is the onbudget cost for that year.

It is important to note that net present value-based accounting is essentially an educated guess at what taxpayers will ultimately pay for loans, a guess that cannot easily anticipate such factors as changing default risks or future increases in federal loan forgiveness programs. In addition, there are significant fluctuations in reported onbudget loan costs from year to year, which according to the U.S. Department of Education largely reflect changes in loan volumes and interest rates.<sup>9</sup>

To cope with these problems, the first set of calculations-called "taxpayer-based funding"-includes the total volume of loans. That number will most likely be much higher than the ultimate cost to taxpayers as loans are repaid, but it covers basically everything for which taxpayers are liable and allows consistent comparisons back to 1985. In the second set of calculations-called "taxpayer cost"—only the estimated ultimate cost to taxpayers is factored in. Those calculations look only at numbers between 1995 and 2010, which in addition to ensuring that the on-budget data are consistent, ensures that both the guaranteed lending programwhich stopped originating loans in 2011 as part of the 2010 health care reform bill-and the direct lending program, which started in 1994, are included in the period examined.

The bottom line on loans is that calculations that include total loan volume provide reliable and consistent annual totals, but much of that money will eventually be returned to the government. How much will be returned, however, is something we'll only be certain of in the future, which renders present-value subsidy costs only rough estimates.

In addition to trying to properly account for federal loans, one has to decide how to deal with federal "tax expenditures": tax deductions and credits that the federal government uses to incentivize people to purchase higher education. The first problem with dealing with this category of aid is wildly inconsistent accounting. The College Board doesn't even begin to account for such incentives until the 1998-99 school year, while the Digest stops accounting for them in 2002. The second problem is that there is a great deal of dispute over whether such expenditures should be considered government aid or simply allowing taxpayers to keep what is theirs (albeit for specific, governmentfavored purposes). Given the first problem, and feeling that money taxpayers are allowed to keep should not be considered taxpayerfunded aid, tax expenditures are not included in this report's calculations. However, they should be kept in mind, and in light of them it should be understood that estimates using just government expenditures and loans underestimates, perhaps significantly, government influence on college enrollment and prices.

#### What's Student Aid? What's Not?

4

Some federal programs have student aid components wrapped up with other higher education spending. For instance, outlays for the Senior Reserve Officer Training Corps, as reported in the *Digest*, include both scholarship costs and the costs of paying staff, running training exercises, and so on. Where the titles of programs in the *Digest* indicate that the programs might contain

Net present value-based accounting is essentially an educated guess at what taxpayers will ultimately pay for loans. both aid and direct spending components, those programs were researched in more depth and, where possible, the student aid components separated so they wouldn't be double counted when student aid and other higher education outlays were combined. Thankfully, this was only necessary for a few programs, and few had price tags even close to the size of Department of Education-run loan and grant programs.

One of the biggest debates in higher education is whether funding for research should be counted as aid to schools or government payment for a service. Many in higher education argue research is vital for keeping professors up-to-date in their fields, enabling them to be the best teachers of their subjects, while others assert that research largely aggrandizes researchers and has at best limited positive spillovers into instruction. To deal with the ambiguous educational effects of research, this report provides breakdowns including and excluding research funding.

## The Findings

The natural place to begin to determine how much money taxpayers supply to higher education is to ascertain the total taxpayer-based funding that goes to schools and students. For this report's purposes, "total taxpayer-based funding" is every dollar generated by taxpayer-funded programs, including total student loan volume and research. This is the most inclusive compilation possible (save one that includes "tax expenditures") and will maximize the appearance of taxpayer generosity.

Figure 1 shows the inflation-adjusted growth in total taxpayer funding of higher education, which rose from roughly \$108 billion (measured in 2010 dollars) in 1985 to \$264 billion in 2010, a 144 percent increase.

What are the constituent parts of the total, and how did they change over time? The trend lines for all components are laid out in Figure 2. They are as follows: The natural place to begin to determine how much money taxpayers supply to higher education is to ascertain the total taxpayerbased funding that goes to schools and students.

#### Figure 1

Total Taxpayer-Based Funding (in thousands of 2010 dollars)



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, Table 380, nece.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/d10\_380.asp/referrer=list, and Table 382, nece.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/d10\_382, asp/referrer=list, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010," trends.collegeboard org/student \_aid: State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, www.shceo.org/finance/shefhome.htm; and National Science Foundation, "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," Table 1, http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/nsf11313/







6

- - federal on-budget expenditures, minus grant and loan costs,
  - . state and local appropriations to schools.
  - federal funding for research conducted at educational institutions,
  - state and local funding for research conducted at educational institutions,
  - . total federal student aid, and
- total state grant aid to students.

Over the last 25 years, all of these components have increased, but clearly the largest growth has been in federal student aid. It ballooned from \$29.6 billion in 1985 to \$139.7 billion in 2010, a 372 percent leap. No other segment came close to that growth rate, with the next-biggest contributorstate and local appropriations to schoolsrising 38 percent, going from \$54.1 billion to \$74.9 billion. Notable also is the relatively tiny contribution of the federal government through on-budget funds. That consists mainly of relatively small pools of money going directly to schools, including several programs specifically for minority-serving institutions, as well as expenditures to maintain service academies such as the United States Naval and Military Academies. Numerous departments also run a variety of small programs that contribute to that total. Onbudget federal funds rose 135 percent, but from just \$2.7 billion to \$6.4 billion.

Clearly, total taxpayer-based funding for

Over the last 25 years, all of these components have increased, but clearly the largest growth has been in federal student aid.



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, nces.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382, asp?referrer=list, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Atd 2010," trends collegeboard.org/student\_ aid; State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, www.shceo.org/finance/shef-home. htm; and National Science Foundation, "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," Table 1, http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/nsf11313/. Enrollment data from U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 226, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_226.asp?referrer=list.

7

higher education has not dropped in the last 25 years. But that is just one way to measure public funding of higher education. It leaves open the question of whether funding has increased because more people attended college, more degrees were being conferred, or simply because there were more people contributing to the local, state, and federal coffers. To supply this context, what follows is total taxpayer-based funding broken down by students served, degrees attained, and individual taxpayers.

Figure 3 shows the change in total taxpayer-funded expenditures divided by the number of full-time equivalent (FTE) students each year.

On a per pupil basis, taxpayer-based funding has risen, though not nearly as fast as the overall pool of money, climbing only 42 percent (versus 144 percent). This is the result of major increases in college enrollment, which went from 8.9 million FTE students in 1985 to 15.5 million in 2010. What is the cost per degree awarded? A simple way to calculate this is to divide total spending in a given year by the number of degrees awarded that year. This is not a perfect measure; a degree, of course, typically takes more than one year to complete, so the outlays for a given year did not, obviously, fully fund the degrees awarded that year. However, the results of this analysis, in Figure 4, are insightful.

The story remains the same: There were substantial increases, in this case a rise of 33 percent as taxpayer-funded outlays per degree rose from \$58,755 in 1985 to \$78,347 in 2010. But it was smaller by far than the increase in total taxpayer-based funding, and somewhat smaller than taxpayer-based funding per student

Finally, what's been the change in taxpayer-based funding per individual taxpayer? In other words, what's been the changing impact on the people supplying the funds? Unfortunately, it is not possible to calculate There were substantial increases as taxpayer-funded outlays per degree rose from \$58,755 in 1985 to \$78,347 in 2010.



**Figure 4** 



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, necs.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, necs.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382, asp?referrer=list, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010," trends.collegeboard.org/student\_aid; State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, www.sheeo.org/finance/shefhome.htm; and National Science Foundation, "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," Table 1, http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/nsf11313/. Degree data from U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*. 2010, Table 279, necs.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_79.asp?referre=list.

this simply by dividing total expenditures by total taxpayers, because when state and federal funds are included it is necessary to account for not just income taxes, but sales taxes, property taxes, and other revenue sources. As a result, the following estimate divides total expenditures by the number of Americans age 15 or older, roughly the age at which many people begin to work and buy things.

Once again, as Figure 5 illustrates, expenditures have gone up considerably over the past 25 years, rising from \$577 to \$1,068. This cements the conclusion: When examining what they are ultimately required to pay, taxpayers have nor sloughed off the burden of financing higher education, and that burden has grown substantially for every individual who pays taxes.

#### **Total Taxpayer Cost**

As mentioned, the numbers discussed so far include both research expenditures and

total student loan volume—the most liberal estimate of taxpayer burden. The figures that follow, in contrast, offer a more conservative estimate, excluding research expenditures and including only federal on-budget costs. This is labeled "taxpayer costs" to indicate that it is the cost for higher education actually borne by taxpayers, with the understanding that it includes estimates of the likely final cost of student loans. And recall that these data only go back to the mid-90s because data after 1992 are not consistent with data before.

Figure 6 shows the increase in total costs. Again it is steep, as were total taxpayer-based expenditures. Here the increase is from \$88.5 billion to \$131.6 billion, a nearly 50 percent jump in just 15 years.

How about costs on a per pupil basis? Figure 7 furnishes that information. Note that a trend line with the formula for its slope accompanies the line chart. Whereas previous charts featured fairly steady chang-

Taxpayers have not sloughed off the burden of financing higher education, and that burden has grown substantially for every individual who pays taxes.



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, nces.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382. asp?referrer=list, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010," trends.collegeboard.org/student\_aid; State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, www.sheeo.org/finance/shef-home.htm; and National Science Foundation, "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," Table 1, http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/nsf11313/. Total count of taxpayers for 1985 to 2000 from U.S. Census Bureau, "No. HS-3. Population by Age: 1900 to 2002," www.census.gov/statab/hist/HS-03.pdf; for 2005, from "American Fact Finder: General Demographic Characteristics, 2005," factfinder.census.gov/servlct/ADPFigure?\_bm=y&qr\_name=ACS\_2005\_EST\_G00\_DP1&-geo\_id=01000US&-gc\_url=nulk-ds\_name=ACS\_2005\_EST\_G00\_&-\_ lang=en; and for 2010, from "Age and Sex Composition: 2010," 2010 Census Briefs, Table 2," www.census.gov/

## Figure 6 Total Taxpayer Cost (in thousands of 2010 dollars)



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, nees.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nees.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382. asp?referrer=list; and State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, http://www.sheeo. org/finance/shef-home.htm.



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, nccs.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nccs.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382. asp?referrer=list; and State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, http://www.sheeo. org/finance/shef-home.htm. Enrollment data from U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 226, nccs.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_226.asp?referrer=list.





Sources: U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 380, nces.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_382. asp?referrer=list; and State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, http://www. sheeo.org/finance/shef-home.htm. Degree data from U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, Table 279, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/dt10\_279.asp?referrer=list.



Sources: U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, Table 380, neces.ed.gov/programs// digest/d10/Figures/d110\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, neces.ed.gov/programs//diges/d10/Figures/d110\_382, asp?referrer=list; and State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, http://www. sheeo.org/finance/shef-home.htm. Total count of taxpayers for 1995 to 2000 from U.S. Census Bureau, "No. HS-3. Population by Age: 1900 to 2002" www.census.gov/statab/his/HS-03.pdf; for 2005, from "American Fact Finder: General Demographic Characteristics, 2005," factfinder.census.gov/servlet/ADPFigure?/bm?d&qr\_name=ACS\_2005\_EST\_G00\_DP1&-geo\_id=01000US&.gc\_url=null&-ds\_name=ACS\_2005\_EST\_G00\_&-\_\_ lang=en; and for 2010, from "Age and Sex Composition: 2010," 2010 Census Briefs, Table 2," www.census.gov/

11

es, allowing the general trend to be easily discerned, this and subsequent figures rise and fall over the 15-year period, rendering the overall trend harder to determine. The trend line is intended to give a better sense for the overall pace and direction of change.

Once again, there is an increasing trend, though a very modest one, of \$35 per fiveyear increment, and 2010 ends below 1995. Note the spikes, which make the trend hard to see. They are likely a result of a wellknown phenomenon in higher education: when economic times are bad many more people enroll in school. Meanwhile, state and local governments have less money to spend, decreasing funding going to schools on a per-pupil basis. When economic conditions improve, the situation reverses. What is the cost per degree? For all intents and purposes the overall trend is one of no change; a mere \$8 increase per fiveyear increment from a starting point of almost \$39,400. And as Figure 8 shows, there were once again up and down spikes, and the end-year cost was slightly lower than the first-year cost.

Lastly, Figure 9 furnishes the cost to a given taxpayer. Here again, we see increasing expenditures, making clear that even absent research funding and total loan volume, the burden on the individual taxpayer for higher education has gone up. And the inflation-adjusted increase has been significant, rising from \$426 in 1995 to \$532 in 2010, a 25-percent expansion. That's \$532 the taxpayer can't spend on food, housing, Even absent research funding and total loan volume, the burden on the individual taxpayer for higher education has gone up, rising from \$426 in 1995 to \$532 in 2010, a 25-percent expansion.

The difference between earnings for people with a bachelor's degree and those with only a high school education are large not because one attains valuable skills pursuing a degree, but because degrees are so commonplace. investing, or other uses—all of which might be more important than funding higher education—and it refutes any notion that there has been declining taxpayer support for higher education.

#### The Benefits . . . or Lack Thereof

What has the nation gotten for its "investment" in higher education? This is not as easy a question to answer as it seems it should be at first blush. Clearly we have seen greatly increasing numbers of people enrolled in college, and degrees awarded, but this is insufficient evidence to demonstrate whether the attendant spending was truly beneficial. For that, it is necessary to know if the quickly rising enrollment and degreeattainment numbers translated into a much greater pool of skills and abilities, and if that outweighed the opportunity costs of taking money from taxpayers. In other words, it is important to know if human capital has expanded and, if so, if that produced greater public benefit than would have resulted if taxpayers had kept their dollars.

Making such an assessment more difficult is that, unlike in elementary and secondary education, in postsecondary schooling we do not have a single, representative, consistent assessment of learning such as the long-term National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP). This is not necessarily a bad thing on net—NAEP is at best an incomplete yardstick to measure what children are learning—but absent something like NAEP, various fragmented, incomplete measures must be cobbled together to assess learning gains, and then cautiously interpreted to get a sense of what's been achieved wich taxpayer spending.

## **Increased Enrollment and Degrees**

Without question, enrollment and the number of degrees awarded increased significantly over the last 25 years, with FTE enrollment rising 73 percent and degrees awarded rising 84 percent. It is certainly reasonable to conclude that at least part of those increases was spurred by expanding taxpayer support, though it is impossible to know what the changes would have been in the absence of such spending. Indeed, we might very well have seen growing numbers regardless of spending, and college enrollment was expanding significantly prior to the advent of large federal aid programs. Between 1969--the closest year to the 1965 Higher Education Act available in the 2010 *Digest of Education Statistics*--and 2008, enrollment rose 139 percent, but between 1929 and 1969 it increased by 627 percent.<sup>10</sup>

How about human capital? Again, the intuitive answer is that of course it expanded as attainment grew. And labor markets would seem to agree. As economists Anthony Carnevale and Stephen Rose point out, the current wage premium for bachelor's degree holders is 74 percent, meaning employers are willing to pay someone with a fouryear degree 74 percent more than someone without one; degrees, on average, appear to have a sizable payoff.<sup>11</sup> In addition, citing data from economists Claudia Goldin and Lawrence Katz, Carnevale and Rose note that the bachelor's degree premium rose markedly between 1980 and 2005, from 48 percent to 81 percent.<sup>12</sup> That would seem to indicate that college education is becoming more valuable in the labor market.

There are numerous problems, however, with simply concluding that because enrollment, degree attainment, and the college wage premium all rose along with spending, spending increases were good investments. The first is that in looking at averages one can miss a lot of data, and many people with college degrees might not get much economic value from them. The second is that we might be fueling credential inflation, in which the difference between earnings for people with a bachelor's degree and those with only a high school education are large not because one attains valuable skills pursuing a degree, but because degrees are so commonplace-and perhaps signal some basic threshold level of intelligence and work habits-that employers reflexively screen out job seekers without degrees. Finally, there

are very large percentages of people who enroll in college, perhaps lured by the promise of government aid to pay for it, who do not end up getting degrees. Their payoff is often small or negative.

#### There's a Lot That Is Not Average

One powerful sign that a significant proportion of degree-holders are not benefiting from their degrees-or, at least, that taxpayer funding of their degrees is wasteful-is that about 33 percent of bachelor's degree holders are in jobs that do not require a degree.<sup>13</sup> This rate has been rising, from about 11 percent of graduates underemployed in 1967.<sup>14</sup>

Carnevale and Rose assert that this underemployment is not necessarily a sign that college education is economically wasted. They note that in nondegree occupations people with degrees tend to make significantly more than those without. What they discount is the strong possibility that hav ing a degree doesn't *cause* someone to be, say, a better dishwasher,<sup>15</sup> but that someone who possesses the punctuality, discipline, and so forth, that make him a superior employee would also make him more likely to complete college. In that case, the correlation between holding a degree and higher pay does not mean that having the degreeor skills one might have attained in pursuit of it-causes the higher earnings.

On the flip side of this is that many people without college degrees outearn those with them. Famous examples are such billionaire college dropouts as Microsoft founder Bill Gates and Virgin Group founder Sir Richard Branson. Looking more systematically-and despite their strong support for college as a key to economic growth-Carnevale, Rose, and Cheah report that 14 percent of workers with no more than a high school diploma earn at least as much as the median bachelor's holder, and 1.3 percent of people with less than a high school education earn at least as much as the median possessor of a professional degree, such as a doctor or lawyer.16 And critically, one's field makes a big difference in potential earnings. Degrees

in several types of engineering tend to lead to very high earnings, while degrees in the arts or social work tend to lead to very low earnings.<sup>17</sup>

#### **Credential Inflation**

How about the credential inflation possibility? There is good reason to believe that credential inflation is happening; that a bachelor's degree is increasingly easy to get, pushing a need to obtain yet higher credentials—even without gaining additional skills—to obtain employment that previously required no such degree. University of Pennsylvania sociologist Randall Collins argues that that this is exactly what's been occurring for decades:

In the 1960s and '70s, as competition for managerial positions grew among those who held bachelor's degrees, M.B.A.'s became increasingly popular and eventually the new standard for access to corporate jobs. Holders of such degrees have attempted to justify the credential by introducing new techniques of management-often faddish, yet distinct enough to give a technical veneer to their activities. Similarly, credentialed workers in other occupations have redefined their positions and eliminated noncredentialed jobs around them. Thus, the spiral of competition for education and the rising credential requirements for jobs have tended to be irrevers-ible.<sup>18</sup>

Economist Richard Vedder has begun to put numbers on the credential inflation problem. He notes, for instance, that in 1970 the unemployment rate for holders of fouryear degrees was about a quarter of that of the general population. By 2010 the unemployment rate for four-year degree holders was about half of the general population'sa sizable increase in relative unemployment for people with college degrees. He also notes that in the major economic downturn The correlation between holding a degree and higher pay does not mean that having the degree causes the higher earnings.

of 1982-83, overall unemployment was a bit higher than it was 2010-the midst of the current malaise-but unemployment for people with at least a bachelor's degree was appreciably *lower* than it was in 2010.<sup>19</sup>

Further evidence supporting the credential inflation theory is that over the last decade weekly wages have fallen for all groups except those with *advanced* degrees. Bureau of Labor Statistics data show that inflationadjusted wages fell 6 percent from 2001 to 2010 for both workers without a high school diploma and workers with some college education who did not achieve a four-year degree.<sup>20</sup> Workers with only a high school diploma saw roughly a 5 percent drop, and those with only a bachelor's degree lost about 4 percent. Only advanced degree holders saw an increase—about 2 percent.

In addition to this, among bachelor's and higher degrees awarded, the percentage that were master's, first-professional, or doctoral degrees rose between the 1969–70 and 2008–09 academic years. In 1969–70, 26 percent of bachelor's-and-above degrees were advanced; in 1979–80, it was 30 percent; in 1999–00, 32 percent; and in 2008–09, 34 percent.<sup>21</sup> This trend, along with increasing real wages only for advanced-degree holders over the last decade, suggests that advanced degrees are significantly fueling college wage premiums, especially when the premiums are reported using bachelor's or higher as a single category.<sup>22</sup>

Of course it is possible that we aren't seeing credential inflation, but that greater skills and knowledge are truly needed as the economy evolves, and advanced degrees actually require that one learn these things. This is the standard argument for why higher degrees are in increasing demand: they indicate higher levels of needed skill.

The evidence on these rationales, however, is mixed at best. First, it is difficult to establish that higher-level skills are increasingly required to get necessary work done, and that these skills could only be obtained in college degree programs (as opposed to on-the-job training or specific skills-development programs). We also lack a set measure of higher education learning outcomes in order to test whether more degrees do, in fact, mean greater learning. The balance of the evidence we do have, however, tilts more toward the credential-inflation hypothesis than greater-human-capital hypothesis.

One test for which we have many years of data to help gauge learning is the Graduate Record Exam (GRE), which individuals with an undergraduate degree (or working on one) typically take if they plan to pursue nonprofessional graduate studies. Already, we can see the limit of the test: it is only taken by students hoping to pursue graduate-level studies, and not by students who are content with a bachelor's degree or who seek professional degrees. That means it is almost certainly not representative of the knowledge of the "average" college graduate. With that in mind, what do the GRE scores show us?

Figure 10 plots percentage changes in combined verbal and quantitative GRE scores against percentage changes in total taxpayer-funded aid per FTE. It also plots the change in the percentage of bachelor's degree holders taking the GRE since 1985.

What the chart shows is that both the percentage of students taking the GRE and average scores had slight upward trends since 1985. Spending per FTE, however, also trended upward, and at a far faster pace. The fact that rising scores have accompanied increasing participation rates suggests that degree holders might be learning more, bolstering the argument that more degrees has meant rising human capital. But that's during a time of large spending increases. And remember the big caveat: GRE test takers are almost certainly not representative of all undergraduate students. It is also difficult to know how the test might have changedovertly or subtly-over time.

Similarly suggestive, but revealing in the other direction, are findings in Academically Adrifi: Limited Learning on College Campuses, by Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa<sup>23</sup> According to their research, which looked at

Further evidence supporting the credential inflation theory is that over the last decade weekly wages have fallen for all groups except those with *advanced* degrees.



Figure 10 Changes in GRE Scores, Percentage Taking GRE, and Taxpayer Funding per FTE

134

Sources: U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, Table 344, nccs.ed.gov/programs/ digest/d10/tables/d1(0\_344.asp?referrer=list: U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, Table 380, nccs.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/Figures/d101\_380.asp?referrer=list, and Table 382, nccs.ed.gov/ programs/digest/d10/Figures/d110\_382.asp?referrer=list, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010," trends.collegeboard.org/student\_aid; State Higher Education Executive Officers, State Higher Education Finance, www.sheco.org/finance/shef-home.htm; and National Science Foundation, "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," Table 1, http://www.nsf.gov/statistics/nsf11313/.

Collegiate Learning Assessment scores for 2,322 students at a mix of four-year schools, 45 percent of students demonstrated no significant learning in their first two years of college and 36 percent demonstrated no learning in four years.<sup>24</sup> Those are very large percentages of students apparently getting little or no new knowledge from higher education.

This is worrisome, but it must be qualified. The Collegiate Learning Assessment is aimed at "critical thinking," which is a notoriously difficult outcome to measure. In addition, the sample of students wasn't ran-

domly selected and consists only of students in four-year institutions. Finally, the study is not longitudinal, so one cannot see if learning has been growing or declining over time.

The only representative assessment we have of the abilities of college grads comes from the National Assessment of Adult Literacy, "a nationally representative assessment of English literacy among American adults age 16 and older."<sup>25</sup> The problem is that the assessment has only been conducted twice-in 1992 and 2003-so we have only a short, two-point trend line to consider. Moreover, the test is only one measure of Forty-five percent of students demonstrated no significant learning in their first two years of college and 36 percent demonstrated no learning in four years. Literacy among college grads dropped at roughly the same rate that enrollment grew, and taxpayer funding per student was markedly increasing. learning, and no doubt fails to capture many specific skills people acquire in college. That said, what that trend shows is not

good. In almost all types of literacy-prose, document, and quantitative-the percentage of people with at least "some college" demonstrating proficiency decreased markedly between 1992 and 2003. More disturbing, the percentages also plummeted for people with bachelor's degrees and graduate degrees. For instance, the percentage of bachelor's holders proficient in prose literacy dropped from 40 to 31 percent, and in document literacy from 37 to 25 percent. Among adults with at least some graduate education, there were proficiency drops from 51 to 41 percent in prose, and from 45 to 31 percent in reading documents.26 To put that in context, between 1990 and 2000 the number of FTE college enrollees rose 13 percent and total taxpayer funding per FTE increased 21 percent. So literacy among college grads dropped at roughly the same rate that enrollment grew, and taxpayer funding per student was markedly increasing. It's a finding that suggests serious credential inflation and little overall bolstering of human capital.

#### Noncompleters

In addition to major underemployment among college grads and strong evidence of credential inflation, it is necessary to explore the possibility that taxpayer subsidies for higher education fuel noncompletion of studies. It is possible that some students might enter college because aid makes it less expensive than it otherwise would be but do not finish because they lack the necessary ability or drive to do so. In other words, aid could have the unintended effect of encouraging people to tackle something that they might not be prepared to handle.

Once again, this is not easy to determine. For one thing, we do not know whether people who entered college and did not complete it would have done so in the absence of aid. In addition, we do not have much longterm data to draw on to correlate greater taxpayer funding and completion rates. Moreover, what little longitudinal data we do have is only for first-time, full-time postsecondary students. Yet again, the data are only suggestive, not conclusive.

To the extent the information we have tells us anything of value, it is overall very discouraging, although it may be improving slightly. According to the Digest of Education Statistics, the percentage of bachelor's degree seekers who complete their degrees within four years is very low. The trend starts with students who began their studies in 1996 and remains low through the cohort that started in 2002. Only 33.7 percent of the 1996 cohort completed their degrees within four years, rising to only 36.4 percent for the 2002 group. There are similar trends for sixyear grad rates: only 55.4 percent of 1996 starters had finished within six years, as had only 57.3 percent of 2001 starters. The absolute graduation rates were very poor, though at least the trajectory was slightly upward.<sup>2</sup>

Things are worse for two-year programs, with slightly downward trends. Only 29.3 percent of students who started two-year programs in 1999 had finished within three years. Among 2005 starters, only 27.5 percent had finished within three years.

What does this tell us? In an absolute sense, very small percentages of first-time, full-time students are completing their programs, even well beyond the time it is supposed to take them. The long-term trends are more mixed, but still disturbing, with four-year completion rates rising slightly while two-year rates dipped. At best, then, the trends are a wash—improving a bit for fouryear programs, worsening for two-year—and the absolute performance is dismal.

Of course, whether or not this massive noncompletion problem is attributable to student aid is impossible to prove. But it does show that, with almost two-thirds of college students receiving some sort of aid, lots of students are getting taxpayer dollars and not completing their studies. Many people who are, apparently, not prepared for college are entering it and are paying for the experience at least partially with taxpayer funds.

#### The Big, Clear Problem: Price Inflation

The presumption behind many of the taxpayer-funded programs for colleges and, especially, students, is that the money will make higher education more affordable and, hence, boost enrollment and human capital. But underlying this is the assumption that colleges will not raise their prices and capture student aid, use direct subsidies to buy items of questionable educational value such as new recreation centers, or hire more administrators, instead of using the funds to keep prices down. That assumption is demonstrably incorrect.

There is significant debate about whether student aid drives college price increases, though as we'll see, arguments against the possibility are weak. There is no question, however, that colleges and universities have been raising their prices at a very brisk pace in recent decades, and that those increases have largely nullified aid increases. A 2003 report from the U.S. House Subcommittee on 21st Century Competitiveness captured the problem nicely:

There is no question that the federal contribution to student aid programs has been significant, and has increased much more quickly than the rate of inflation in order to keep pace with college costs. However, college costs have risen dramatically over the past three decades, and even the immense federal contribution has struggled to keep pace with skyrocketing tuition increases.<sup>28</sup>

Some basic numbers tell the tale. According to the College Board, teal average tuition and fees at public four-year colleges rose by about \$17,800 at private four-year schools. Meanwhile, total aid per student, which comes primarily through government, rose by \$8,165, likely roughly equaling the aver-

17

age tuition increase when weighted by enrollment in public and private schools.<sup>29</sup> Indeed, adjusting aid for enrollment and average prices in three higher education sectors between the 1986-87 and 2006-07 school years reveals that "sticker prices" rose roughly 68 percent, but after-aid prices inflated only about 29 percent.30 And note that aid is higher for students at the most expensive colleges and universities because, while prices a student faces vary from institution to institution, the student's "expected family contribution"--basically, what the federal government determines a student is able to pay-stays fixed, which means that government-provided aid makes up more of the difference at the higher-priced schools.

Clearly price increases swallow a lot of aid. But does aid fuel those increases? Unfortunately, many of the studies on this question are plagued by the use of short timeframes that might only capture one trough of a business cycle, or difficulties accounting for the fact that a student's aid eligibility automatically rises anytime prices increase.31 But ultimately those problems, coupled with the reality that human beings will typically strive to maximize benefits for themselves, makes it almost impossible not to conclude that increasing aid enables colleges to raise prices, which schools do because they always believe they have need for even greater revenue. College presidents attest to this reality. Former Harvard president Derek Bok summed up the problem; "Universities share one characteristic with compulsive gamblers and exiled royalty: there is never enough money to satisfy their desires."32 It's a more colorful way, essentially, of framing "Bowen's Law," named after economist and multiple-college president Howard Bowen, which essentially states that "colleges raise all the money they can, and spend all the money they can raise."<sup>33</sup> There is also, critically, research that does indeed find that increasing aid fuels rising prices, but the findings are fragmented by type of aid program, school, and so forth.<sup>34</sup>

Admittedly, there is no incontrovertible

Former Harvard president Derek Bok summed up the problem: "Universities share one characteristic with compulsive gamblers and exiled royalty: there is never enough money to satisfy their desires." proof that taxpayer-funded aid drives rampant college price inflation. Given the major obstacles in the way of obtaining such proof, it is unlikely it can ever be attained. However, the logical and corroborated expectation that colleges will grab ever-increasing funds, and the strong empirical evidence that some types of colleges do indeed raise prices to capture at least some types of aid, strongly suggest that schools raise prices because government aid makes more money available to them.

#### A Net Loss

What does all this tell us about the effect of taxpayer funding on higher education? At the very least, it suggests that massive increases in total funding coming through taxpayer-based programs have had considerable negative consequences. On balance the indicators we have suggest that, while the huge funding boosts might have produced more students and degrees, the average degree holder is likely becoming less well educated. Moreover, it is very difficult not to conclude that increasing aid has in large part enabled schools to raise their prices rather make college more affordable. Finally, existing evidence suggests that credential inflation is at work, with many bachelor's degrees representing little by way of new, necessary skills or knowledge attained in college, and that advanced degrees are now alone in accompanying rising wages. In light of all this, it seems likely that taxpayer funding of higher education has been a net loss and should be greatly decreased, if not completely phased out.

Withdrawing federal intervention is, first of all, a legal issue. There is no constitutional justification for a continued federal presence outside of programs such as ROTC, which serves the legitimate function of supplying officers for the armed forces. Otherwise, Washington has no constitutional authority to be involved in higher education: such authority is not among the federal government's specifically enumerated—and only—powers. Even if federal college programs worked, the Constitution would have to be amended to allow them to continue.

But government intervention in higher education does not appear to work at any level, for all the reasons cited above. The reality seems to be that on net, government funding-federal, state, and local-of higher education is counterproductive. Indeed, at the state level researchers have found that greater state expenditures on higher education lead to lower rates of economic growth, other things being equal.35 The likely reason? Taking money from taxpayers and giving it to students and schools extracts money from more efficient users-people who know their needs best and earned the money-and delivers it to less efficient users for whom the money is unearned.

Given this-and with the critical understanding that federal involvement is unconstitutional and should thus be completely eliminated-from an economic standpoint Congress at a minimum should eliminate loans for anyone other than truly lowincome students-a designation perhaps pegged at the poverty rate-and should turn federal grant programs into loans. The goal of higher education, generally, is to increase one's earning potential, so there is no justification for giving away money from taxpayers-many of whom did not go to college-in order for someone else to get a degree and become wealthier. Moreover, ensuring that aid recipients ultimately bear the costs of their education would be a considerable deterrent against unprepared or unmotivated individuals enrolling in college. And, of course, private entities-both for-profit and charitable-could and would provide assistance to promising students as they already do, despite the huge crowding-out presence of taxpaver funds.

At the state level, subsidies to schools should be phased out, requiring institutions to survive and thrive by satisfying customers. At a minimum, state subsidies should be greatly reduced and "voucherized," connecting money to students, not schools. Schools should have to provide what paying custom-

from taxpayers and giving it to students and schools extracts money from more efficient users—people who know their needs best and earned the money—and delivers it to less efficient users for whom the money

is unearned.

Taking money

ers want, not what educators can lobby for. Does this mean public colleges would be defunded? No.

For one thing, colleges already get tens of billions of dollars annually in philanthropic support. There is every reason to believe that that funding would greatly increase if government were to stop footing much of the bill. Moreover, public colleges-especially large research universities-have big competitive advantages over most private schools because the research universities have very large campuses and extremely diverse and expensive facilities. That would make them natural first choices for people wanting to finance all sorts of research. And all levels of government could continue to fund university-based research, but it should be research that (1) serves legitimate government purposes, which for the federal government is only research enabling it to better execute its specific, enumerated powers, (2) cannot be done more effectively and efficiently by the private sector, and (3) does not substantially detract from schools' teaching missions.

The ultimate goal should not be to tear down the Ivory Tower. It should be to make higher education much more efficient and effective, and do so without creating net harm to society. Eliminating massive, forced, third-party funding of higher education is the key to doing that. Unfortunately, the tendency in public policy is to look simplistically at the loss of public funding rather than consider the potentially huge gains from changing the current system: college would have to become cheaper and more efficient as subsidies were eliminated; potential students would have to be more discerning when deciding whether and where to go to college; credentials would have their value restored; and, most importantly, taxpayers would find hundreds of additional dollars in their pockets each year to apply to the priorities in their lives, whether that's food, housing, education, or investing for the future. And, ultimately, doing that would produce a much more efficient outcome for society as a whole.

#### Conclusion

Taxpayer funding for higher education has ballooned over the last quarter century, but there is little evidence it has done net good. It has probably helped to produce more college enrollees, but it has almost certainly also underwritten poor academic results, rampant price inflation, and considerable college inefficiencies, and has taken increasing amounts of money from individual taxpayers that they would have applied to more important and effective endeavors. That makes the ultimate conclusion pretty clear: taxpayers have been paying far too much for higher education over the last, roughly quarter century, and getting far too little for it.

#### Notes

1. Robert J. Birgeneau and Frank D. Yeary, "A New Model to Help Finance Higher Education," *Washington Post*, September 27, 2009.

 See, for instance, Donald E. Heller, "State Support for Higher Education," Figure 1.5, in *Privatization and Public Universities*, ed. Douglas M. Priest and Edward P. St. John (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2006), p. 18.

 Alisa F. Cunningham et al., Study of College Costs and Prices, vol. 1, National Center for Education Statistics, December 2001, nces.ed.gov/ pubs2002/2002157.pdf.

4. State Higher Education Executive Officers, "State Higher Education Finance: FY 2010," www.sheeo.org/finance/shef/SHEF\_FY10.pdf.

 For an explanation of the diverging accounting standards, see National Center for Educational Statistics, "IPEDS Finance Data FASB and GASB—What's the Difference?" nces.ed.gov/i peds/factsheets/fct\_ipeds\_finance\_03072007\_1. asp.

6. U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, April 2011, nees.ed.gov/ programs/digest/d10/, April 2011; The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010," trends. collegeboard.org/student\_aid; State Higher Education Executive Officers, "State Higher Education Enance," www.sheeo.org/finance/sheebome.htm; and National Science Foundation,

19

The ultimate goal should be to make higher education much more efficient and effective, and do so without creating net harm to society. "Academic Research and Development Expenditures: Fiscal Year 2009," www.nsf.gov/statistics/ nsf11313/.

7. For an explanation of inflation adjustments used in the *Digest*, see GPO Access, "Budget of the United States Government: Historical Figures Introduction Fiscal Year 2011," www.gpoaccess. gov/usbudget/fy11/histint.html.

8. State Higher Education Executive Officers, pp. 59-61.

9. Susan Wiener, budget policy and coordination staff director, U.S. Department of Education, e-mail message to author, August 15, 2011.

10. Digest of Education Statistics 2010, Table 196, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/tables/dt10 \_196.asp?referrer=list.

11. Anthony P. Carnevale and Stephen J. Rose, "The Undereducated American," Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, June 27, 2011, www9.georgetown.edu/grad /gppi/hpi/cew/pdfs/undereducatedamerican. pdf.

12. Cited in Carnevale and Rose, p. 17.

13. Carnevale and Rose, p. 27; Pew Social and Demographic Trends, "Is College Worth It?" Pew Research Center, May 15, 2011, pewsocialtrends. org/2011/05/15/is-college-worth-it/.

14. Richard Vedder, et al., "From Wall Street to Wal-Mart: Why College Graduates Are Not Getting Good Jobs," Center for College Affordability and Productivity, December 16, 2010, www.cen terforcollegeaffordability.org/uploads/From\_ Wall\_Street\_to\_Wal-Mart.pdf.

15. This is one of the examples cited by the New York Times in a graphic for its story about Carnevale and Rose. See David Leonhardt, "Even for Cashiers, College Pays Off," New York Times, June 25, 2011, /www.nytimes.com/2011/06/26/ sunday-review/26leonhardt.html?\_r=2&scp =2&sq=David%20Leonhardt&st=cse.

16. Anthony P. Carnevale, Stephen J. Rose, and Ban Cheah, "The College Payoff: Education, Occupations, Lifetime Earnings," The Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, www9.georgetown.edu/grad/gppi/hpi/cew /pdfs/collegepayoff-complete.pdf, 2011.

17. Kayla Webley, "The 20 Best- and Worst-Paid College Majors," *Time*, May 24, 2011, www.time. com/time/specials/packages/article/0,28804,20 73703\_2073653\_2073690,00.html. 18. Randall Collins, "The Dirty Little Secret of Credential Inflation," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, September 27, 2002, chronicle.com/article /The-Dirty-Little-Secret-of/20548.

19. Richard Vedder, "The Diminishing Advantage of a College Degree," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, June 1, 2010, chronicle.com/blogs/ innovations/the-diminishing-economic-advan tage-of-a-college-degree/24444.

20. Calculated using median weekly earnings data from Current Population Survey, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, www.bls.gov/webapps/ legacy/cpswktab5.htm.

21. Percentages calculated using Digest of Education Statistics, 2010, Table 196, nces.ed.gov/pro grams/digest/d10/tables/dt10\_196.asp?refer rer=list.

22. See, for instance, Claudia Goldin and Lawrence Katz, as cited in Carnevale and Rose.

23. Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa, Academically Adrift: Limited Learning on College Campuses (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2011).

24. The 36 percent figure was determined after publication of the book. See Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa, "Are Undergraduates Actually Learning Anything?" *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, January 18, 2011, chronicle.com/article/Are-Undergraduates-Actually/125979/.

25. National Center for Educational Statistics, "What Is NAAL?" nces.ed.gov/naal/.

26. National Assessment of Adult Literacy, "A First Look at the Literacy of American Adults in the 21st Century," 2006, p. 15, nces.ed.gov/ NAAL/PDF/2006470.PDF.

27. U.S. Department of Education, *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2010, April 2011, http://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d10/tables/dt10\_341.asp.

28. U.S. House Subcommittee on 21st Century Competitiveness, "The College Cost Crisis," 2006, p. 15, www.collegefinancing.com/college costcrisis.pdf.

29. College Board, Tables 3 and 4.

30. Neal McCluskey, "Higher Education Policy," *Cato Handbook for Policymakers*, 7th ed. (Washington: Cato Institute, 2008), pp. 231-32.

31. For discussion and examples of the major difficulties in trying to isolate the pricing effects of student aid, see Bridget Terry Long, "What Is Known about the Impact of Financial Aid?" National Center for Postsecondary Research, April 2008, www.eric.ed.gov/PDFS/ED501555.pdf; Cunningham, et al.; and Gary Wolfram, "Making College More Expensive: The Unintended Consequences of Federal Tuition Aid," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 531, January 25, 2005.

32. Derek Bok, Universities in the Marketplace: The Commercialization of Higher Education (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2003), p. 9.

33. As paraphrased in Vance H. Fried, "Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 678, June 15, 2011. 34. See, for instance, John D. Singell, Jr., and Joe A. Stone, "For Whom the Pell Tolls: The Response of University Tuition to Federal Grantsin-Aid," *Economics of Education Review* 26, no. 3 (2006): 285–95; and Bridget Terry Long, "How Do Financial Aid Policies Affect Colleges? The Institutional Impact of Georgia Hope Scholarships," *Journal of Human Resources* 39, no. 4 (2004): 1045–66.

35. Richard Vedder, *Going Broke by Degree: Why College Costs Too Much* (Washington: American Enterprise Institute Press, 2004), pp. 128–47; John Deskins, Brian Hill, and Laura Ullrich, "Education Spending and State Economic Growth," *Economic Development Quarterly* 24, no. 1, pp. 45– 59.
#### RELEVANT STUDIES IN THE CATO INSTITUTE POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

- 678. Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits by Vance Fried (June 15, 2011)
- 629. Unbearable Burden? Living and Paying Student Loans as a First-Year Teacher by Neal McCluskey (December 15, 2008)
- 540. The Affirmative Action Myth by Marie Gryphon (April 13, 2005)
- 531. Making College More Expensive: The Unintended Consequences of Federal Tuition Aid by Gary Wolfram (January 25, 2005)
- 462. Human Capital Contracts: "Equity-like" Instruments for Financing Higher Education by Miguel Palacios (December 16, 2002)
- 278. The Threat to Independent Education: Public Subsidies and Private Colleges by Gary Wolfram (August 15, 1997)
- Uncle Sam, Rock 'N' Roll, and Higher Education by Charles Sykes (July 25, 1990)

#### RECENT STUDIES IN THE CATO INSTITUTE POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

- 685. Could Mandatory Caps on Medical Malpractice Damages Harm Consumers? by Shirley Svorny (October 20, 2011)
- 684. The Gulf Oil Spill: Lessons for Public Policy by Richard Gordon (October 6, 2011)
- 683. Abolish the Department of Homeland Security by David Rittgers (September 11, 2011)
- 682. Private School Chains in Chile: Do Better Schools Scale Up? by Gregory Elacqua, Dante Contreras, Felipe Salazar, and Humberto Santos (August 16, 2011)
- 681. Capital Inadequacies: The Dismal Failure of the Basel Regime of Bank Capital Regulation by Kevin Dowd, Martin Hutchinson, Simon Ashby, and Jimi M. Hinchliffe (July 29, 2011)
- 680. Intercity Buses: The Forgotten Mode by Randal O'Toole (June 29, 2011)

# 141

- 679. The Subprime Lending Debacle: Competitive Private Markets Are the Solution, Not the Problem by Patric H. Hendershott and Kevin Villani (June 20, 2011)
- 678. Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits by Vance H. Fried (June 15, 2011)
- 677. **The Other Lottery: Are Philanthropists Backing the Best Charter Schools?** by Andrew J. Coulson (June 6, 2011)
- 676. Crony Capitalism and Social Engineering: The Case against Tax-Increment Financing by Randal O'Toole (May 18, 2011)
- 675. Leashing the Surveillance State: How to Reform Patriot Act Surveillance Authorities by Julian Sanchez (May 16, 2011)
- 674. Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, and the Future of Federal Housing Finance Policy: A Study of Regulatory Privilege by David Reiss (April 18, 2011)
- 673. Bankrupt: Entitlements and the Federal Budget by Michael D. Tanner (March 28, 2011)
- 672. The Case for Gridlock by Marcus E. Ethridge (January 27, 2011)
- 671. **Marriage against the State: Toward a New View of Civil Marriage** by Jason Kuznicki (January 12, 2011)
- 670. **Fixing Transit: The Case for Privatization** by Randal O'Toole (November 10, 2010)
- 669. Congress Should Account for the Excess Burden of Taxation by Christopher J. Conover (October 13, 2010)
- Fiscal Policy Report Card on America's Governors: 2010 by Chris Edwards (September 30, 2010)
- 667. **Budgetary Savings from Military Restraint** by Benjamin H. Friedman and Christopher Preble (September 23, 2010)
- 666. Reforming Indigent Defense: How Free Market Principles Can Help to Fix a Broken System by Stephen J. Schulhofer and David D. Friedman (September 1, 2010)
- 665. The Inefficiency of Clearing Mandates by Craig Pirrong (July 21, 2010)
- 664. The DISCLOSE Act, Deliberation, and the First Amendment by John Samples (June 28, 2010)

- 663. Defining Success: The Case against Rail Transit by Randal O'Toole (March 24, 2010)
- 662. They Spend WHAT? The Real Cost of Public Schools by Adam Schaeffer (March 10, 2010)
- 661. Behind the Curtain: Assessing the Case for National Curriculum Standards by Neal McCluskey (February 17, 2010)
- 660. Lawless Policy: TARP as Congressional Failure by John Samples (February 4, 2010)
- 659. Globalization: Curse or Cure? Policies to Harness Global Economic Integration to Solve Our Economic Challenge by Jagadeesh Gokhale (February 1, 2010)
- 658. **The Libertarian Vote in the Age of Obama** by David Kirby and David Boaz (January 21, 2010)
- 657. The Massachusetts Health Plan: Much Pain, Little Gain by Aaron Yelowitz and Michael F. Cannon (January 20, 2010)
- 656. **Obama's Prescription for Low-Wage Workers: High Implicit Taxes, Higher Premiums** by Michael F. Cannon (January 13, 2010)
- 655. Three Decades of Politics and Failed Policies at HUD by Tad DeHaven (November 23, 2009)
- 654. Bending the Productivity Curve: Why America Leads the World in Medical Innovation by Glen Whitman and Raymond Raad (November 18, 2009)
- 653. The Myth of the Compact City: Why Compact Development Is Not the Way to Reduce Carbon Dioxide Emissions by Randal O'Toole (November 18, 2009)
- 652. Attack of the Utility Monsters: The New Threats to Free Speech by Jason Kuznicki (November 16, 2009)
- 651. Fairness 2.0: Media Content Regulation in the 21st Century by Robert Corn-Revere (November 10, 2009)
- 650. Yes, Mr. President: A Free Market Can Fix Health Care by Michael F. Cannon (October 21, 2009)
- 649. Somalia, Redux: A More Hands-Off Approach by David Axe (October 12, 2009)

Published by the Cato Institute, Policy Analysis is a regular Additional copies of Policy Analysis are \$6.00 each (\$3.0 series evaluating government policies and offering proposals each for five or more). To order, or for a complete listing of for reform. Nothing in Policy Analysis should be construed as available studies, write the Cato Institute, 1000 Massachusett necessarily reflecting the views of the Cato Institute or as an Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001 or call toll attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Con-

"UNBEARABLE BURDEN? LIVING AND PAYING STUDENT LOANS AS A FIRST-YEAR TEACHER," DECEMBER 15, 2008, REPORT BY NEAL MCCLUSKEY



# **Unbearable Burden?** Living and Paying Student Loans as a First-Year Teacher by Neal McCluskey

**Executive Summary** 

It is widely believed that starting public school teacher salaries are too low, and student load at starting a situation in which recent college graduates cannot afford to go into teaching because they will be unable to repay their college debts public policies are already being formulated to the basis of debtors feedings, and the imprecision of using correlations between the built policies are already being formulated to the totak of the subjectivity of general risks of default press. This method ability of specific borrowers to handle their debts afford to go into staffer that ability of specific borrowers to handle their debts and other expanses. To provide legislators with a more objectivity and so the policy making, this paper assesses fraits for policymaking, this paper assesses fraits afford to become public school to become public school to construct and presents.

Neal McCluskey is associate director of the Cato Institute's Center for Educational Preedom and author of Fecks in the Classroom: How Big Government Corrupts, Cripples, and Compromises American Education. He bigs at Cato-41 liberty org.

A

Teaching: a prescription for a life of sacrifice, penury, and ramen noodles?

# Introduction

There is a widespread belief that public school teachers are underpaid. Many people also feel that college debt loads are becoming unbearable. Put these assumptions together, and they make a career in teaching seem like fiscal suicide—a prescription for a life of sacrifice, penury, and ramen noodles.

Fear of this scenario becoming reality-as well as new graduates finding it difficult to enter other public service fields-has prompted significant policy rhetoric and political action in recent years. The State Public Interest Research Groups, an organization that in higher education advocates for increased student aid, called attention to the potential problem in 2006 with its report Paying Back, Not Giving Back: Student Debt's Negative Impact on Public Service Career Opportunities, which examines the impact of debt on prospective teachers and social workers.<sup>1</sup> In 2007, Congress enacted the College Cost Reduction and Access Act, which among other things forgives Federal Direct Loans to people in "public ser-vice jobs"—including public school teachers after 10 years of continual public service and unmissed payments.2 In May 2008, Rep. Joe Baca (D-CA) introduced the Teacher Education Assistance Creating Hope for our Future Act, which would forgive up to \$25,000 in federal student loans to any teacher who completes five years of service.<sup>3</sup> The newly reauthorized Higher Education Act directs the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Office of Management and Budget to study the impact of student loan debt on graduates entering public-service careers, and includes loan forgiveness for some teachers and others employed in areas of "national need."<sup>4</sup> Finally, President-elect Barack Obama has proposed creating "Teacher Service Scholarships" for educators working in "high-need" fields or schools.

This paper tests assertions about unmanageable teacher debt by examining whether a first-year teacher with only a bachelor's degree and no prior teaching experience would have

2

serious difficulty living on his salary while making average college loan payments.

Almost as important as what this paper does, it should be noted, is what it does not do: identify how much a first-year teacher should get paid or how much debt a college student should graduate with. These are among the biggest and most contentious debates in both K-12 and higher education, but what constitutes a "fair" debt burden or salary are inherently subjective questions that empirical testing cannot answer.

This does not mean that the findings presented here are unrelated to fairness. In most sectors of American life the market determines fair wages and loan terms by balancing the desires and preferences of employers and lenders with the desires and abilities of employees and borrowers. Through millions of individual, voluntary agreements, lenders, borrowers, employers and employees arrive at borrowing and wage levels acceptable to all parties. These are truly fair terms because they are imposed on no one against their will.

In contrast to this, current student loan levels and terms, as well as teachers' salaries, are generally determined by political forces, not voluntary agreements, and revolve around what one party can impose on the other through government. This is why arriving at the truth about teacher salaries and loan burdens is so important: in the absence of markets, it is often the most compelling political case that carries the day, and all parties spin reality to their advantage. When it comes to salaries and college debt, teachers and students have an interest in convincing policymakers that they are struggling, and that only more government assistance can help them. In contrast, budget-conscious policymakers and taxpayers have an incentive to portray students and teachers as flush with cash in order keep spending down. We have to get past this spin. To make the political process work as well as possible, we have to use real debt and expense numbers to determine whether teacher salaries are too low and student debt burdens too high for first-year teachers to make ends meet.

# **Teacher Pay in Brief**

In order to put the question of student loan affordability in context and assess the degree to which teachers can supplement their public school income, it is necessary to understand how they are paid. For the most part, public school teachers' salaries are fixed on ladders set at the district level, usually, but not always, through collective bargaining between the school board and district's school-employee union. Steps on the salary ladder are ordinarily based on a teacher's experience and education level; a teacher who has taught for 10 years and has a master's degree will earn more than a teacher with two years of experience and a bachelor's degree. There are exceptions to this-some states and districts are looking to differential pay to attract teachers in shortage areas like mathematics, science, and special education, or to pay teachers on the basis of "merit"-but the norm is still the salary ladder.

Still more contentious than the structure of teacher remuneration is the actual amount that teachers get paid, especially relative to other professions. Quantifying teacher pay sounds like it should be straightforward, but a lot depends on how the money and time are divided up. Perhaps as a result of this, the public appears to have a deflated sense of teachers' salaries. According to a recent survey, respondents underestimated the average public school teacher salary in their state by about 30 percent, or \$14,370.<sup>5</sup>

Using the most basic measure of paymentannual wages-teacher pay is above the national average. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics' Occupational Employment Statistics survey, in May 2007 the mean annual wage for all nonfarming occupations was \$40,690. Elementary and secondary school teachers, in contrast, had mean wages over \$50,000.<sup>6</sup>

Of course, it is most informative to compare teachers to people in lines of work with similar requirements, and when looking strictly at salaries, teachers do tend to earn less than other professionals. An analysis in *Education Week's* 

3

2008 Quality Counts compendium, which used two years of data from the U.S. Census Bureau's American Community Survey, revealed that on average public school teachers earned 88 cents for every dollar earned by workers in sixteen "comparable" occupations, including accountants, computer programmers, and occupational therapists. The authors report that, using their methodology, public school teachers earned a median salary of \$44,690 while members of the other professions earned a median salary of \$50,784.

Though overall salary data are useful, especially for understanding teachers' basic pay, many researchers argue that it is not a full portrayal of teachers' monetary compensation, in large part because it fails to account for actual time worked. With school calendars featuring many built-in breaks—including roughly twoand-a-half months in the summer—and school days averaging around only 6.5 hours in length, it is reasonable to suspect that teachers work fewer hours for their salaries than other professionals.

Recent analyses of Bureau of Labor Statistics data taken from the National Compensation Survey confirm this suspicion. Looking at 2001 data, economist Richard Vedder compared teachers' hourly earnings to those of numerous other professionals and found that teachers out-earned architects, mechanical engineers, biological and life scientists, and several other professionals. In 2000, the average hourly wage for a job defined as a "professional specialty" by the BLS was \$27.49, reports Vedder, while the average wage for elementary school teachers was \$28.79, secondary school teachers \$29.14, and special education teachers \$29.97.8 Using 2005 NCS data, the Manhattan Institute's Jay Greene and Marcus Winters examined hourly teacher pay and arrived at similar findings. They discovered that the average public school teacher made \$34.06 per-hour in 2005, 11 percent more than the average professional specialty and technical worker.

These analyses, while making more of an apples-to-apples comparison than simply comparing annual salaries, are still not wholly

The average public school teacher made \$34.06 per hour, 11 percent more than the average professional specialty and technical worker. satisfactory, primarily because they may undercount time worked by teachers and overcount time worked by other professionals. Sean P. Corcoran and Lawrence Mishel of the Economic Policy Institute note, for instance, that NCS data count paid time off such as paid vacations and holidays as hours worked for most professionals but not teachers, who are typically paid for roughly a 180-day year that does not include holidays and paid vacations. Greene and Winters did not adjust for this according to Corcoran and Mishel, inflating nonteachers' wages for hours actually worked. A more accurate measure, they argue, would calculate nonteachers' hourly pay using only days actually worked and excluding paid vacation and holidays.<sup>10</sup>

Doing what Corcoran and Mishel suggest still demonstrates much greater comparability between teacher and other professional pay than is indicated by annual salaries alone. Using OES data from May 2007, a comparison of average teacher salaries-including private school teachers, who get paid nearly 40 percent less than public school teachers11and a few other professions included in the Quality Counts data bear this out. The lowest average hourly earnings for non-special education, nonvocational, elementary, middle, and secondary school teachers accrue to elementary school teachers at \$35.49, a figure derived using 188 days (183 instructional and 5 in-service), 7.5 hours per day, and a mean annual wage reported by the OES of \$50,040. In comparison, accountants and auditors, registered nurses, insurance underwriters, and computer programmers earn hourly wages of \$32.91, \$32.54, \$31.31, and \$37.51, respectively, figures determined by dividing the mean annual wage for each job as reported by the OES by actual hours worked, or 240 days a year (52 weeks a year, five days a week, minus ten days of paid vacation and ten paid holidays) for eight hours a day.12 Only computer programmers made more per-hour than the lowestpaid subset of teachers.

One last objection to hourly-earning comparisons is that teachers work many more hours than are reflected in official time spent

4

at school. They grade papers, plan lessons, call parents, often after school and on weekends. "Six or seven hours is the 'contracted' workday, but unlike in other professions, the expectation for teachers is that much required work will take place at home, at night and on weekends," explains a "Myths and Facts" page on the website of the National Education Association. "For teachers, the dismission over when the dismissal bell rings."<sup>13</sup>

It is true that teachers often work at home, but a recent BLS study suggests that even during months when they are teaching, educators work less time than other professionals. According to the study, in which participants logged how much work they did each day and where they did it, teachers worked on average 18 fewer minutes per day than other professionals. And that included only days when the subjects worked-summer and other vacation days were not included in the average.<sup>14</sup>

The longest period during which teachers are not working for their salary, of course, is during the summer, when they often pursue additional employment. Critically, no potential income from summer employment is included in this analysis of first-year teacher compensation, but many teachers do earn income by tutoring, managing pools, working at summer camps, house painting, freelance writing, and a variety of other jobs. According to the National Education Association, 45 percent of public school teachers worked during the summer of 2000.15 Moreover, according to the BLS, roughly half of all teachers do not work past 4:00 p.m. on any given day, providing additional time that could be used for a second job. And there is evidence that teachers do use time this way: the BLS reports that while 12 percent of other professionals had second jobs while working in their primary occupation, 17 percent of teachers had second jobs during periods when they were teaching.

Debates over teacher compensation will certainly continue, but two important things are clear for our purposes. The first is that teachers get paid roughly on par with other comparable professionals on an hourly basis and have much more time in a year to earn money

Even during months when they are teaching, educators work less time than other professionals. beyond their salaries. This makes it politically difficult to justify higher pay for teachers even if their annual compensation is too low to afford average student debt because, on an hourly basis, they would have to be paid in excess of comparable professionals. The second reality, however, militates against this first concern by making it clear that teachers have plenty of time to significantly supplement their income. This last point is especially important to keep in mind when considering the analysis presented later in this report, which, because it does not include any potential income beyond a teacher's basic salary, almost certainly underestimates a first-year teacher's total annual income.

#### Student Loans in Brief

There is no question that the "sticker price" of higher education—the published cost of tuition, fees, room and board—has gone up markedly over the last couple of decades. According to data from the College Board, the average inflation-adjusted cost of tuition, fees, and room and board at four-year private colleges grew 70 percent between 1987–88 and 2007–08, from \$19,000 to \$32,307. Over the same period, the cost at a four-year public institution cer 78 percent, from \$7,631 to \$13,589.<sup>16</sup>

So, how have students been able to afford these significant price increases? A good bit of the answer is financial aid, much of which comes through student loans. College Board data show that between 1986-87 and 2006-07. the average inflation-adjusted aid per full-timeequivalent student (which includes undergraduate and graduate students) rose 139 percent, from \$3,967 to \$9,499. This was split almost equally between grant aid (which students don't have to pay back) and federal loans (which they do), though tax benefits started to creep into the equation in 1998-99. Between 1986-87 and 2006-07, inflation-adjusted grant aid per fulltime-equivalent student rose 131 percent, from \$2,014 to \$4,648, and federal loan aid rose 138 percent, from \$1,826 to \$4,337.17

5

In addition to these aid sources, students have increasingly taken out private loans which are not backed with taxpayer dollars and often don't carry the generous interest rates and repayment terms that federal backing makes possible. The College Board doesn't provide a per-pupil breakdown of private borrowing, but reports that in the 2006-07 scademic year \$17.1 billion was borrowed from private lenders.<sup>18</sup> On the flip side, many students don't borrow any money to attend college; about one-third of four-year college students graduate debt-free.<sup>19</sup>

The concern among students, parents, politicians, and student advocacy groups is that loan amounts are becoming increasingly unbearable. According to the Project on Student Debt, between 1993 and 2004 the average amount owed by seniors who graduated with debt rose 58 percent after adjusting for inflation, going from \$12,152 to \$19,200, an appreciable rate of increase that many people fear will only grow if tuition continues to skyrocket.20 This concern is especially acute for students intending to go into what many consider lowpaving careers, and it's what prompted the State PIRGs to publish Paying Back, Not Giving Back: Student Debt's Negative Impact on Public Service Career Opportunities, a report examining the impact of debt on students planning to go into teaching or social work.

Paying Back, Not Giving Back asserts that given "high debt levels, the congressional fixed 6.8 percent interest rate for federal loans, and low starting salaries . . . 23 percent of public four-year college students graduate with too much debt to manageably repay their loans as a starting teacher," as do 38 percent of private-school graduates.<sup>21</sup> The solutions provided in the report are a bit vague, but can essentially be summarized as: (1) increase need-based grant aid; (2) put caps on the amount of debt that students have to pay back and the length of time they can be saddled with debt; (3) regulate private loans more strictly, including their interest rates and terms; and (4) provide financial incentives (presumably federal) for state governments and colleges to keep tuition costs low.22

Adjusted for inflation, college aid has risen 139 percent over the past 20 years. While these measures may sound reasonable, they are likely to do more harm than good. Expanding aid either by increasing grants, making it easier to discharge debts, or both, will continue to drive the third-partypayer problem that has been inflating tuition prices. Essentially, the more money obtained through taxpayers (the third parties in the student-school transaction) that students and their families can use to pay for college, the less sensitive students are to price increases, the more they demand, and the more schools charge without imposing any additional "pain" on students.

The College Board data cited earlier suggest that this is happening: while real, enrollment-weighted, tuition, fee, and room-andboard costs for private and public four-year schools have risen around 75 percent over the last two decades, aid per student has grown almost 140 percent. Applying average aid per full-time equivalent student to public and private four-year college costs and adjusting to make aid amounts proportionate to the difference between public and private school costs (aid data are currently available only as an average for all students, but aid generally rises as costs rise), one can approximate the degree to which aid makes students less sensitive to increasing prices. While the real "sticker price" rose 70 per-

cent over the last two decades for private colleges, going from \$19,000 to \$32,307, the after-aid costs rose only 42 percent, moving from \$12,335 to \$17,489. At public schools, a 78 percent sticker price increase-\$7,631 to \$13,589-felt more like a 48 percent boost from \$4,933 to \$7,320.23 Of course, students are sensitive to loans even when they are heavily subsidized, so not all aid makes students completely numb to real price increases. On the other hand, lower-than-market interest rates make them less sensitive than market rates, and with federally subsidized Stafford loans, the government pays the interest while students are in school and for six months after they graduate.

What would be the likely effects of requiring private lenders to offer lower interest rates

6

and/or more generous repayment terms? Both options are dangerous due to the phenomenon already discussed: the cheaper the funding, the less the constraint on students' ability and willingness to pay, and the more schools can charge. In this regard private loans perform more of a public service than federal loans because they give a greater impetus to keep prices down. There is also a serious question of fairness when government puts its thumb on the lending scale. True balance is struck when borrower and lender find terms that are mutually agreeable, not when government privileges one party over the other.

Finally, proposals to have Washington offer schools incentives to keep tuition down are not as simple as they sound. One possible approach would involve revoking aid to students at institutions that raise tuition faster than a pre-approved rate, but this would require expensive, in-depth monitoring, and would prevent many schools from raising tuition when necessary to expand or improve their product. The other approach, which appears in a mild form in the most recent Higher Education Act reauthorization, would penalize states by withholding access to some federal money if they did not hold funding to public universities at or above average levels for previous years. Such a move ties the hands of state legislators who are attempting to balance budgets, and it hurts state taxpayers who may have other priorities than higher education.

Difficult tradeoffs confront any effort to deal with increasing student loan burdens, whether the tack is to increase access to aid or coax schools to curb prices. With these potentially painful tradeoffs in mind, it is important to know for certain whether student debt is truly so burdensome that it seriously threatens graduates' ability to go into fields like teaching.

## Prevailing "Unmanageable Burden" Calculations

With teachers' remuneration appearing low relative to comparable professionals--that

The more aid students get from taxpayers, the less sensitive they are to price increases, and the more colleges can charge. is, if one doesn't account for the additional time teachers have available for other employment—and with college graduates' debt burden growing, some people believe that many new teachers will find their student debts unmanageable. But does reality bear this out? To answer the question, we need first to know what is meant when debt is called "unmanageable."

In general, guidelines for how much debt is too much vary widely and depend a great deal on individual financial circumstances and tolerances for risk. A general rule of thumb according to many financial advisors is to never let one's debt-to-income ratio exceed 36 percent.<sup>24</sup> Just for student loans, the general rule is to not let debt exceed between around 8 and 15 percent of one's income.<sup>25</sup> The rationale is that higher debt-to-income ratios significantly increase the risk that borrowers will default on their loans.

In determining how many teachers face overly burdensome debt, the State PIRGs used an index created by economists Sandy Baum and Saul Schwartz intended to identify unmanageable debt as perceived by borrowers, not what lenders identify as debt levels that dangerously increase the chance of default. In the currently available version of Baum and Schwartz's paper, they use 20 percent of income beyond 150 percent of the poverty line as their ceiling for annual payments.<sup>26</sup> So, for instance, Baum and Schwartz note that 150 percent of the poverty line for a single person was \$14,700 at the time they were writing. If a new teacher were to make \$20,000, using Baum and Schwartz's index her "manageable" annual debt payment would be \$1,060, or 20 percent of the difference between her total income and 150-percent of poverty. The State PIRGs, it should be noted, report having used a version of Baum and Schwartz's index that used 20 percent of income beyond half of the median pre-tax income for a single American-not 150 percent of the poverty line-rendering their results a bit different from what would have been yielded using the currently available version of Baum and Schwartz's paper.<sup>27</sup> Half of median pre-tax income was \$18,771.

In keeping with their goal of assessing debt burden from the borrower's perspective, Baum and Schwartz's determination of the debt maximum is informed by-but not systematically based on-several considerations. Among them are the improved earnings generated by having a bachelor's degree rather than just a high school diploma; financial-need analyses that place college costs in context with other financial demands; and analyses showing that borrowers' perceptions of how burdensome their loans are increase as their ratios of loan payments to pre-tax income rise.<sup>28</sup>

The State PIRGs used Baum and Schwartz's index to calculate percentages of new graduates of public and private four-year colleges in each state who would have had unmanageable debt had they taken teaching jobs in the state. First, they adjusted the \$18,771 half-of-median pretax income baseline up or down according to state-by-state median income differences. Next. they subtracted those adjusted baselines from average starting teacher salaries in each state and multiplied the remainders by 20 percent, yielding "manageable" annual loan repayment maximums. They then divided those annual maximums by 12 to get monthly maximum payments and calculated the debt level that would generate such payments for a 10-year loan with a 6.8 percent interest rate, the standard rate for subsidized Stafford loans. (The standard subsidized Stafford interest rate has since dropped and will continue to do so each year before resetting to 6.8 percent for the 2012-13 school year.) Finally, the State PIRGs calculated what percentage of new graduates from public and private four-year institutions in each state had debt levels that generated monthly payments beyond the maximum, and identified those as the percentage of new graduates whose debt was too high to manage on a first-year teacher's salary. For public school graduates, New Hampshire had the highest debt problem, with 54 percent of recent grads facing debt levels too large to handle on an average first-year teacher's salary, while Georgia was lowest at 12 percent.

The State PIRGs' analysis offers a bleak picture for first-year teachers, but it suffers

7

People believe that many new teachers will find their student debts unmanageable. Does reality bear this out? Whether or not teachers say they feel burdened is of secondary concern to whether or not they can actually pay their debts. serious problems and policymakers should not base decisions on it.

First, Baum and Schwartz's burden indexon which the State PIRGs based their calculations-is highly subjective, based in part on borrowers' self-reported feelings. Baum and Schwartz acknowledge this problem in their paper, noting that "deriving one set of benchmarks from the data reported here clearly requires a subjective judgment.<sup>29</sup> Second, the State PIRGs use the median debt level for all new college graduates--not just prospective teachers-to calculate how manageable debt would be on a first-year teacher's salary. But many students no doubt consider costs and expected earnings when choosing colleges, and pick less expensive schools when their expected earnings are lower. Education majors' average debt level supports this: according to a 2005 U.S. Department of Education report, among students who borrowed for college and received their bachelors degrees in the 1999-2000 school year (the latest with available data), education majors borrowed \$1,300 less than the overall average.

The final and most important problem with the State PIRGs' methodology-and the underlying Baum and Schwartz analysis-is that it dances around reality, estimating burdens based on borrowers reported perceptions, not the actual expenses first-year teachers are likely to face. It is important to know how teachers feel about their debt burdens, especially if they pass those feelings on to potential teachers and discourage them from entering the profession. But what teachers report may be exaggerated, and whether or not they say they feel burdened is at best of secondary concern to whether or not they can actually pay their debts while maintaining a reasonable quality of life. Answering that primary question is the goal of our analysis.

#### Assessing Loan Manageability by Assessing Teacher Costs

Given average student debt, actual salaries, and expenses they are likely to face, can firstyear teachers afford to pay back their loans? To answer that question, this paper examines a geographic and demographic cross-section of districts around the country. It uses the following 16 districts, about which more information is available in Appendix A:

- Allendale County Schools, South Carolina
- Baldwin Community Schools, Michigan
- Battle Creek-Ida Grove Community School District, Iowa
- Calipatria Unified School District, California
- Clay County Public Schools, Kentucky
  Coahoma County School District, Mis-
- sissippi • Dallas Independent School District, Texas
- Denver Public Schools, Colorado
- Duval County Public Schools, Florida
- Madison School District #321, Idaho
- Memphis City Schools, Tennessee
- New York City Public Schools, New
- York

  Pembroke School District, New Hamp-
- shire • Phoenix Union High School District, Arizona
- Santa Maria Independent School District, Texas
- Seattle Public Schools, Washington

Overall, the districts range in physical location from the west to east coasts, are in areas with median household incomes ranging from \$20,364 to \$54,297 and include rural and urban districts. It is not a randomly selected sample, but rather one specifically chosen to maximize the diversity of the settings examined. For each of these districts, this paper reports 2007-08 salary information for a first-year teacher with a bachelor's degree and no previous experience, and estimates the costs of both necessary expenses such as debt repayment and rent, and discretionary expenses such as a cable television subscriptions and clothing purchases. When examining the findings of this analysis, there are several important points to keep in mind:

- 1. The teacher's income used here is only her base teaching salary. As mentioned earlier, teachers have a great deal of time away from teaching during which they can, and often do, work other jobs that provide supplemental income. In addition, teachers often assume extra duties in their districts for which they get paid beyond their base salary, such as coaching teams, advising student groups, or helping to write curricula. Since no additional income is incorporated in this analysis, it almost certainly understimates, perhaps significantly, the average first-year teacher's actual income.
- 2. No efforts were made to economize on expenses. The costs used for numerous goods and services are based on readily available offers and prices, and no special effort to find "deals" was made. In addition, housing is calculated for a single renter in an average-cost apartment, whereas recent graduates, regardless of profession, often have roommates in below-average apartments. This means it is very likely that a thrifty teacher could get the items used here for significantly less than the cost given.
- 3. No special deductions or affordability programs were considered. Some perks teachers get include housing assistance from their districts and educator-specific discounts from companies such as Barnes and Noble, Apple Computers, Ann Taylor, and others.<sup>31</sup> In addition, teachers and other taxpayers are often eligible for a variety of credits and deductions on their taxes. None of these or other potential savings were used in this analysis to calculate teachers' likely expenses.
- 4. This is not a nationally representative sample. While a serious effort was made to analyze a diverse set of districts, the sample was small and not randomly selected. Resources did not

9

permit collection of a large, nationally representative sample, but it would be valuable to collect such a sample to verify the conclusions of this study on a truly national scale.

What were the specific conditions under which the calculations in this paper were made? More fine-grained details concerning the districts used and expenses tallied can be found in the appendices—and even more explicit data than that are available upon request—but it is important to understand a few major details up front.

The salary information is based on a 12month breakdown–even if a teacher could opt to get paid on, say, a 10-month schedule– of annual salaries as reported by districts for a first-year teacher with a bachelor's degree and no experience. The monthly loan payment is based on a total loan of \$20,011. It is derived from the most recent estimate of average loan burden for new college graduates as calculated by the Project on Student Debt adjusted for inflation, and the smaller average debt burden borne by education majors.<sup>32</sup> Finally, expenses include

- average inflation-adjusted rents for the district and surrounding areas;
- food consumption adhering to the U.S. Department of Agriculture's "liberal" food plan plus \$32 monthly for eating out, the total of which was then adjusted for regional cost differences:
- medical and dental insurance costs borne by teachers;
- union dues, where applicable;
  costs to fill a 2000 Toyota Corolla with
- gasoline on a weekly basis;
- auto insurance costs for the Corolla;
- a car loan payment at a 7.43 percent interest rate and 60-month term;
- · clothing purchases and laundry costs;
- miscellaneous costs that could include start-up furniture, housewares, and other new housing needs;
- telephone, internet, and television costs;
  federal and state (where applicable) taxes.

Teachers have a great deal of time away from teaching during which they can work other jobs.

Appendix B presents the primary results for this income-expense analysis, and makes clear that while there was certainly variation in affordability, in none of the districts would a first-year teacher with average student debt be unable to live comfortably. Not only could a first-year teacher afford all of his staples like housing, food, and monthly student loan payments, he could afford to purchase numerous miscellaneous items, some of which he would likely already have, including dinnerware and furniture. Indeed, with the exception of Pernbroke, New Hampshire, pro-rated over 12 months he could afford all those things with over \$100 remaining at the end of each month. In Dallas, he would have \$900 remaining at the end of each month.

In addition to overall affordability, the average debt-to-income ratio for the sample was 8 percent, with a high of 11 percent in Ida Grove, Iowa, and a low of 6 percent in Dallas and New York City. These results are well within the safe range of the debt estimates commonly accepted as manageable. Clearly, first-year teachers in these districts

Clearly, first-year teachers in these districts could afford to live with security and relative comfort while making the monthly payments on average student debt. Another important question to answer, however, is what the *maximum* amount of debt is that a first-year teacher could afford. Knowing this would indicate how much students could spend on college and still manageably become public school teachers.

If we cut a bit of the most accessible "fat" from the consumption estimated in the primary analysis—those things that are nice to have but are not necessary for survival—we can get an idea. We calculate this not on a districtby-district basis, but based on the case of Pembroke, New Hampshire, the *least* affordable of the districts examined.

Splitting rent with a roommate on a still median-rent apartment in Merrimack County, New Hampshire, would immediately save \$344 a month.<sup>33</sup> Dropping down from what the USDA considers a "liberal" expenditure on food to one that's "moderate"—but still keeping \$32 a month for restaurants—would save an additional \$61. Finally, getting rid of the teacher's landline telephone service, which would not be a big inconvenience as long as she keeps her cellular phone, as is increasingly common, saves \$36 a month. Just making those changes would give the teacher an additional \$441 to spend servicing her debt each month, which, added to the current monthly debt payment of \$230, could cover monthly payments on a total debt of more than \$58,000, an amount that approaches triple the national, inflation-adjusted debt average of \$21,450 based on Project on Student Debt estimates.

An itemized estimation of both basic, teaching-salary-only income and likely expenses reveals that a first-year public school teacher could easily manage average student debt. The debt-to-income ratios are typically considered manageable by standard estimates, and teachers can afford numerous necessities and amenities almost always with \$100 or more per month left over. In addition, when the maximum debt one could handle after making a few, fairly painless cuts is calculated, it is clear that no public policies need to be implemented either to raise teacher salaries or make college cheaper in order for teachers to be able to afford both their profession and student loans. This does not mean that teacher pay or college costs are currently "right" or "fair"-those are things only free markets can determine-but it does indicate that new college graduates who become public school teachers can easily manage average college debt.

#### Conclusion

Whether teachers are underpaid or overpaid, and whether student debt burdens are too great, are subjective questions that cannot be answered through empirical analysis. What can be determined empirically, however, is whether teachers with varying studentdebt levels can afford to service their debt and pay for the necessities of life on a firstyear public-school teacher's salary. Based on detailed analysis of the costs first-year teach-

New college graduates who become public school teachers can easily manage average college debt.

#### 10

ers are likely to face in demographically and economically diverse school districts around the country, the answer appears to be that they can afford average college debt, and well beyond average debt if they are willing to do some moderate economizing. Performing this same analysis on a larger, random sample of districts would be necessary to ensure nationally representative results, but compared to the subjective estimates typically used to identify "unmanageable" debt, the present analysis allows one to draw a more reliable conclusion: for a new graduate with no previous teaching experience, average student debt can be safely managed on a public school teacher's salary in widely varying districts around the country.

# Appendix A: District Profiles

Note that for all categories, the most recent available U.S. Census figures were used. Population figures come from U.S. Census Bureau, "Population Finder." Household income figures and poverty rates were taken from U.S. Census Bureau, "State and County Quick Facts." Income figures were adjusted to 2007 dollars using the Gross Domestic Product Deflation Calculator at http://cost.jsc.nasa.gov/inflate GDP.html. This was done in order to make income figures coincide with the year for which teacher salaries and affordability were calculated. Also, for noncounty and nonurban districts the median household income for the county, rather than the district, was used because the prices and other economic conditions teachers would face would be more affected by the median income for the entire county.

## Allendale County Schools

Location: Allendale County, South Carolina Area Served: Entire County Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 10,475 Median Household Income, 2004: \$21,527 Adjusted to 2007: \$22,491 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 32.1

# **Baldwin Community Schools**

Location: Baldwin Village, Michigan Area Served: Baldwin Village and surrounding communities Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 1,182<sup>34</sup>

Median Household Income, Lake County, 2004: \$27,868

Adjusted to 2007: \$29,116 Percent Below Poverty Line, Lake County, 2004: 19.7

# Battle Creek-Ida Grove Community School District

Location: Battle Creek and Ida Grove, Iowa Area Served: Battle Creek and Ida Grove Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 2,740 Median Household Income, Ida County, 2004: \$40,421 Adjusted to 2007: \$42,232 Percent Below Poverty Line, Ida County, 2004: 9.4

#### Calipatria Unified School District

Location: City of Calipatria, California Area Served: City of Calipatria Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 7,638 Median Household Income, Imperial County, 2004: \$33,674 Adjusted to 2007: \$35,183

Percent Below Poverty Line, Imperial County, 2004: 18.5

#### **Clay County Public Schools**

Location: Clay County, Kentucky Area Served: Entire County Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 23,730 Median Household Income, 2004: \$19,491 Adjusted to 2007: \$20,364 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 34.3

#### Coahoma County School District

Location: Coahoma County, Mississippi Area Served: Entire County Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 27,543

Median Household Income, 2004: \$23,560 Adjusted to 2007: \$24,615 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 30.6

# **Dallas Independent School District**

Location: Dallas, Texas Area Served: City of Dallas and surrounding communities Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 1,240,499<sup>35</sup> Median Household Income, 2004: \$41,645 Adjusted to 2007: \$43,511 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 16.2

#### **Denver Public Schools**

Location: Denver, Colorado Area Served: City and County of Denver Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 588,349 Median Household Income, 2004: \$41,767 Adjusted to 2007: \$43,638 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 15.2

# **Duval County Public Schools**

Location: Duval County, Florida Area Served: Entire County Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 849,159 Median Household Income, 2004: \$41,736 Adjusted to 2007: \$43,606 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 11.7

#### Madison School District #321

Location: Madison County, Idaho Area Served: Entire County Classification: Rural Population Served, 2007: 36,647 Median Household Income, 2004: \$32,569 Adjusted to 2007: \$34,028 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 15.6

# **Memphis City Schools**

Location: Memphis, Tennessee Area Served: City of Memphis Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 674,028 Median Household Income, 1999: \$32,285 Adjusted to 2007: \$36,902 Percent Below Poverty Line, 1999: 20.6

# New York City Public Schools

Location: New York, New York Area Served: New York City Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 8,724,527 Median Household Income, 1999: \$38,293 Adjusted to 2007: \$43,769 Percent Below Poverty Line, 1999: 21.2

# Pembroke School District

Location: Pembroke, New Hampshire Area Served: Pembroke, but the high school also serves three other towns Classification: Rural Population Served (Pembroke only), 2007: 7,353 Median Household Income, Merrimack County, 2004: \$51,969 Adjusted to 2007: \$54,297 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 6.3

# **Phoenix Union High School District**

Location: Phoenix, Arizona Area Served: City of Phoenix Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 1,552,259 Median Household Income, 1999: \$41,207 Adjusted to 2007: \$47,100 Percent Below Poverty Line, 1999: 15.8

# Santa Maria Independent School District

Location: Santa Maria, Texas Area Served: Santa Maria and Bluetown-Iglesia Antigua Classification: Rural Population Served, 2000: 1,538 Median Household Income, Cameron County, 2004: \$26,719 Adjusted to 2007: \$27,916 Percent Below Poverty Line, 2004: 29.4

# Seattle Public Schools

Location: Seattle, Washington Area Served: City of Seattle Classification: Urban Population Served, 2007: 594,210 Median Household Income, 1999: \$45,736 Adjusted to 2007: \$52,276 Percent Below Poverty Line, 1999: 11.8

	Allendale	Baldwin	BC-IG	Calipatria	Clay	Coahoma	Dallas	Denver
Income								
Monthly Salary	\$2,422	\$2,534	\$2,177	\$3,003	\$2,808	\$2,658	\$3,625	\$2,964
Expenses								
Loan Payment	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230
Rent	\$342	\$434	\$379	\$565	\$327	\$403	\$725	\$707
Food	\$354	\$329	\$329	\$347	\$354	\$354	\$354	\$347
Medical	\$93	\$26	<b>\$</b> 6	\$102	\$0	\$18	\$24	
Dental	20	\$0	\$8	\$102	\$21	\$30	\$13	\$0
Union Dues	N/A	\$83	N/A	\$90	N/A	N/A	N/A	\$14
Transportation	\$166	S176	\$171	\$192	\$169	\$168	\$169	S170
Auto Insurance	\$155	S144	\$88	\$143	\$249	S219	\$174	\$166
Car Loan Payment	\$94	\$94	\$94	\$94	\$94	\$94	\$94	\$94
Clothing/Laundry	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100
Telephone (landline)	\$13	S40	\$25	\$40	\$33	\$33	\$33	\$31
Telephone (cell)	S40	\$40	\$40	\$40	S40	\$40	\$40	\$40
Internet	S42	\$30	\$22	\$30	S33	\$33	\$33	\$31
Cable	\$42	\$38	\$35	\$38	\$33	\$33	\$33	\$31
Start-up/Miscellaneous	\$80	S80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80
Taxes (State)	\$132	\$102	\$96	S79	\$138	\$86	N/A	\$137
Taxes (Federal)	\$331	\$348	\$294	\$453	S404	\$366	\$608	\$443
Total Expenses	S2,214	\$2,294	\$1,997	\$2,725	\$2,305	\$2,287	\$2,710	\$2,621
Income Remaining	\$208	\$240	\$180	\$278	\$503	\$371	\$915	\$343
% Income Remaining	6%6	6%6	8%	%6	18%	14%	25%	12%
Dabt an 0/ of Tunner								

	Duval	Madison	Memphis	New York	Pembroke	Phoenix	Santa Maria	Seattle	Avg.
Income									
Monthly Salary	\$3,083	\$2,500	\$3,224	\$3,614	\$2,542	\$3,079	\$2,833	\$2,720	\$2,862
Expenses									
Loan Payment	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230	\$230
Rent	\$670	\$334	\$614	\$790	\$687	\$697	\$463	\$808	\$559
Food	\$354	\$347	\$354	\$378	\$378	S347	\$354	\$347	\$352
Medical	\$0	\$0	\$44	\$0	\$123	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$27
Dental	\$95	\$0	<b>S</b> 0	\$0	\$8	\$7	S15	<b>S</b> 0	\$19
Union Dues	N/A	N/A	N/A	290	\$57	N/A	N/A	\$70	\$25
<b>Fransportation</b>	\$176	\$174	\$167	\$180	\$166	\$172	\$169	\$183	\$173
Auto Insurance	\$152	S117	\$213	\$308	\$96	\$262	\$162	\$188	\$177
Car Loan Payment	S94	\$94	\$94	<b>\$94</b>	S94	S94	S94	\$94	<b>S</b> 94
Clothing/Laundry	S100	\$100	\$100	\$100	S100	\$100	\$100	\$100	\$100
Telephone (landline)	\$33	\$31	\$33	\$31	\$36	<b>\$29</b>	\$42	\$31	\$32
Felephone (cell)	\$40	S40	\$40	\$40	\$40	\$40	\$40	\$40	\$40
Internet	\$33	S31	\$33	\$31	\$36	\$29	S42	\$31	\$33
Cable	\$33	\$31	\$33	\$31	\$36	\$29	S42	<b>S</b> 31	\$34
Start-up/Miscellaneous	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80	\$80
Taxes (State)	N/A	\$113	N/A	\$272	N/A	\$71	N/A	N/A	\$77
Taxes (Federal)	\$473	\$342	\$508	\$605	\$349	\$472	\$410	\$382	\$424
Total Expenses	\$2,563	\$2,064	\$2,543	\$3,260	\$2,516	\$2,659	\$2,243	\$2,615	\$2,476
Income Remaining	\$520	\$436	\$681	\$354	<b>\$26</b>	\$420	\$590	\$105	\$386
% Income Remaining	17%	17%	21%	%01	1%	14%	21%	4%	13%
Deht as % of Income	70%	Oe/		197					

#### Sources

This section lists all data sources except for the specific bundles of goods used to estimate clothing, start-up/misc., and telephone (landline)/internet/television costs. That information is available upon request.

*Monthly Salary*. The annual salary for a first-year teacher with a bachelor's degree and no prior experience as reported by the district either on its website or in response to a direct query, divided by 12. The figures are for the 2007–08 school year. The following are the links for salary ladders available on the Web. For districts without websites listed here, salary data were obtained by calling district offices.

Allendale County Schools: The 2007-08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the business and finances department. The 2008-09 salary schedule is available at www.acs.k12.sc.us/downloads/737F0EB386D349E082 F8EA54C5551A45/Certified%20Salary%20Schedule%2008-09.pdf.

Baldwin Community Schools: The 2007–08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the central business office. The 2005–06 salary schedule and criteria for increases can be found in Appendix A-1 of the Master Agreement between the Baldwin Community Schools and Baldwin Education Association, available at www.baldwin.k12.mi.us/filesection/275/BEA\_MasterAgreement\_2005-2008\_Final.pdf.

Battle Creek-Ida Grove Community School District: The 2007-08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the business manager.

Calipatria Unified School District: The 2007–08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the business manager.

Clay County Public Schools: The 2007–08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the finance officer.

Coahoma County School District: The 2007–08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained from the payroll clerk.

Dallas Independent School District: The 2007–08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. The 2008–09 schedule is available in the district's "Salary Handbook" at www.dallasisd.org/employment/nas/SalaryHandbook.pdf.

Denver Public Schools: The 2007–08 salary schedule was found in the "Addendum to the DPS/DCTA Agreement: September 1, 2007" available at hr.dpsk12.org/pay/pdf/2007% 20Salary%20Schedule%20Changes.pdf.

Duval County Public Schools: The 2007-08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. The 2008-09 schedule is available at www.duvalschools.org/static/wearedcps/employeeinfo/teacher\_salary\_schedule.asp.

Madison School District #321: The 2007–08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. The 2008–09 schedule is available at d321.k12.id.us/main/. After reaching the main site click on the "District" tab and then "Certified Salary Schedule."

Memphis City Schools: The 2007–08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. The 2008–09 schedule is available at www.mc sk12.net /forms/10%20MONTH%20TEACHER%20SALARY%20SCHEDULE%20(24%20PAY).pdf.

New York City Public Schools: The 2007-08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained . The 2008-09 schedule is available at schools.nyc.gov/NR/rdonlyres/72DE1FF1-EDFC-40D7-9D61-831014B39D1E/0/7TeacherSalarySchedule.pdf.

Pembroke School District: The 2007-08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained from the human resources coordinator.

Phoenix Union High School District: The 2007-8 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained . The 2008-09 schedule is available at www.phxhs.k12.az.us/education/sctemp/a225b445549665bd3e9c3b8b5999e426/122046 4151/Teacher\_salary\_schedule\_08-09.pdf.

Santa Maria Independent School District: The 2007–08 salary schedule is unavailable on the district's website and was obtained through the business office.

Seattle Public Schools: The 2007-08 salary schedule is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. The 2008-09 schedule was not posted at the time this paper went to press but is scheduled to be available at http://www.seattleschools.org /area/hr/sal.xml.

*Loan Payment.* The monthly loan payment is derived from the most recent estimate of the average loan burden for new college graduates of four-year institutions as estimated by the Project on Student Debt, *Student Debt and the Class of 2006.*<sup>36</sup> That figure, \$21,100, was then adjusted for inflation to 2007, bringing it to \$21,450, which was adjusted again to reflect the smaller average debt burden borne by education majors. This was calculated using the 1999–2000 data in the U.S. Department of Education's *Debt Burden: A Comparison of 1992–93 and 1999–2000 Bachelor's Degree Recipients a Year After Graduating*, and yielded a debt level of \$20,011.<sup>37</sup> Finally, the monthly payment was derived using FinAid.org's loan calculator by using a 6.8 percent interest rate and 10-year term.

**Rent.** For noncounty and nonurban districts this report uses median gross rents for the county in which the district is located, rather than the district alone, because the housing stock from which teachers would choose would likely extend beyond district boundaries. Rents used were reported by the U.S. Census Bureau for 2000 and adjusted to 2007 dollars. "Gross rent" is defined by the Census Bureau as "the amount of the contract rent plus the estimated average monthly cost of utilities (electricity, gas, and water and sewer) and fuels (oil, coal, kerosene, wood, etc.) if these are paid for by the renter (or paid for the renter by someone else)."<sup>38</sup>

*Food.* The February 2008 monthly cost of the U.S. Department of Agriculture's Liberal Food Plan for a male 19–50 years of age was used. The liberal plan is "a national standard for a nutritious diet" that can be purchased at an expenditure level "in the top quartile of food spending."<sup>39</sup> In addition, \$32 was added to the monthly cost of \$318 for the purchase of prepared foods, and the resulting \$350 allotment was adjusted for regional differences in food prices as reported by the USDA.<sup>40</sup> Note that because only costs for males were used, this figure *overstates* actual costs, because the female costs for the Liberal Food Plan are 9 percent lower than the costs for males.

*Medical/Dental.* The monthly cost borne by the teacher for medical and dental coverage as reported by the district either on its website or in response to a direct query. Where multiple plans are offered the least expensive one for the teacher was selected.

Allendale County Schools: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the business and finances department.

Baldwin Community Schools: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the central business office. The 2005-06 MESSA PAK-A plan information and criteria for monthly charge increases can be found on page 29 of the Master Agreement between the Baldwin Community Schools and Baldwin Education Association, available at www.baldwin.k12.mi.us/filesection/275/BEA\_MasterAgreement\_2005-2008\_Final.pdf.

Battle Creek-Ida Grove Community School District: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the business manager.

Calipatria Unified School District: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the business manager. Medical and dental benefit costs to the teacher were quoted as a single number, and were split in half for calculation purposes only.

Clay County Public Schools: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the finance officer.

Coahoma County School District: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the payroll clerk.

Dallas Independent School District: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. 2008–09 information is available at www.disdatyourservice.org/SiteNavTemplateBaCost5.aspx. TRS ActiveCare 1 was used for medical and Dental HMO for dental.

Denver Public Schools: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. 2008-09 is available at hr.dpsk12.org/benefits/insurance/rates.shtml. Note that teachers can get medical and dental coverage at no cost to themselves using the DPS Flex Plan, which is itemized at hr.dpsk12.org/benefits/insurance/district\_contribution.shtml.

Duval County Public Schools: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained. Information for 2008-09 is available at www.duvalschools.org/static/wearedcps/employeeinfo/employee benefits/downloads/08-09%20Medical%20Plan%20C%20Communication.pdf. Dental costs were obtained from the benefits department.

Madison School District #321: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the payroll and benefits department.

Memphis City Schools: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information is no longer available on the district's website, from which it was obtained.. 2008–09 is available at secure.ben ergy.com/ASPX/EE/ReviewPlanCosts.aspx. Dental costs are covered under the medical premium, and monthly charges were converted to 24 pay periods to reflect 12-month costs.

New York City Public Schools: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information is unavailable. Medical information for 2008–09 is available at www.nyc.gov/html/olr/down loads/pdf/healthb/emp\_rates.pdf. Public school employees have the same insurance options as all city employees, including several that require no payroll deduction. Dental costs for United Federation of Teachers members are covered under the UFT/SIDS Participating Dentist Program.

Pembroke School District: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the human resources coordinator.

Phoenix Union High School District: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit information is unavailable. Medical and dental information for 2008–09 is available on page 6 of the "Phoenix Union High School District Benefits Enrollment Guide" at www.google.com/ search?hl=en&q=%22Phoenix+Union+High+School+District%22+%22Benefits+Enrollment+ Guide%22. The "Middle Option" medical and "Pre Paid Option-Total Dental Administrators" plans were used.

Santa Maria Independent School District: 2007-08 medical and dental benefit information was obtained through the business office.

Seattle Public Schools: 2007–08 medical and dental benefit costs are available through the www.seattleschools.org/area/hr/groupbenefits.xml website. Both medical and dental coverage cost an individual teacher nothing after including the district's monthly benefit contribution. The 2007–08 district monthly contribution rate is unavailable on the district's website, but the 2008–09 rate can be obtained via the website just cited.

**Union Dues.** The monthly dues borne by the teacher where it is necessary to be represented by a union. Agency fees, which are lesser charges nonunion members must pay to cover the costs of collective bargaining in states where districts are required to negotiate with unions, were not used. The figure includes local, state, and national affiliate dues where the teacher is required to join all affiliates, as reported by districts in response to direct queries.

Allendale County Schools: no membership requirement.

Baldwin Community Schools: Baldwin Community Schools did not report union dues, so the highest of all the districts—New York City's—was used in its place in order to estimate the highest likely costs to the teacher. The reported figure of \$83 is *not* the reported dues.

Battle Creek-Ida Grove Community School District: no membership requirement.

Calipatria Unified School District: 2007-08 union dues were obtained through the business manager.

Clay County Public Schools: no membership requirement.

Coahoma County School District: no membership requirement.

Dallas Independent School District: no membership requirement.

Denver Public Schools: dues were calculated according to Article 1, Section 8, of the Denver Classroom Teachers Association Bylaws, available at www.denverclassroom.org/By\_Laws.html#ARTICLEI. For the 2007–08 school year, the step 8, BA salary was \$39,820.

Duval County Public Schools: no membership requirement.

Madison School District #321: no membership requirement.

Memphis City Schools: no membership requirement.

New York City Public Schools: dues were calculated using "11/07–12/07" rates at www.uft. org/member/money/tax/uft\_dues/.

Pembroke School District: 2007-08 union dues were obtained through the human resources coordinator.

Phoenix Union High School District: no membership requirement.

Santa Maria Independent School District: no membership requirement.

Seattle Public Schools: dues data were received from the Seattle Education Association by e-mail.

*Transportation.* The monthly cost to fill a 13.2-gallon Toyota Corolla fuel tank once a week with regular unleaded gasoline. The price used is from April 1, 2008, as reported for each state by the American Automobile Association.<sup>41</sup> Where public transportation is available the money could be used for that instead of driving.

Automobile Insurance. Estimated monthly cost for "recommended" insurance, paid in full, for a 22-year-old male with no previous accidents driving a 2000 Toyota Corolla as estimated for each state on Progressive.com.

*Car Loan Payment.* Estimated monthly cost to pay off a 2000 Toyota Corolla CE in good condition, valued at \$5,335 by the Kelley Blue Book, with a \$1,000 down payment and a 60-month loan at 7.43 percent interest.

*Clothing/Laundry.* Estimated using packages of men's and women's wear that would provide a full business wardrobe for the teacher with a final cost pro-rated over twelve months. The higher of the two packages—the men's—came out to \$831, or \$69 per month, and was then applied across the board. Added to this was a monthly approximation of laundry costs for two wash loads and one hour of drying per week, plus \$3.00 per month for detergent. The final laundry costs stor was \$31, which added to the pro-rated clothing costs totaled \$100 permonth. No costs for possible dry cleaning were included. Detailed lists of clothing in the packages and their prices are available upon request.

**Telephone (Landline)/Internet/Television.** In most cases these services were purchased in a "bundle" and the prices were either split three ways or according to the prices for specific bundle components as indicated by the provider. In two cases, complete bundles were not available and the services would have to be purchased separately. These were in Allendale, South Carolina, in which cable and internet access could be purchased as a bundle but landline telephone service had to be purchased separately, and Battle Creek-Ida Grove, Iowa, in which tele-

# 162

phone and satellite television access could be purchased as a bundle but internet access had to be purchased separately. The specifics of each plan are available upon request.

Telephone (Cell). The Verizon Wireless "Nationwide Basic" plan was used.

*Start-Up/Miscellaneous.* Costs were estimated using a package of home furnishings, kitchenware, and consumer electronics that a former student newly on his own might need, though most recent graduates would be expected to already have some of the items included. The total cost was \$845, which pro-rated over 12 months equaled roughly \$70 per month, a figure that was increased to \$80 to cover items possibly not accounted for in the sample package. Detailed lists of items in the package and their prices are available upon request.

*State Taxes.* All state taxes, where applicable, were estimated on 2007 state income tax forms using the teacher's full salary as federal taxable income and without taking any non-standard credits or deductions. This was done for New York, but for New York City the local income tax was also included.

Federal Taxes. All federal taxes were estimated using the Internal Revenue Service's "2007 Federal Tax Rate Schedules."  $^{42}$ 

# Notes

1. Luke Swarthout, "Paying Back, Not Giving Back: Student Debt's Negative Impact on Public Service. Career Opportunities," The State PIRGs' Higher Education Project, April 2006.

2. Public Law 110-84, 110th Cong., 2d sess. (October 1, 2007).

3. HR 6144 IH, 110th Cong., 2d sess. (May 22, 2008).

4. Public Law 110-315, 110th Cong., 2d sess. (August 14, 2008).

5. William G. Howell and Martin R. West, "Is the Price Right?" *Education Next*, Summer, 2008, pp. 37-41.

6. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2007," www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes\_stru.ht m#00-0000. The figure is for all teachers identified as elementary, middle school, and secondary (not including special and vocational education).

7. Christopher B. Swanson, "Teacher Salaries, Looking at Comparable Jobs," *Quality Counts 2008*, pp. 16-18. It is unclear what year the salary data are from. The article suggests the data might come from a 2004 Economic Policy Institute publication, but that is not clear. Since it is the relative value of teachers' salaries to other professionals, however, this should not effect the authors' findings of salary comparability.

8. Richard Vedder, "Forum: Comparable Worth," *Education Next*, Summer 2003, www.hoover.org/ publications/ednext/3347411.html.

9. Jay P. Greene and Marcus Winters, "How Much Are Public School Teachers Paid?," *Civic Report* no. 50, January 2007, www.manhattan-institute.org/ html/cr\_50.htm.

10. Sean P. Corcoran and Lawrence Mishel, review of *How Much are Public School Teachers Paid?* Education Policy Studies Laboratory, February 19, 2007, epsl.asu.edu/epru/ttreviews/EPSL-0702 -229-EPRU.pdf.

11. Greene and Winters, Executive Summary.

12. The wage data is available at the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2007," www. bls.gov/oes/current/oes\_stru.htm#00-0000. The average number of paid vacation days and holidays for professionals is from the U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, "National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in Private Industry in the United States, March 2007, p. 4, www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/sp/ebsm0006.pdf. The average number of days that teachers were required to work was estimated, and the 7.5-hour day was estimated by adding a half hour to the beginning and end of a 6.5-hour school day.

13. National Education Association, "Professional Pay: Myths and Facts," www.nea.org/pay/teacher myths.html.

14. Rachel Krantz-Kent, "Teachers' Work Patterns: When, Where, and How Much Do U.S. Teachers Work?" *Monthly Labor Review*, March 28, pp. 52–59.

 National Education Association, Status of the American Public School Teacher 2000–2002, August 2003, Table 75. www.nea.org/edstats/images/sta tus.pdf, August 2003, table 75. 16. The College Board, "Trends in College Pricing: 2007," www.collegeboard.com/prod\_downloads/ about/news\_info/trends/trends\_pricing\_07.pdf, table 4a.

17. The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid: 2007," www.collegeboard.com/prod\_downloads/ about/news\_info/trends/trends\_aid\_07.pdf, table 7a.

18. The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid: 2007," Table 1b.

19. "Student Loans," FinAid.org, www.finaid.org/ loans/.

20. The Project on Student Debt, "Quick Facts about Student Debt," projectonstudentdebt.org/ files/File/Debt\_Facts\_and\_Sources.pdf.

21. Swarthout, p. 4.

22. Ibid., p. 11.

23. To approximate differing aid based on the costs of the school attended, the private four-year and public four-year college total charges, in constant 2007 dollars, were weighted for enrollment and an overall, enrollment-weighted average was determined. The average total aid per full-time-equivalent student was then adjusted to reflect differences from the average for public and private schools. From there, the new aid amounts were subtracted from TFRB for public and private four-year schools in the 2007–08 and 1987–88 school years and the after-aid percentage cost change was calculated. Enrollments to calculate overall average tuition were obtained from the U.S. Department of Education, Digest of Education Statistics: 2007, table 210, nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d07/tables/dt 07\_210.asp?referrer=list. Enrollment for 2005, the latest available, was used for 2007-08 proportions. TFRB came from The College Board, "Trends in College Pricing: 2007," table 4a. Student aid data used 2006–07 and 1986–87 (the closest to the years analyzed) from The College Board, "Trends in Student Aid: 2007," table 7a

24. Jim McWhinney, "How Much Can You Afford?," Investopedia, www.investopedia.com/article s/pf/05/030905.asp.

25. FinAid.org recommends not letting debt payments exceed 10 to 15 percent of a borrower's income (FinAid.org, "Student Loan Advisor-Undergraduate Students," www.finaid.org/calcu lators/undergradadvisor.phtml), while Sandy Baum and Saul Schwartz cite an 8 percent maximum debt-to-income ratio as the lending industry standard. Sandy Baum and Saul Schwarz, "How Much Debt Is Too Much: Defining Benchmarks for Manageable Student Debt," College Board, 2006, p. 2.

26. Baum and Schwarz, p. 12.

27. Swarthout, p. 13.

28. Baum and Schwarz, p. 4-12.

29. Ibid., p. 11.

30. Susan P. Choy and Xiaojie Li, "Debt Burden: A Comparison of 1992-93 and 1999-2000 Bachelor's Degree Recipients a Year after Graduating," U.S. Department of Education, March 2005, Table 2. Ideally, the borrowing differential between different majors should be compared state-by-state, but that information is not currently available.

31. Vaishali Honawar, "School Districts Devising New Ways to Offer Teachers Affordable Housing," *Education Week*, August 9, 2006. Florida's Education Department maintains a website listing several scores and companies that offer teacher discounts at www.fldoe.org/justforteachers/discounts.asp.

32. Project on Student Debt, Student Debt and the Class of 2006, projectonstudentdebt.org/files/pub/ State\_by\_State\_report\_FINAL.pdf, p. 3. The Project on Student Debt also provides an interactive map with loan averages for each state available at projectonstudentdebt.org/state\_by\_state-data. php. The data it contains were not used to calculate debt amounts for this paper because it averages debt for state institutions, not debt for students from each state. The national average was also used because students have mobility—they neither have to go to school not teach in specific states, though there can be a licensure cost to completing teacher training in one state and teaching in another.

33. Unfortunately, the Census calculation of median rent does not break units down by number of bedrooms. Presumably, though, units with different numbers of bedrooms are in the range of the median rent.

34. Includes Baldwin Village. Census data unavailable for others served.

35. Includes only the city of Dallas.

36. Project on Student Debt, *Student Debt and the Class of 2006*, http://projectonstudentdebt.org/files/pub/State\_by\_State\_report\_FINAL.pdf, p. 3.

37. U.S. Department of Education, Debt Burden: A Comparison of 1992–93 and 1999–2000 Bachelor's Degree Recipients a Year after Graduating, http:// nccs.ed.gov/pubsearch/pubsinfo.asp?pubid=200 5170, table 2. 38. U.S Census Bureau, American Fact Finder, Glossary, http://factfinder.census.gov/home/en/eps/glossary\_g.html.

39. U.S. Department of Agriculture, *The Low-Cost*, *Moderate Cost, and Liberal Food Plans, 2007*, November 2007, p. ES-1.

40. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Amber Waves, "Retail Food Prices Vary Significantly Across U.S. Region," http://www.ers.usda.gov/AmberWaves /February08/Indicators/OnTheMap.htm, February 2008.

41. American Automobile Association, "Daily Fuel Gauge Report," April 1, 2008.

42. U.S. Internal Revenue Service, "2007 Federal Tax Rate Schedules," http://www.irs.gov/forms pubs/article/0,sid=164272,00.html.

## STUDIES IN THE POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

- 628. The Case against Government Intervention in Energy Markets: Revisited Once Again by Richard L. Gordon (December 1, 2008)
- 627. A Federal Renewable Electricity Requirement: What's Not to Like? by Robert J. Michaels (November 13, 2008)
- 626. The Durable Internet: Preserving Network Neutrality without Regulation by Timothy B. Lee (November 12, 2008)
- 625. High-Speed Rail: The Wrong Road for America by Randal O'Toole (October 31, 2008)
- 624. Fiscal Policy Report Card on America's Governors: 2008 by Chris Edwards (October 20, 2008)
- 623. **Two Kinds of Change: Comparing the Candidates on Foreign Policy** by Justin Logan (October 14, 2008)
- 622. A Critique of the National Popular Vote Plan for Electing the President by John Samples (October 13, 2008)
- 621. **Medical Licensing: An Obstacle to Affordable, Quality Care** by Shirley Svorny (September 17, 2008)
- 620. **Markets vs. Monopolies in Education: A Global Review of the Evidence** by Andrew J. Coulson (September 10, 2008)
- 619. **Executive Pay: Regulation vs. Market Competition** by Ira T. Kay and Steven Van Putten (September 10, 2008)
- 618. **The Fiscal Impact of a Large-Scale Education Tax Credit Program** by Andrew J. Coulson with a Technical Appendix by Anca M. Cotet (July 1, 2008)

617.	Roadmap to Gridlock: The Failure of Long-Range Metropolitan Transportation Planning by Randal O'Toole (May 27, 2008)
616.	Dismal Science: The Shortcomings of U.S. School Choice Research and How to Address Them by John Merrifield (April 16, 2008)
615.	Does Rail Transit Save Energy or Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions? by Randal O'Toole (April 14, 2008)
614.	Organ Sales and Moral Travails: Lessons from the Living Kidney Vendor Program in Iran by Benjamin E. Hippen (March 20, 2008)
613.	The Grass Is Not Always Greener: A Look at National Health Care Systems Around the World by Michael Tanner (March 18, 2008)
612.	Electronic Employment Eligibility Verification: Franz Kafka's Solution to Illegal Immigration by Jim Harper (March 5, 2008)
611.	Parting with Illusions: Developing a Realistic Approach to Relations with Russia by Nikolas Gvosdev (February 29, 2008)
610.	<b>Learning the Right Lessons from Iraq</b> by Benjamin H. Friedman, Harvey M. Sapolsky, and Christopher Preble (February 13, 2008)
609.	What to Do about Climate Change by Indur M. Goklany (February 5, 2008)
608.	<b>Cracks in the Foundation: NATO's New Troubles</b> by Stanley Kober (January 15, 2008)
607.	The Connection between Wage Growth and Social Security's Financial Condition by Jagadeesh Gokhale (December 10, 2007)
606.	The Planning Tax: The Case against Regional Growth-Management Planning by Randal O'Toole (December 6, 2007)
605.	The Public Education Tax Credit by Adam B. Schaeffer (December 5, 2007)
604.	A Gift of Life Deserves Compensation: How to Increase Living Kidney Donation with Realistic Incentives by Arthur J. Matas (November 7, 2007)
603.	<b>What Can the United States Learn from the Nordic Model?</b> by Daniel J. Mitchell (November 5, 2007)
602.	Do You Know the Way to L.A.? San Jose Shows How to Turn an Urban

Area into Los Angeles in Three Stressful Decades by Randal O'Toole (October 17, 2007)

- 601. The Freedom to Spend Your Own Money on Medical Care: A Common Casualty of Universal Coverage by Kent Masterson Brown (October 15, 2007)
- 600. **Taiwan's Defense Budget: How Taipei's Free Riding Risks War** by Justin Logan and Ted Galen Carpenter (September 13, 2007)
- 599. End It, Don't Mend It: What to Do with No Child Left Behind by Neal McCluskey and Andrew J. Coulson (September 5, 2007)
- 598. Don't Increase Federal Gasoline Taxes—Abolish Them by Jerry Taylor and Peter Van Doren (August 7, 2007)
- 597. **Medicaid's Soaring Cost: Time to Step on the Brakes** by Jagadeesh Gokhale (July 19, 2007)
- 596. **Debunking Portland: The City That Doesn't Work** by Randal O'Toole (July 9, 2007)
- 595. **The Massachusetts Health Plan: The Good, the Bad, and the Ugly** by David A. Hyman (June 28, 2007)
- 594. The Myth of the Rational Voter: Why Democracies Choose Bad Policies by Bryan Caplan (May 29, 2007)
- 593. Federal Aid to the States: Historical Cause of Government Growth and Bureaucracy by Chris Edwards (May 22, 2007)
- 592. The Corporate Welfare State: How the Federal Government Subsidizes U.S. Businesses by Stephen Slivinski (May 14, 2007)
- 591. The Perfect Firestorm: Bringing Forest Service Wildfire Costs under Control by Randal O'Toole (April 30, 2007)
- 590. In Pursuit of Happiness Research: Is It Reliable? What Does It Imply for Policy? by Will Wilkinson (April 11, 2007)
- Energy Alarmism: The Myths That Make Americans Worry about Oil by Eugene Gholz and Daryl G. Press (April 5, 2007)

Published by the Cato Institute, Policy Analysis is a regular Additional copies of Policy Analysis are \$6.00 each (\$3.00 series evaluating government policies and offering proposals each for five or more). To order, or for a complete listing of for reform. Nothing in Policy Analysis should be construed as available studies, write the Cato Institute, 1000 Massachusetts necessarily reflecting the views of the Cato Institute or as an Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001 or call toll attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Con- free 1-800-767-1241 (8:30-4:30 eastern time).

## "Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits," June 15, 2011, REPORT BY VANCE H. FRIED



# Federal Higher Education Policy and the Profitable Nonprofits

by Vance H. Fried

#### **Executive Summary**

Undergraduate education is a highly profit-bies. They do not show profits on their books, but instead lack their profits in the form of spending on some combination of research, graduate edu-tation, low-demand majors, low faculty teaching loads, excess compensation, and featherbedding their loadsry is high profits come at the expense of students and teapayer. To lower the cost of education, federal goover rimment policies should ne corourage compen-tion. Regulations should not favor nonprofits over for-profits. Further, the accrediation pro-ress should be reformed so that any qualified institution can easily enter the industry. The financial-aid process should be rederegisted currently hold over prospective students. The higher-education industry is heavily sub-

Vance H. Pried is Riata Professor of Entrepreneurship at Oklahoma State University and author of Better/ Cheaper College: An Entrepreneur's Guide to Rescuing Undergraduate Education. His research focuscs on higher diseation, enterpreneurship and public policy, the eventure capital industry, and management of rapid growth firms. First presnoisty was a private practice attorney, an oil company executive, and an investment banker.

CATC

# 168

Comparing the costs of educating undergraduate students to perpupil revenue, nonprofit schools have higher "profit" margins than for-profits.

## Introduction

As a result of rapid increases in the amount of federal financial aid and other federal student assistance programs going to for-profit schools, Tom Harkin has launched a broad-based oversight effort to better understand how well for-profit schools, many of which are highly profitable publicly traded corporations, are serving the students attending the schools and the taxpayers who commit approximately \$24 billion to the schools each year.<sup>1</sup>

So reads the website of Sen. Tom Harkin (D-IA), chairman of the Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee. The senator's interest in oversight of federal student-assistance programs is laudable, but should not be limited to for-profit colleges. Federal aid to nonprofit colleges should also be a matter of great concern. Indeed, taxpayers' annual commitment to nonprofit schools is much higher than it is to for-profit institutions.

So why are nonprofit institutions not getting the same scrutiny as for-profit schools? The inattention is perhaps unsurprising, given that many of the for-profits are not just profitable, they are *highly* profitable. For example, Apollo Group, owners of the University of Phoenix, reported a 30 percent operating profit margin in the first quarter of 2011.<sup>2</sup> However, comparing the actual cost of educating undergraduate students to per-pupil revenue, it appears that the "profit" margins of nonprofit schools are in fact higher than for-profit colleges.

# Identifying Nonprofit Profits

How can a nonprofit have profits? Simply put, it happens when the revenue the nonprofit derives from providing a service

2

exceeds the cost of providing that service. This might seem obvious, but it is often assumed that putatively "nonprofit" schools, by virtue of their designation, never make a profit from providing a particular service. In addition, such schools never report that they have realized profits, even when the profits happen to be large. Why? Because profits are reported as expenses. Nonprofit schools take their profits from undergraduate education (which is typically the main focus of policymakers who are seeking greater affordability, access, etc.) in the form of spending on some combination of research, graduate education, low-demand majors, low faculty teaching loads, excess compensation, and featherbedding.

Profits from undergraduate education are of two types: economic rents and subsidies for other missions. Economic rents are payments made to college insiders that do not increase college outputs. Excess compensation (e.g., a small-college president making over \$1 million) and featherbedding (e.g., a 10:1 student faculty ratio) are economic rents. Subsidy for other missions is the spending on missions that are unrelated to undergraduate education but are funded partially by revenue generated through undergrads, such as graduate education and research. Unlike economic rents, this spending does increase the colleges' outputs, and applying the term profits to it is not making a value judgment as to whether it is good for society and/or appropriate for the school. Rather, the point is that it is spending beyond what is necessary to provide an undergraduate student with a high-quality education. It is spending coming, in part, from undergraduates' tuition payments that provides no benefits to undergraduate students. From a public policy standpoint the high profits earned by nonprofit colleges do not justify punitive regulation of the industry any more than do the high profits earned by forprofit colleges. Rather, as will be discussed in depth, the federal public-policy problem is that various government actions benefit the higher education industry at the expense of the undergraduate student and the taxpayer.

The profligacy of nonprofit colleges is well known. As long-time Harvard president Derek Bok once quipped, "universities share one characteristic with compulsive gamblers and exiled royalty: there is never enough money to satisfy their desires."<sup>3</sup>

Why do nonprofit colleges behave this way? Thirty years ago, Howard R. Bowen, an economist and president of three different colleges, proposed what is known in education circles as Bowen's Law.<sup>4</sup> It can be summarized as "colleges raise all the money they can, and spend all the money they can raise." Bowen's Law is well-accepted by scholars of higher education economics.<sup>5</sup>

But don't colleges try their best to keep costs low in order to keep tuition down? No! As Bowen points out:

The question of what *ought* higher education to cost—what is the minimal amount needed to provide services of acceptable quality—does not enter the process except as it is imposed from the outside. The higher educational system itself provides no guidance of a kind that weighs costs and benefits in terms of the public interest. The duty of setting limits thus falls, by default, upon those who provide the money, mostly legislators and students and their families.<sup>6</sup>

This isn't to say that most college insiders necessarily realize they are spending excessively. Rather, spending for just about anything is justifiable to them in the name of reputation and the pursuit of knowledge.<sup>7</sup> Further, the culture of academia tends to see practical financial concerns as anathema to the scholarly ideal.

Robert É. Martin, an economics professor wich substantial experience as a faculty member at both a large state research university and a small liberal arts college, recently expanded on Bowen's Law. He concluded:

... as the Bowen hypothesis suggests, higher education finance is a black

3

hole that cannot be filled. The relationship between revenues and subsequent costs has a dynamic feedback effect. Higher education responds to higher costs by raising tuition and fees or initiating fundraising campaigns. But because costs in higher education are capped only by total revenues, there is no incentive to minimize costs. The costs go up in tandem with revenues. The next year, the cycle begins again because the higher costs mean that the new programs must be financed by additional revenues. There is thus a never-ending spiral effect between revenues and cost.

As revenues increase, faculty, administrators, and board members extract more surplus from the cash flows in the form of higher costs and then use those higher costs as justification for more revenue. *Imagine the consumer's response if for-profit firms argued they had* to raise prices because the surplus that they extracted during the last period (i.e., profit) increased [italics added].<sup>8</sup>

But why wouldn't for-profit schools also just do more—regardless of its value—as revenues increased? Largely because their goal is to maximize the return to investors, which requires doing as efficiently as possible those things that customers want and are willing to pay for.

# **High Industry Profits**

The profits of nonprofit colleges are not readily visible from publicly reported financial data. Colleges directly report their revenues, but not their real costs, so the profits are invisible from a financial accounting standpoint. To know profits, one needs to know real costs.

There are two viable approaches to identifying real costs. One is to use a build-up method to determine costs at a college that utilized best practices to provide an underHigher education finance is a black hole that cannot be filled. graduate education. This approach eliminates both economic rents and other mission subsidies. The problem is that it is based on a hypothetical college. One published study by this author has

used the build-up method for a hypothetical college.9 It created a business model for a hypothetical College of Entrepreneurship and Leadership in Society (CELS) and then determined its cost by developing a detailed pro forma statement of operating costs. The basic design premise was simple: maximize value to the student. Determine what package of benefits (primarily learning) and price is attractive to them. If an activity has a high cost but provides a substantial benefit, do it. but do it as efficiently as possible. If an activity adds significant cost but only minor benefits, don't do it. CELS was designed as a high-quality residential college. It didn't cut any corners on spending, but it did not spend profits.

The CELS pro forma statement takes a detailed look at the cost side of providing education. In 21 pages it presents individual cost items down to the number of clerical staff needed in the registrar's office and photocopying costs for class handouts. The biggest cost item, faculty salaries, was determined by first creating a curriculum for general education and nine broad majors, including business and engineering science; second, by determining the number of courses to be offered in a year, given the curriculum and enrollment; and third, by determining the size and makeup of faculty staffing necessary to teach those courses. Faculty salaries were at the national average for small doctorate-granting institutions. Minimal use was made of adjunct faculty. Depreciation assumed a new campus in the Dallas, Texas area with per-foot construction costs 20 percent higher than the regional average.

The College of Entrepreneurship and Leadership in Society's operating costs were \$6,705 per pupil for a college with 3,200 students. Because of some loss due to economies of scale, costs went up to \$9,200 per student for a small college with 1,200 students. On

4

the other hand, a commuter college could realize about \$1,700 in savings by eliminating student life activities, such as athletics, concerts, and student organizations.

The second approach to identifying real costs is to use actual cost data from real colleges. Publicly available data on college costs do a poor job of allocating costs to various missions. Costs for graduate instruction are lumped in with undergraduate instruction, and many research costs are allocated to instruction, not research. However, some states perform internal studies that more accurately allocate spending by mission for their state-owned colleges, producing data that do not lump costs of other missions in with undergraduate instruction.

Florida, Illinois, and Ohio make their actual cost data available in this manner in a report published by the State Higher Education Executive Officers (SHEEO).<sup>10</sup> Actual costs for undergraduate education were \$7,080 in Florida, \$11,040 in Ohio, and \$7,980 in Illinois. The drawback of the SHEEO study is that it does not eliminate economic rents tied to undergraduate education.

Based upon the CELS and SHEEO studies, the real cost of undergraduate education could vary from \$5,000 to \$9,000 per year, depending on institutional characteristics.<sup>11</sup> For simplicity of presentation, assume \$8,000 is the real cost of providing a quality undergraduate college in a residential setting.

As itemized in Table 1, the average private undergraduate college has net tuition revenues-sticker-price tuition and academic fees minus tuition discounts (often called institutional scholarships)--of \$13,515 per student per year, plus \$7,292 per student per year in donations and endowment income.<sup>12</sup> Based on tuition revenues alone, the average private undergraduate school makes about \$5,500 per student. When donations and endowment income are added, profits jump to \$12,800 per student. That's more than a 60 percent net profit margin per student-double the margin of for-profit Phoenix-and that's just the average. Many private scolleges are much more profitable from tuition alone.

The average private undergraduate school makes \$12,800 in profits per student, based on tuition, donations, and endowments.

# Table 1 Private Bachelor's Colleges, Average Annual Revenue per Student

	Without donations (\$)	With donations (\$
Net Tuition	13,515	13,515
Donations/Endowments	0	7,292
Revenues	13,515	20,807
Costs	8,000	8,000
Profits	5,515	12,807

Source: The Delta Project on Postsecondary Education Costs, Productivity, and Accountability. Figures are for a private bachelor's college in 2008.

Table 2

Public Research Universities, Average Annual Revenue per Student

	Without subsidy (\$)	With subsidy (\$)
Net Tuition	10,000	10,000
State Subsidy	0	9,000
Revenues	10,000	19,000
Costs	8,000	8,000
Profits	2,000	11,000

Public colleges are also highly profitable, as illustrated in Table 2. Take a typical public research university that charges in-state tuition of \$10,000 per student (see Table 3 for a list of such schools and their prices) and receives a state subsidy of \$12,000 per student. The difference between out-of-state and in-state tuition is a good proxy for the subsidy for instate students.<sup>13</sup> Assume that \$3,000 of the subsidy is earmarked for research and public service, leaving \$9,000 to subsidize undergraduare education. The university has a 20 percent margin simply from in-state tuition. Margins jump to 58 percent when the state subsidy for undergraduate education is included.

## Undergraduate Education as a Commercial Enterprise

Nonprofit colleges, whether private or

government owned, were originally designed to provide an education to students funded by a mix of commercial and donated funding. The commercial funding came in the form of tuition paid by students for their education. The donations came in the form of charitable giving and state subsidies. These donations were used to reduce the need for commercial funding. In other words, the donation benefited the student by reducing tuition. This is how most nonprofits were funded until the 1980s.

Over the last 30 years the amount of nontuition funding has increased substantially. In 1980, states were the primary donors to higher education through the subsidy they provided to state-owned colleges. States have continued to generously fund higher education. While in some years there have been cuts because of downturns in state tax revenues, historically the subsidy has gone back up as Until the 1980s, nonprofit colleges used their donations to benefit the students by reducing tuition.

5

1	1	3

#### Table 3

#### In-State Tuition and Fees, Public Research Universities, 1980 and 2010

University	2010 (\$)	1980 (in 2010 \$
Pennsylvania State University	17,344	4,272
University of Illinois–Urbana-Champaign	15,144	2,561
University of Michigan–Ann Arbor	14,168	3,822
University of California-Berkeley	12,461	1,994
University of Colorado at Boulder	11,960	2,590
University of Kansas	11,780	2,007
University of Virginia-Main Campus	10,906	2,712
University of Connecticut	10,416	2,780
University of Kentucky	9,813	1,775
Texas A & M University	9,606	1,273
University of Iowa	9,220	2,160
The University of Texas at Austin	8,930	1,176
Ohio State University-Main Campus	8,679	2,890
Indiana University-Bloomington	8,613	2,637
University of Wisconsin-Madison	8,310	2,619
University of California-Los Angeles	8,266	1,976
University of Maryland-College Park	8,053	2,301
University of Alabama	7,900	1,991
University of North Carolina–Chapel Hill	6,666	1,556
University of Florida	5,381	1,931

Sources: Tuition and fees for 1980 were taken from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (http:// nccs.ed.gov/ipeds/datacenter) and converted to 2010 dollars using the Consumer Price Index. Tuition and fees for 2010 were taken from the universities' own websites. Many colleges vary their tuition and fees based upon the number of credit hours taken, course level, and subject matter. The figures shown assume that a student is taking 32 hours (16 per semester) of upper-division business courses.

6

the state's financial position improved. In fact, between 1987 and 2009, per capita state spending on higher education increased by 31 percent in real terms.<sup>14</sup>

At the same time, the federal government radically increased funding for higher education. From 2000 to 2010, annual student lending went from \$42 billion to \$96 billion and Pell grants increased from \$9 billion to \$28 billion.<sup>15</sup> Congress also created federal tax deductions and credits.<sup>16</sup> For example, in 2010, a married couple with an income under \$160,000 could receive a \$2,500 credit for their child's college tuition. Total federal tax benefits for higher education in 2009 totaled \$18.2 billion.<sup>17</sup>

Given this large flow of government funds, what have colleges done with their prices? They have aggressively raised them. For example, see the following table showing inflationadjusted, in-state tuition at several large stateowned research universities.

The funding model for higher education has changed at both public and private colleges. Today, tuition not only covers the full cost of providing an undergraduate education, it generates profits. Even at statesubsidized colleges, most undergraduate

Given the large inflow of government funds, what have colleges done with their prices? Aggressively raised them. students now pay the full cost of their education, with state subsidies going toward profits—particularly subsidies of other missions such as graduate education and research. Undergraduate education is clearly a profitgenerating commercial activity at nonprofit colleges. A major driver of this appears tobe the federal government, which by greatly increasing subsidies has allowed schools to earn increasingly larger profits.

#### Federal Policy Implications

The federal government has done nothing to restrain price increases, but rather has played a significant role in increased tuition prices, higher overall school profits, and significant transfers of wealth from students, parents, and taxpayers to colleges.<sup>18</sup> It has also helped the industry gull naïve citizens into believing that college is always a good investment, that price doesn't matter when deciding which college to attend, and that high student debt won't cause long-term economic hardship. This is in the face of a staggering 35 percent underemployment rate for college graduates and high student-loan default rates.<sup>19</sup> The net impact of federal policy is that college is less affordable for everyone, including lower-income students.

In light of this, one can seriously question why the federal government should be involved in higher education at all. Even if one ignores the constitutional argument against a federal role,<sup>30</sup> the results of federal involvement are not supportive of the wisdom of using top-down decisionmaking in higher education. Rather than trying to correct federal policy, it might be best to simply eliminate the federal role,<sup>21</sup> However, if there is to be a federal role, there are several areas for improvement.

#### Don't Discriminate against For-Profits

As suggested by Senator Harkin's recent hearings, many people within the government want federal programs to favor nonprofit colleges over for-profit colleges, per-

7

haps in part because for-profit schools are forthright about wanting to make money from their services to undergraduate students. Yet nonprofit schools often extract more profits from students and society than do for-profit schools. If it is to be concerned about anything in higher education, the federal government should be concerned about a college's instructional quality and cost, not its form of ownership.

#### Decrease Funding to the Industry

Rather than putting more money into the industry, the federal government should put in less and get the same output. Less federal money would force higher college productivity and, of course, lower government spending. And, as the following discussion of federal higher-education subsidies will illustrate, ensuring that all qualified students, regardless of their economic status, can get a college education requires little in the way of federal funding.

Direct Payments. Last year individual colleges received over \$2.3 billion in direct payments from the federal government. By far, the biggest recipient was Howard University. Howard is a private university that has historically received 50 percent of its revenues directly through the Department of Education budget. This amounted to \$206 million for general support in 2010.<sup>22</sup> While Howard University receives more than \$19,000 per student directly from the government, it still charges students \$17,000 a year for tuition.<sup>23</sup>

Direct payments to most colleges are not in the department budget. Instead, they come through earmarks.<sup>24</sup> With an average grant of \$500,000, most colleges receive much less than Howard through regular appropriations. However, many more colleges receive earmarks, which in total amounted to almost \$2 billion in 2010. Many of these earmarks were for research, but some were for education.

The Republican caucuses in both the House and Senate have recently adopted rules eliminating earmarking. Education-related earmarks can be easily eliminated, as well as other direct payments to colleges. The only Rather than putting more money into the higher education industry, the federal government should put in less. of colleges. Colleges justify many of their earmarks on the grounds that they are necessary to provide an education.<sup>25</sup> However, colleges already have revenues far in excess of educational costs. Colleges use these earmarks to pay costs, but they do not reduce tuition accordingly. In effect, earmarks increase profits. They aren't justifiable, even if there were no federal deficit. *Loans.* The current federal loan programs

adverse impact will be on the profit margins

are not only costly to taxpayers, they can be very harmful to borrowers. Take the case of Kelli Space, a first-generation college student from New Jersey who graduated from Northeastern University with a BA in sociology and almost \$200,000 of student loans.<sup>26</sup> The student-loan programs encourage students like Space to spend excessively on college without paying serious attention to its costs and benefits. Further, excessive borrowing can put a student in a very poor financial situation after graduation. A student can struggle all his life to pay off a loan for an overpriced college degree, and unlike most consumer debt, student loans are non-dischargeable in bankruptcy.

In the long run students would benefit from reducing the amount of money they can borrow from the government and capping the amount of student debt that is non-dischargeable in bankruptcy. The goal should not be to do away with a student's ability to borrow for reasonable college costs, but rather to avoid excessive debt and costs. Given this goal, how high should the cap be? Let's look at the question in two ways. First, let's consider what amount is reeayable, and second, what amount is needed.

The rule of thumb among financial counselors is that the total student debt should not exceed the first year's earnings.<sup>27</sup> At that level, the graduate can live comfortably and still repay debt. Some argue this is overly conservative, since it assumes that the debtor's income will not rise beyond entry level. Of course, earnings vary significantly by individual and major—young engineering graduates get paid a lot more than young son

8

ciology graduates. So, let's assume the maximum loan is set at \$40,000. Would this be enough money to finance a student's college education?

Take the extreme case of a student with no savings and no family support. At a minimum-wage job, the student needs to work about 30 hours per week to live a modest but comfortable student lifestyle (e.g., low-end shared dorm room, old car, basic cell phone, no spring-break trips to Vail or Cancun). With this amount of work, most students should be able to graduate in four years if they take a reduced per-semester load but go to school year round. So, students do not need to borrow money for living expenses. Particularly frugal students (e.g., the ramen noodle diet and inexpensive student housing), those with above-minimum-wage jobs, or those living at home could actually have excess from their earnings that could be used to pay for tuition. But if the student only made enough money to cover living costs with none left over, she would need to finance her tuition through a student loan.

In most states you can get a degree from the public flagship university for \$40,000 or less in tuition. A student who instead combines two years at a community college with two years at a regional college might pay under \$20,000 total. So, even at today's high tuition levels, a student could comfortably borrow enough to pay for college if there were a \$40,000 cap. In fact, students at lower-cost institutions could afford to borrow all their tuition plus about \$5,000 a year for their living expenses.

Students in a few states, such as Pennsylvania and Illinois, whose public colleges operate with well-above-average prices, will have some trouble fully financing tuition with a \$40,000 cap. That problem could be resolved by those colleges reducing their prices to the already high average price. However, even at the extremely high prices these colleges currently charge, staying under a \$40,000 cap is still possible if the student works full-time and uses her earnings to pay both living expenses and part of her tuition. For most

The current federal loan programs are not only costly to the taxpayer, they can be very harmful to borrowers. students, working full time means going to school part time. As a result, the time to graduation might go up to 6 years for a lowincome student in states with particularly high-priced state colleges.

Private colleges will complain about a lower cap because it will make it harder for low-income students to attend their colleges instead of state schools. This is particularly a problem for for-profit colleges that heavily serve low-income students. State colleges are at a major advantage in competing for students because of state subsidies, which enable them to price tuition lower. Private colleges, both for-profit and nonprofit, correctly argue that this gives an unfair advantage to the state colleges. The existence of the subsidy means that public colleges, if they desire, can easily undercut a private college on price. As a result, private colleges avoid price competition with publics.

All students-not just low-income oneswould benefit from a system where a state provided its subsidy to students attending any in-state college, rather than requiring the student to attend a state-owned college.28 This would increase competition between public and private schools, leading to lower prices. For instance, if a private nonprofit college priced its tuition at cost, it would only need to charge \$8,000. If a state subsidy of \$6,000 could be applied to private-college tuition, then mition net of the state subsidy would be \$2,000 a year. The public college would then lose students to the private college unless it lowered its own tuition to match. However, the allocation of state education funds is a state issue, not a federal issue.

No matter the state's policy on subsidies, a lower borrowing cap will be better for students because it will direct them to institutions they can afford and blunt the ability of schools to raise prices. It will also be highly beneficial for taxpayers. On federal loans, taxpayers are stuck with the bill for any defaults. According to the Congressional Budget Office, the federal direct-loan program costs taxpayers 12 percent of the amount lent.<sup>29</sup> With the 2009–2010 direct loans amounting to \$97 billion, the cost to the taxpayer is close to \$12 billion.

Lowering the cap will reduce the cost of the federal loan program since less money will be lent. It will also lower the cost by improving loan quality: low-balance loans have lower default rates than high-balance loans.

The cost of the loan program can also be reduced by increasing interest rates. For example, the National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform recently recommended eliminating the current subsidized interest rate, but not the deferral of interest payments, while a student is in college.30 Going a step further, the CBO estimates that the federal loan program would break even if interest rates were increased by an average of 2 percent.<sup>31</sup> On a \$40,000 loan, this means additional interest of \$67 a month. An increase in payments of this limited magnitude wouldn't make college much less accessible to low-income students, but would save taxpayers \$12 billion a year.

Pell Grants. In 1978, two million students received Pell grants. This number doubled by 1992, then remained flat until 2000. In 2000, it began to grow rapidly, reaching six million by 2008, and eight million in 2010.32 This huge increase in the number of students receiving Pell grants is not justifiable. If our hypothetical student with no savings and no outside support can borrow enough money to pay for college, why does he need a Pell grant, which is money he never has to return to taxpayers? And if such a relatively strapped student does not need a grant, then who does? Perhaps those who cannot work much and go to school, such as the single parent without child support or the physically disabled may need grants, but the current eight million Pell recipients (or even the two million from 1978) certainly do not.

Tax credits/tax deductions. If most low-income students do not need a federal subsidy to attend college, upper-middle-class students certainly do not. In addition, these credits do not appear large enough to have much influence on the behavior of the people receiving the credit. They should be eliminated.

9

If most lowincome students do not need a federal subsidy to attend college, upper-middleclass students certainly do not. A used-car buyer is in a much better bargaining position than a potential student at many private colleges.

#### Lower the Barriers to Entry

The federal government has anointed various private accrediting groups as the gatekeepers for federal student aid. Since these accrediting groups are run by their constituent colleges, there is potential for the member colleges to engage in collusive behavior to maximize profits at the expense of their students. This can be seen in the current process a college must go through to gain initial accreditation.

The current process makes it very difficult for new colleges to enter the market, thus limiting competition. The most flagrant example of this behavior is accrediting agencies' refusal to approve colleges because they are organized as for-profits. The barriers for a new nonprofit are also high, if not absolute. Gaining accreditation is a slow process that has been known to take up to 10 years.<sup>33</sup>

This time frame is totally unreasonable. Basically, all the new college needs to show is that it has qualified faculty and management in place, written basic operating procedures and academic policies, and is adequately financed. A competent accrediting agency should be able to conduct an in-depth analysis of these issues for a new applicant in a matter of months, not years.

The current accreditation system has many other problems in addition to initial accreditation. Several solutions have been proposed, including eliminating mandatory accreditation altogether.<sup>34</sup> Whether or not any of these global solutions is adopted, the barrier-to-entry problem should be solved as soon as possible. Within the existing system this can be done by requiring that any federally recognized accrediting agency runs a clean, open, and timely process for initial accreditation.

## Don't Take the Colleges' Side on Pricing

Many colleges, particularly private colleges, haggle with students over tuition. They set a high sticker price and then lower it through institutional "scholarships," which are actually individual price discounts. They are allowed to coordinate their pricing process with the federal student aid decisionmaking process.<sup>35</sup> In January of his senior year in high school, the potential college student seeking financial aid provides the Department of Education with extensive information about his family's finances. Based on this information, the department computes the student's Expected Family Contribution. The EFC is the amount that the department has determined that the student and his family are capable of paying for college. This information is used by the department to determine eligibility for federal financial aid.

In addition to assessing a student's eligibility for federal aid, the department sends a summary of the student's family information with the EFC to every college to which the student has applied. The result is a significant increase in the bargaining power of the college over the potential student. Many colleges try to limit the amount of discount to the college's sticker price less the applicant's EFC. In other words, they try to charge full sticker price if the student's EFC is higher than that amount. Students may be given the impression by colleges that the government has determined that this approach to pricing results in a fair price to the student. In effect, however, the government is giving its blessing to existing high prices. Even more shocking is that the government provides the college with confidential financial information about the student that the college can use to its benefit in price negotiations. A used-car buyer is in a much better bargaining position than a potential student at many private colleges.

The department should immediately cease sharing any student financial data with colleges. This doesn't just protect students who are middle-income and above with high EFCs. As the Center for College Affordability and Profitability argues:

... by no longer giving the colleges students' financial information, one of the vilest practices in higher education will cease: "need-aware" admissions. This practice deliberately restricts the

10

number of needy students admitted by using the information provided by the SARs [student-aid reports] when deciding which applicants to accept. Poorer students who would be accepted on merit are rejected because they would require more aid. Many, including us, view it as "deceitful and wounding to reject a student without saying that the reason was financial rather than academic." For many schools, the alternative is "admit-deny," where students are admitted on a need-blind basis, but there is no guarantee that enough aid will be available to enable low-income students to attend. While this is also unfortunate, at least it is not deceitful, gives the student the final choice, and frames the decision in a familiar "can you afford to enroll here?" rather than the deceitful "you're not good enough to enroll here."<sup>36</sup>

#### Conclusion

The higher-education industry is highly profitable, and the nonprofit sector, both private and state-owned, has higher profit margins than the for-profit sector. The industry's high profits come at the expense of students, and federal policy has increased industry profits by driving up prices.

The higher-education industry receives massive federal subsidy payments, both directly from the government and indirectly through subsidies to students. These subsidies play a significant role in the high profitability of the industry and represent a massive transfer of wealth from the taxpayer to the industry. This should change. All tax credits and deductions should be eliminated immediately, as should all direct subsidies. The federal loan program should be restructured so as to eliminate the government subsidy and ensure that any deserving student can graduate from college without excessive debt. Eligibility for Pell grants should these changes would be greater efficiency, and annual savings of \$50 to \$60 billion.<sup>37</sup> To the extent that the federal government continues to play any role in higher education, its goal should be to ensure that all deserving students have access to higher education–not, as it has been doing, to maximize industry profits.

178

#### Notes

1. Office of Senator Tom Harkin, "Harkin Oversight Investigation of Federal Dollars Going to For-Profit Schools," December 15, 2010, http://harkin.senate.gov/forprofitcolleges.cfm.

2. Apollo Group Inc., Form 10-Q, filed March 29, 2011.

3. Derek E. Bok, Universities in the Marketplace: The Commercialization of Higher Education (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2003).

4. Howard Bowen, The Costs of Higher Education (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1980).

5. For example, see Ronald G. Ehrenberg, Tuition Rising: Why College Costs So Much (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2002), Robert E. Martin, "The Revenue-to-Cost Spiral in Higher Education," The John William Pope Center for Higher Education Policy, September 2010, http://www. popecenter.org/acrobat/revenue-to-costs-spiral. pdf:, and Robert Zemsky, Gregory R. Wegner, and William F. Massy, Remaking the American University: Market-Smart and Mission-Centered (Piscataway, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2005).

6. Bowen, p. 20.

 See Vance H. Fried, "Culture" and "Ownership" in Better/Cheaper College: An Entrepreneur's Guide to Restructuring the Higher Education Industry (Washington: Center for College Affordability and Productivity, 2010), pp. 9-24.

 Robert E. Martin, "The Revenue-to-Cost Spiral in Higher Education," The John William Pope Center for Higher Education Policy, September 2010, http://www.popecenter.org/ acrobat/revenue-to-cost-spiral.pdf.

9. Vance H. Fried, "The \$7,376 'Ivies': Value Designed Models of Higher Education," Center for College Affordability and Productivity, August 2008.

10. Sharmila Basu Conger, Ali Bell, and Jeff

11

The federal government's goal should be to ensure that students have access to higher education, not to maximize industry profits. Stanley, "Four State Cost Study," State Higher Education Executive Officers, September 2010. Annual costs were calculated by multiplying undergraduate cost per student credit hour (Table 4) by 32 credit hours for a year. While data from New York is provided in the SHEEO report, it is excluded from this paper because unlike the other three states, New York did not charge institutional overhead to the various missions. If it had, New York's costs would likely be somewhat lower than those of Florida and Illinois.

11. Ohio costs were ignored since they are an outlier. It is not apparent from the SHEEO study why Ohio costs are substantially higher than those of the other three states.

12. The Delta Cost Project. "Trends in College Spending," The Delta Project on Postsecondary Education Costs, Productivity, and Accountability, http:// www.deltacostproject.org/resources/pdf/Trendsin-College-Spending-98-08.pdf, pp. 16, 29. Figures are for a private bachelor's college in 2008.

13. Commonly reported data showing subsidy per student includes both in-state and out-ofstate students in the denominator even though the subsidy (numerator) is only for in-state students. As a result, the subsidy is understated in this data. The use of the in-state/out-of-state tuition differential may slightly overstate the state subsidy depending on the state system's spe-cific techniques for allocating donated income and other non-subsidy items, as well as tuition discounts. It does not, however, include interest charges borne by the state to finance college buildings. Overall, the differential makes for a reasonable, readily available proxy for the subsidy. Indeed, some state college systems explicitly price by setting out-of-state tuition at actual cost and then deducting state subsidy to arrive at instate tuition

14. Matthew Mitchell, "Growth in Real per Capita State Spending 1987–2009," Mercatus Center at George Mason University, December 14, 2010.

15. College Board, "Trends in Student Aid 2010" (Washington: The College Board, 2010), p.10.

16. Internal Revenue Service, *Tax Benefits for Education*, no. 970, January 25, 2010.

17. U.S. Department of the Treasury, The American Opportunity Tax Credit, October 12, 2010.

18. Gary Wolfram, "Making College More Expensive: The Unintended Consequences of Federal Tuition Aid," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 531, January 25, 2005.

19. Charles Murray, Real Education: Four Simple

Truths for Brining America's Schools Back to Reality (New York: Crown Forum, 2008); Richard Vedder et al., "From Wall Street to Wal-Mart: Why College Graduates Are Not Getting Good Jobs," Center for College Affordability and Productivity, December 16, 2010; and Edward N. Wolf, Does Education Really Help? Skill, Work and Inequality (New York: Oxford University Press, 2006).

20. Neal McCluskey, "Higher Education Policy," *Cato Handbook for Policymakers*, 7th. ed. (Washington: Cato Institute, 2009).

21. Diane Ravitch, "The GOP's Education Dilemma," Wall Street Journal, November 28, 2010.

22. U.S. Office of Management and Budget. "Office of Postsecondary Education" in *Fiscal Year* 2010 Budget of the United States Government (Washington: GPO, 2010), pp. 372-99.

23. Howard University, "Cost of Attendance," December 21, 2010, http://www.howard.edu/stu dentfinancialservices/accounts/tutionandfee. htm.

24. Doug Lederman, "The Academic Pork Barrel, 2010," *Inside Higher Education*, April 29, 2010; "Congressional Eatmarks: Grants to Higher Education Institutions in 2010," *Inside Higher Education*, December 17, 2010, http://www.insidehigh ered.com/news/2010/04/29/earmark.

25. Many of the earmarks are targeted to research projects. Supporters of earmarks argue this is necessary because the executive branch often discriminates in favor of a small group of colleges when awarding research grants. Whether or not this true, research grants have nothing to do with providing college education. It is a separate mission.

26. Kelli Space, "My Very Costly College Education," *Clarion Call*, January 4, 2011.

27. Mark Kantrowitz, "What is Gainful Employment? What is Affordable Debt?" December 17, 2010, http://www.finaid.org/educators/2010030 1gainfulemployment.pdf, p. 11.

28. Vance H. Fried, Better/Cheaper College, pp. 107-11.

29. Congressional Budget Office, "Costs and Policy Options for Federal Student Loan Programs," March 2010.

30. National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, "The Moment of Truth: Report of the National Commission on Fiscal Responsibility and Reform, December 2010, p. 45. 31. Congressional Budget Office, "Costs and Policy Options for Federal Student Loan Programs," March 2010.

32. College Board.

33. Michael Clifford, quoted in Daniel Golden, "Your Taxes Support For-Profits as They Buy Colleges," *Bloomberg*, March 4, 2010, http://www. bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=newsarchive&si d=aYqphCvYXAaI.

34. For example, see Andrew Gillen, Daniel L. Bennett, and Richard Vedder, "The Inmates Running the Asylum?" Center for College Affordability and Productivity Policy Paper, October 2010; and George C. Leef and Roxana D. Burris, *Can College Accreditation Live Up to Its Promise?* (Washington: American Council of Trustees and Alumni, 2002).

35. For an analysis of aid programs, see Richard Vedder et al., 25 Ways to Reduce the Cost of College (Washington: Center for College Affordability and Productivity, 2010).

36. Ibid., p. 190.

37. The savings include \$21-\$28 billion in Pell grants, \$18 billion in tax credits, \$12 billion in student loans, and \$1-2 billion in direct payments.

#### RECENT STUDIES IN THE CATO INSTITUTE POLICY ANALYSIS SERIES

- 677. **The Other Lottery: Are Philanthropists Backing the Best Charter Schools?** by Andrew J. Coulson (June 6, 2011)
- 676. Crony Capitalism and Social Engineering: The Case against Tax-Increment Financing by Randal O'Toole (May 18, 2011)
- 675. Leashing the Surveillance State: How to Reform Patriot Act Surveillance Authorities by Julian Sanchez (May 16, 2011)
- 674. Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, and the Future of Federal Housing Finance Policy: A Study of Regulatory Privilege by David Reiss (April 18, 2011)
- 673. Bankrupt: Entitlements and the Federal Budget by Michael D. Tanner (March 28, 2011)
- 672. The Case for Gridlock by Marcus E. Ethridge (January 27, 2011)
- 671. **Marriage against the State: Toward a New View of Civil Marriage** by Jason Kuznicki (January 12, 2011)
- 670. **Fixing Transit: The Case for Privatization** by Randal O'Toole (November 10, 2010)
- 669. **Congress Should Account for the Excess Burden of Taxation** by Christopher J. Conover (October 13, 2010)
- 668. Fiscal Policy Report Card on America's Governors: 2010 by Chris Edwards (September 30, 2010)
- 667. **Budgetary Savings from Military Restraint** by Benjamin H. Friedman and Christopher Preble (September 23, 2010)
- 666. Reforming Indigent Defense: How Free Market Principles Can Help to Fix a Broken System by Stephen J. Schulhofer and David D. Friedman (September 1, 2010)
- 665. The Inefficiency of Clearing Mandates by Craig Pirrong (July 21, 2010)
- 664. The DISCLOSE Act, Deliberation, and the First Amendment by John Samples (June 28, 2010)
- 663. Defining Success: The Case against Rail Transit by Randal O'Toole (March 24, 2010)

- 662. They Spend WHAT? The Real Cost of Public Schools by Adam Schaeffer (March 10, 2010)
- 661. Behind the Curtain: Assessing the Case for National Curriculum Standards by Neal McCluskey (February 17, 2010)
- 660. Lawless Policy: TARP as Congressional Failure by John Samples (February 4, 2010)
- 659. Globalization: Curse or Cure? Policies to Harness Global Economic Integration to Solve Our Economic Challenge by Jagadeesh Gokhale (February 1, 2010)
- 658. **The Libertarian Vote in the Age of Obama** by David Kirby and David Boaz (January 21, 2010)
- 657. The Massachusetts Health Plan: Much Pain, Little Gain by Aaron Yelowitz and Michael F. Cannon (January 20, 2010)
- 656. Obama's Prescription for Low-Wage Workers: High Implicit Taxes, Higher Premiums by Michael F. Cannon (January 13, 2010)
- 655. Three Decades of Politics and Failed Policies at HUD by Tad DeHaven (November 23, 2009)
- 654. Bending the Productivity Curve: Why America Leads the World in Medical Innovation by Glen Whitman and Raymond Raad (November 18, 2009)
- 653. The Myth of the Compact City: Why Compact Development Is Not the Way to Reduce Carbon Dioxide Emissions by Randal O'Toole (November 18, 2009)
- 652. Attack of the Utility Monsters: The New Threats to Free Speech by Jason Kuznicki (November 16, 2009)
- 651. Fairness 2.0: Media Content Regulation in the 21st Century by Robert Corn-Revere (November 10, 2009)
- 650. Yes, Mr President: A Free Market Can Fix Health Care by Michael F. Cannon (October 21, 2009)
- 649. Somalia, Redux: A More Hands-Off Approach by David Axe (October 12, 2009)
- 648. Would a Stricter Fed Policy and Financial Regulation Have Averted the Financial Crisis? by Jagadeesh Gokhale and Peter Van Doren (October 8, 2009)
- 647. Why Sustainability Standards for Biofuel Production Make Little Economic Sense by Harry de Gorter and David R. Just (October 7, 2009)

- 646. **How Urban Planners Caused the Housing Bubble** by Randal O'Toole (October 1, 2009)
- 645. Vallejo Con Dios: Why Public Sector Unionism Is a Bad Deal for Taxpayers and Representative Government by Don Bellante, David Denholm, and Ivan Osorio (September 28, 2009)
- Getting What You Paid For—Paying For What You Get: Proposals for the Next Transportation Reauthorization by Randal O'Toole (September 15, 2009)
- 643. Halfway to Where? Answering the Key Questions of Health Care Reform by Michael Tanner (September 9, 2009)
- 642. Fannie Med? Why a "Public Option" Is Hazardous to Your Health by Michael F. Cannon (July 27, 2009)
- 641. The Poverty of Preschool Promises: Saving Children and Money with the Early Education Tax Credit by Adam B. Schaeffer (August 3, 2009)
- 640. **Thinking Clearly about Economic Inequality** by Will Wilkinson (July 14, 2009)
- 639. Broadcast Localism and the Lessons of the Fairness Doctrine by John Samples (May 27, 2009)
- 638. **Obamacare to Come: Seven Bad Ideas for Health Care Reform** by Michael Tanner (May 21, 2009)
- 637. Bright Lines and Bailouts: To Bail or Not To Bail, That Is the Question by Vern McKinley and Gary Gegenheimer (April 21, 2009)
- 636. Pakistan and the Future of U.S. Policy by Malou Innocent (April 13, 2009)
- 635. NATO at 60: A Hollow Alliance by Ted Galen Carpenter (March 30, 2009)
- 634. Financial Crisis and Public Policy by Jagadeesh Gokhale (March 23, 2009)
- 633. Health-Status Insurance: How Markets Can Provide Health Security by John H. Cochrane (February 18, 2009)
- 632. A Better Way to Generate and Use Comparative-Effectiveness Research by Michael F. Cannon (February 6, 2009)

Published by the Cato Institute, Policy Analysis is a regular Additional copies of Policy Analysis are \$6.00 each (\$3.0 series evaluating government policies and offering proposals each for five or more). To order, or for a complete listing for reform. Nothing in Policy Analysis should be construed as available studies, write the Cato Institute, 1000 Massachuset necessarily reflecting the views of the Cato Institute or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Confree 1-800-767-1241 (8:30-4:30 eastern time).

EDUCATION FINANCE COUNCIL, WASHINGTON, DC, STATEMENT



Hearing on The Looming Student Debt Crisis: Providing Fairness For Struggling Students

Statement for the Record by the Education Finance Council

Senate Judiciary Committee Subcommittee on Administrative Oversight and the Courts March 20, 2012 The Education Finance Council (EFC) is the trade association representing nonprofit and state agency student lenders. For decades, these entities have provided access to higher education for thousands of students through the affordable option of a low interest rate supplemental student loan. While interest rates for nonprofit supplemental loan products vary, many are lower than the 7.9 percent rate charged under the federally guaranteed Parental Loan for Undergraduate Students (PLUS) loan program. By way of contrast, private loans offered by banks and other for-profit entities are currently carrying interest rates as high as 21 percent.

EFC does not support the Fairness for Struggling Students Act, which does little to fix the problems with increasing student debt. While we acknowledge these are challenging fiscal times for individuals, the myopic focus on changing one small part of the bankruptcy code to perhaps quell the short-term challenges of students with large loan balances and few job prospects will not prevent the excessive student debt problems from reoccurring.

Changing the status quo treatment of private student loans in bankruptcy, doesn't address the twin roots of excessive student debt: borrowing more than what is needed and the skyrocketing tuitions. Wondering how a student loan will be treated in bankruptcy should never drive decisions on how to finance higher education. The key to managing student debt is an effective understanding of how much to borrow, not eliminating responsibilities at the end of the process. For decades, nonprofit and state agency student lenders have operated programs with the goal of preventing overborrowing. These programs, many of which are online portals that must be completed before a borrower completes the application process, give students and parents real-time information about how much is needed to borrow to meet the stated higher education objective and how the decision of the amount borrowed will affect their lifestyle after graduation.

Creating an easier pathway to discharging private student loans will frustrate the problem of over-borrowing. While there may be some debate about how many students will rush to have their private student loans discharged at the first sign of fiscal uncertainly, there is little argument that the ability to easily wipe away debt will lead to more accumulation of it from the outset. Relaxing the current dischargeability rules will fundamentally change the mindset of student borrowers and is directly in conflict with programs designed to prevent over-borrowing.

The second cause of the explosion in student debt is the exponential rise in higher education costs. According to the College Board, tuition rates are increasing at anywhere from 3.2 percent at for-profit schools to 8.3 percent at public four-year institutions. While the causes for these increases range from cuts to state aid to rising capital costs, they do not include having private student loans non-dischargable in bankruptcy except under a showing of undue hardship. Congress would serve the interests of students better by working collaboratively with the private sector to deal with

increases to college costs rather than taking a piecemeal approach to bankruptcy reform.

The Fairness for Struggling Students Act's targeting of privately originated student loans misses the mark by ignoring the source of most of the student debt. The student debt problem lies squarely with loans originated by the federal government through the William D. Ford Federal Direct Loan Program and PLUS. To understand the magnitude of the problem of only making some privately originated loans dischargeable, the Department of Education's Fiscal Year 2013 budget anticipates originating \$121 billion in loans whereas the total amount of privately issued student loans is estimated to only \$7 billion for the same period.

The argument that federal government-issued loans should be exempt from the purview of the Act is specious. The "incentives," such as Income Based Repayment, used to push students into these higher interest rate government products do little to alleviate debt at the end of the day and actually exacerbate the problem.

Dischargeability will limit access to higher education by disrupting the market for lower cost supplemental loan programs. It is well known that eliminating non-dischargeability protection would force nonprofit and state agency lenders offering private loans to adjust their offerings by raising borrower rates, elevating underwriting standards, or both. This would reduce the higher education options available to many students.

Moreover, focusing on one facet of bankruptcy instead of engaging in a debate on fullscale reform is bad public policy. The non-dischargability of private student loans dates back to the enactment of the 1978 Bankruptcy Code, when loans made by nonprofit institutions of higher education were made non-dischargeable unless debtors could prove that the loans would impose an undue hardship on them and their dependents (see e.g. 11 U.S.C. 553(a)(8)). In 1984, the Bankruptcy Amendments and Federal Judgeship Act extended this non-dischargeability to all nonprofit lenders. The proper focus of a hearing on student debt should not be the Fairness for Struggling Students Act; but rather a discussion on education about over-borrowing and ensuring students and parents have continued access to the best financing options.

 $\bigcirc$